Registration No. 333-205381

## **UNITED STATES** SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549

Amendment No. 1

to

FORM S-4 **REGISTRATION STATEMENT** 

**UNDER** 

**THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933** 

## **ENABLE MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP\***

(Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in Its Charter)

Delaware (State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization

4922 (Primary Standard Industrial Classification Code Number)

72-1252419 (I.R.S. Employer Identification Number)

Accelerated filer

Smaller reporting company

**One Leadership Square** 211 North Robinson Avenue Suite 150

Oklahoma (150) Oklahoma 73102 (405) 525-7788 (Address, Including Zip Code, and Telephone Number, Including Area Code, of Registrant's Principal Executive Offices)

Mark C. Schroeder **General Counsel** 1111 Louisiana Street Houston, Texas 77002

(713) 207-1111 (Name, Address, Including Zip Code, and Telephone Number, Including Area Code, of Agent for Service)

Copies to:

Gerald M. Spedale Baker Botts L.L.P. 910 Louisiana St. Houston, TX 77002 (713) 229-1234

Approximate Date of Commencement of Proposed Sale to the Public: As soon as practicable after this registration statement becomes effective.

If the securities registered on this form are being offered in connection with the formation of a holding company and there is compliance with General Instruction G, check the following box.

If this form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.  $\Box$ 

If this form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(d) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," accelerated filer" and "smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b 2 of the Exchange Act (check one):

Large accelerated filer

 $\boxtimes$  (do not check if a smaller reporting company) Non-accelerated filer

If applicable, place an X in the box to designate the appropriate rule provision relied upon in conducting this transaction:

Exchange Act Rule 13e-4(i) (Cross-Border Issuer Tender Offer)

Exchange Act Rule 14d-1(d) (Cross-Border Third-Party Tender Offer)

\* See table of additional registrant guarantor.

The registrant hereby amends this registration statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this registration statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 or until the registration statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

### TABLE OF ADDITIONAL REGISTRANT GUARANTOR

Exact Name of Registrant as Specified in its Charter\* CenterPoint Energy Resources Corp. State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization Delaware

<u>I.R.S. Identification No.</u> 76-0511406

\* The address and telephone number of the Registrant Guarantor's principal executive office is: 1111 Louisiana, Houston, Texas 77002; (713) 207-1111.

The information in this prospectus is not complete and may be changed. We may not sell these securities until the registration statement filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission is effective. This prospectus is not an offer to sell these securities and it is not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

SUBJECT TO COMPLETION, DATED NOVEMBER 19, 2015



## MIDSTREAM PARTNERS

**Enable Midstream Partners, LP** 

Offer to Exchange

\$500,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 2.400% Senior Notes due 2019\*

for

\$500,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 2.400% Senior Notes due 2019\* that have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act")

Offer to Exchange \$600,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 3.900% Senior Notes due 2024\* for

\$600,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 3.900% Senior Notes due 2024\* that have been registered under the Securities Act

Offer to Exchange

\$550,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 5.000% Senior Notes due 2044 for

\$550,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 5.000% Senior Notes due 2044 that have been registered under the Securities Act

\*guaranteed to the extent set forth herein by CenterPoint Energy Resources Corp.

The Exchange Offer for each series will expire at 5:00 p.m.,New York City time, on, 2015, unless extended with respect to any or all series

We hereby offer, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this prospectus and the accompanying letter of transmittal, to exchange (i) up to \$500,000,000 aggregate principal amount of our outstanding 2.400% senior notes due 2019 (CUSIP No. 292480AA8) (the "outstanding 2019 notes") for a like principal amount of our 2.400% senior notes due 2019 (CUSIP No. 292480AG5) that have been registered under the Securities Act (the "2019 exchange notes"), (ii) up to \$600,000,000 aggregate principal amount of our outstanding 3.900% senior notes due 2024 (CUSIP No. 292480AC4) (the "outstanding 2024 notes") for a like principal amount of our 3.900% senior notes due 2024 (CUSIP No. 292480AH3) that have been registered under the Securities Act (the "2024 exchange notes") and (iii) up to \$550,000,000 aggregate principal amount of our outstanding 5.000% senior notes due 2044 (CUSIP No. 292480AE0) (the "outstanding 2044 notes" and, together with the outstanding 2019 notes and the outstanding 2024 notes, the "outstanding notes") for a like principal amount of our 5.000% senior notes due 2044 (CUSIP No. 292480AE0) (the "outstanding notes" and, together with the outstanding 2019 notes and the outstanding 2024 notes, the "outstanding notes") for a like principal amount of our 5.000% senior notes due 2044 (CUSIP No. 292480AJ9) that have been registered under the Securities Act (the "2044 exchange notes" and, together with the 2019 exchange notes and the 2024 exchange notes, the "exchange notes"). We refer to these offers collectively as the "exchange offer". When we use the term "notes" in this prospectus, the term includes the outstanding notes and the exchange notes unless otherwise indicated or the context otherwise requires. The terms of the exchange offer are summarized below and are more fully described in this prospectus. The total principal amounts of \$500,000,000 of the outstanding 2019 notes, \$600,000,000 of the outstanding 2024 notes and \$550,000,000 of the outstanding 2044 notes were issued on May 27, 2014.

The terms of the exchange offer are as follows:

- We will exchange all outstanding notes that are validly tendered and not validly withdrawn prior to the expiration of the exchange offer.
- · You may withdraw tenders of outstanding notes at any time prior to the expiration of the exchange offer.

- If you fail to tender your outstanding notes, you will continue to hold unregistered, restricted securities, and your ability to transfer them could be adversely affected.
- Outstanding notes may be exchanged for exchange notes of the corresponding series only in minimum denominations of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000.
- The exchange offer for each series will expire at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on , 2015, unless we extend the offer. We may extend the expiration date for the exchange offer for each series of the outstanding notes independently. We will announce any extension by press release or other permitted means no later than 9:00 a.m. on the business day after the previously scheduled expiration of the exchange offer. You may withdraw any outstanding notes tendered until the expiration of the exchange offer.
- We believe that the exchange of outstanding notes for exchange notes of the corresponding series should not be a taxable event for U.S. federal income tax purposes.
- We will not receive any proceeds from this exchange offer.
- The exchange notes will be issued under the same indenture as the outstanding notes.
- The form and terms of the exchange notes are identical in all material respects to the form and terms of the outstanding notes of the corresponding series, except that (i) the exchange notes are registered under the Securities Act, (ii) the transfer restrictions and registration rights applicable to the outstanding notes do not apply to the exchange notes and (iii) the exchange notes will not contain provisions relating to additional interest relating to our registration obligations.

Each holder of outstanding notes wishing to accept the applicable exchange offer must effect a tender of outstanding notes by book-entry transfer into the account of U.S. Bank National Association (the "exchange agent") at The Depository Trust Company ("DTC"). All deliveries are at the risk of the holder. You can find detailed instructions concerning delivery in the section of this prospectus entitled "The Exchange Offer."

Broker-dealers:

- Broker-dealers receiving exchange notes in exchange for outstanding notes acquired for their own account through market-making or other trading activities must deliver a prospectus in any resale of the exchange notes.
- Each broker-dealer that receives exchange notes for its own account under the exchange offer must acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus in connection with any resale of such exchange notes. The letter of transmittal states that by so acknowledging and delivering a prospectus, a broker-dealer will not be deemed to admit that it is an "underwriter" within the meaning of the Securities Act.
- This prospectus, as it may be amended or supplemented from time to time, may be used by a broker-dealer in connection with resales of exchange notes received in exchange for outstanding notes where the broker-dealer acquired such outstanding notes as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities.
- We have agreed that, for a period of up to 180 days after the date the registration statement containing this prospectus is declared effective, we will make this prospectus available to any broker-dealer for use in connection with any such resale.

The exchange notes will not be listed on the New York Stock Exchange or any other securities exchange.

# For a discussion of factors you should consider in determining whether to tender your outstanding notes, see the information under "<u>Risk Factors</u>" beginning on page 14 of this prospectus.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities, or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is , 2015.

-

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

	PAGE
ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	1
FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	2
SUMMARY	4
<u>RISK FACTORS</u>	14
RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES	18
THE EXCHANGE OFFER	19
USE OF PROCEEDS	29
DESCRIPTION OF THE EXCHANGE NOTES	30
DESCRIPTION OF THE SUBORDINATED GUARANTEE OF COLLECTION	45
MATERIAL UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS	51
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	56
LEGAL MATTERS	57
EXPERTS	57
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	57

i

#### ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

The terms "we," "us," "our," "partnership," and "Enable" refer to Enable Midstream Partners, LP, a Delaware limited partnership, and, where appropriate in context, to one or more of its subsidiaries, or all of them taken as a whole.

We have not authorized anyone to give any information or to make any representations concerning the exchange offer except that which is in this prospectus. If anyone gives or makes any other information or representation, you should not rely on it. This prospectus is not an offer to sell or a solicitation of an offer to buy securities in any circumstances in which the offer or solicitation is unlawful. You should not interpret the delivery of this prospectus, or any sale of securities, as an indication that there has been no change in our affairs since the date of this prospectus. You should also be aware that information in this prospectus may change after this date.

We are required to file annual, quarterly and current reports and other information with the SEC. Our SEC filings are available over the Internet at the SEC's web site at http://www.sec.gov. You may also read and copy any document that we file at the SEC's public reference room at 100 F. Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for more information on the public reference room and its copy charges.

We have filed a registration statement on Form S-4 with respect to the exchange notes with the Securities and Exchange Commission. This prospectus, which forms part of such registration statement, does not contain all the information included in the registration statement, including its exhibits and schedules. For further information about us and the notes described in this prospectus, you should refer to the registration statement and its exhibits and schedules. Statements we make in this prospectus about certain contracts or other documents are not necessarily complete. When we make such statements, we refer you to the copies of the contracts or documents that are filed as exhibits to the registration statement, because those statements are qualified in all respects by reference to those exhibits. The registration statement, including the exhibits and schedules, is available at the SEC's website at www.sec.gov.

You may also obtain this information without charge by writing or telephoning us at the following address and telephone number:

Enable Midstream Partners, LP One Leadership Square 211 North Robinson Avenue Suite 150 Oklahoma City, Oklahoma 73102 Attention: Investor Relations (405) 558-4600

If you would like to request copies of these documents, please do so by , 2015 (which is five business days before the scheduled expiration of the exchange offer) in order to receive them before the expiration of the exchange offer.

#### FORWARD LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus, including the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus, includes forward-looking statements, including in the sections entitled "Summary" and "Risk Factors." Forward-looking statements give our current expectations, contain projections of results of operations or of financial condition, or forecasts of future events. Words such as "could," "will," "should," "may," "assume," "forecast," "position," "predict," "strategy," "expect," "intend," "plan," "estimate," "anticipate," "believe," "project," "budget," "potential," or "continue," and similar expressions are used to identify forwardlooking statements. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, these forward-looking statements include our expectations of plans, strategies, objectives, growth and anticipated financial and operational performance, including revenue projections, capital expenditures and tax position. Forwardlooking statements can be affected by assumptions used or by known or unknown risks or uncertainties. Consequently, no forward-looking statements can be guaranteed.

A forward-looking statement may include a statement of the assumptions or bases underlying the forward-looking statement. We believe that we have chosen these assumptions or bases in good faith and that they are reasonable. However, when considering these forward-looking statements, you should keep in mind the risk factors and other cautionary statements in this prospectus, including the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus. Those risk factors and other factors noted throughout this prospectus, including the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus, could cause our actual results to differ materially from those disclosed in any forward-looking statement. You are cautioned not to place undue reliance on any forward-looking statements. You should also understand that it is not possible to predict or identify all such factors and should not consider the following list to be a complete statement of all potential risks and uncertainties. Factors that could cause our actual results to differ materially from the results contemplated by such forward-looking statements include:

- changes in general economic conditions;
- competitive conditions in our industry;
- actions taken by our customers and competitors;
- the supply and demand for natural gas, NGLs, crude oil and midstream services;
- our ability to successfully implement our business plan;
- our ability to complete internal growth projects on time and on budget;
- the price and availability of debt and equity financing;
- operating hazards and other risks incidental to transporting, storing and gathering natural gas, NGLs, crude oil and midstream products;
- natural disasters, weather-related delays, casualty losses and other matters beyond our control;
- interest rates;
- labor relations;
- large customer defaults;
- changes in the availability and cost of capital;
- changes in tax status;
- the effects of existing and future laws and governmental regulations;
- · changes in insurance markets impacting costs and the level and types of coverage available;
- the timing and extent of changes in commodity prices;

- the suspension, reduction or termination of our customers' obligations under our commercial agreements;
- disruptions due to equipment interruption or failure at our facilities, or third-party facilities on which our business is dependent;
- the effects of future litigation; and
- other factors set forth in this prospectus and our other filings with the SEC.

Forward-looking statements speak only as of the date on which they are made. We expressly disclaim any obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statement, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise, except as required by law.

#### SUMMARY

This summary highlights significant aspects of our business and this offering, but it is not complete and does not contain all of the information that you should consider before making your investment decision. It is included for convenience only and should not be considered complete. For a more complete understanding, you should read the entire prospectus carefully, particularly the discussion set forth under "Risk Factors," the accompanying letter of transmittal and the documents incorporated by reference herein. This summary is qualified in its entirety by the more detailed information contained elsewhere in this prospectus, including the documents incorporated by reference herein, which should be read in its entirety.

#### **Our Company**

We are a large-scale, growth-oriented publicly traded Delaware limited partnership formed to own, operate and develop strategically located natural gas and crude oil infrastructure assets. We serve current and emerging production areas in the United States, including several unconventional shale resource plays and local and regional end-user markets in the United States. Our assets and operations are organized into two reportable segments: (i) gathering and processing, which primarily provides natural gas gathering, processing and fractionation services and crude oil gathering for our producer customers, and (ii) transportation and storage, which provides interstate and intrastate natural gas pipeline transportation and storage service primarily to natural gas producers, utilities and industrial customers.

Our executive offices are located at One Leadership Square, 211 North Robinson Avenue, Suite 150, Oklahoma City, Oklahoma 73102, and our telephone number is (405) 525-7788.

Our website address is www.enablemidstream.com. Documents and information on our website are not incorporated by reference in this report. Our annual reports on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K and amendments to those reports filed with or furnished to the SEC are available, free of charge, on our website soon after we file or furnish such material.

#### CenterPoint Energy Resources Corp.

CenterPoint Energy Resources Corp. ("CERC") owns and operates natural gas distribution systems in six states. CERC also offers variable and fixedprice physical natural gas supplies primarily to commercial and industrial customers and gas utilities. As of September 30, 2015, CERC also owned approximately 55.4% of the limited partner interests in us. CERC is an indirect wholly owned subsidiary of CenterPoint Energy, Inc., a public utility holding company.

#### The Exchange Offer

On May 27, 2014, we completed a private offering of \$500 million aggregate principal amount of 2.400% Senior Notes due 2019, \$600 million aggregate principal amount of 5.000% Senior Notes due 2044, the outstanding notes to which the exchange offer applies. In connection with the offering of the outstanding notes, we entered into a registration rights agreement that requires us to use our commercially reasonable efforts to consummate this exchange offer within 500 days after May 27, 2014. The summary below describes the principal terms and conditions of the exchange offer. The term "notes" as used in this section means the exchange notes and the outstanding notes, in each case outstanding at any given time.

Some of the terms and conditions described below are subject to important limitations and exceptions. See "The Exchange Offer" for a more detailed description of the terms and conditions of the exchange offer and "Description of the Exchange Notes" for a more detailed description of the terms of the exchange notes.

The Exchange Offer	We are offering to exchange
	<ul> <li>up to \$500 million aggregate principal amount of our outstanding 2019 notes for an equal amount of our 2019 exchange notes;</li> </ul>
	• up to \$600 million aggregate principal amount of our outstanding 2024 notes for an equal amount of our 2024 exchange notes; and
	• up to \$550 million aggregate principal amount of our outstanding 2044 notes for an equal amount of our 2044 exchange notes.
	The form and terms of the exchange notes are identical in all material respects to the corresponding series of outstanding notes. The exchange notes, however, have been registered under the Securities Act and will not contain transfer restrictions and registration rights applicable to the outstanding notes.
	To exchange your outstanding notes, you must properly tender them, and we must accept them. We will accept and exchange all outstanding notes that you validly tender and do not validly withdraw. We will issue registered exchange notes promptly after the expiration of the exchange offer.
Resale of Exchange Notes	Based on interpretations by the staff of the SEC as detailed in a series of no-action letters issued to third parties, we believe that, as long as you are not a broker-dealer, the exchange notes offered in the exchange offer may be offered for resale, resold or otherwise transferred by you without compliance with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act as long as:
	• you are acquiring the exchange notes in the ordinary course of your business;
	<ul> <li>you are not participating, do not intend to participate in and have no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in a "distribution" of the exchange notes; and</li> </ul>
	• you are not an "affiliate" of ours or, with respect to the outstanding 2019 notes and the outstanding 2024 notes, CERC, within the meaning of Rule 405 of the Securities Act.
	If any of these conditions is not satisfied and you transfer any exchange notes issued to you in the exchange offer without delivering a proper prospectus or without qualifying for a registration exemption, you may incur liability under the Securities Act. Moreover, our belief that transfers of exchange notes are permitted without registration or prospectus delivery unde the conditions described above is based on SEC interpretations given to other, unrelated issuers in similar exchange offers. We cannot assure you that the SEC would make a similar interpretation with respect to our exchange offer. We will not be responsible for or indemnify you against any liability you may incur under the Securities Act.

	Any broker-dealer that acquires exchange notes for its own account in exchange for outstanding notes must represent that the outstanding notes to be exchanged for the exchange notes were acquired by it as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities and acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any offer to resell, resale or other retransfer of the exchange notes. However, by so acknowledging and by delivering a prospectus, such participating broker-dealer will not be deemed to admit that it is an "underwriter" within the meaning of the Securities Act. We have agreed that, during the period ending 180 days after the date the registration statement containing this prospectus is declared effective, subject to extension in limited circumstances, or such shorter period as will terminate when broker-dealers are no longer required to deliver a prospectus in connection with market-making or other trading activities, we will use commercially reasonable efforts to keep the exchange offer registration statement effective and will make this prospectus available to any broker-dealer for use in connection with any resale of the exchange notes.
Expiration Date	The exchange offer for each series of the outstanding notes will expire at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on , 2015, unless we extend the expiration date. We may extend the expiration date for the exchange offer for each series of the outstanding notes independently.
Accrued Interest on the Exchange Notes and the Outstanding Notes	The exchange notes will bear interest from the most recent date to which interest has been paid on the outstanding notes. If your outstanding notes are accepted for exchange, then you will receive interest on the exchange notes (including any accrued but unpaid additional interest on the outstanding notes) and not on the outstanding notes. Any outstanding notes not tendered will remain outstanding and continue to accrue interest (but not additional interest) according to their terms.
Conditions	The exchange offer is subject to customary conditions. We may assert or waive these conditions in our sole discretion. The exchange offer for each series of outstanding notes is not conditioned upon holders tendering a minimum principal amount of outstanding notes of such series or upon consummation of the exchange offer for outstanding notes of any other series. If we materially change the terms of the exchange offer, we will extend the exchange offer as required by law. See "The Exchange Offer—Terms of the Exchange Offer" and "—Conditions to the Exchange Offer" for more information regarding conditions to the exchange offer.
Procedures for Tendering Outstanding Notes	<ul><li>Each holder of outstanding notes that wishes to tender its outstanding notes must either:</li><li>complete, sign and date the accompanying letter of transmittal or a facsimile copy of the letter of transmittal, have the signatures on</li></ul>

	the letter of transmittal guaranteed, if required, and deliver the letter of transmittal, together with any other required documents (including the outstanding notes), to the exchange agent; or
	• if outstanding notes are tendered pursuant to book-entry procedures, the tendering holder must deliver a completed and duly executed letter of transmittal or arrange with The Depository Trust Company, or DTC, to cause an agent's message to be transmitted with the required information (including a book-entry confirmation) to the exchange agent; or
	• comply with the procedures set forth below under "Guaranteed Delivery Procedures."
	Holders of outstanding notes that tender outstanding notes in the exchange offer must represent that the following are true:
	• the holder is acquiring the exchange notes in the ordinary course of its business;
	• the holder is not participating in, does not intend to participate in, and has no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in a "distribution" of the exchange notes; and
	• the holder is not an "affiliate" of us or, with respect to the outstanding 2019 notes and the outstanding 2024 notes, CERC, within the meaning of Rule 405 of the Securities Act.
	Do not send letters of transmittal, certificates representing outstanding notes or other documents to us or DTC. Send these documents only to the exchange agent at the appropriate address given in this prospectus and in the letter of transmittal. We could reject your tender of outstanding notes if you tender them in a manner that does not comply with the instructions provided in this prospectus and the accompanying letter of transmittal. See "Risk Factors— There are significant consequences if you fail to exchange your outstanding notes" for further information.
Special Procedures for Tenders by Beneficial Owners of Outstanding Notes	If:
	• you beneficially own outstanding notes;
	• those notes are registered in the name of a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee; and
	• you wish to tender your outstanding notes in the exchange offer,
	please contact the registered holder as soon as possible and instruct it to tender on your behalf and comply with the instructions set forth in this prospectus and the letter of transmittal.

Guaranteed Delivery Procedures	If you hold outstanding notes in certificated form or if you own outstanding notes in the form of a book-entry interest in a global note deposited with the trustee, as custodian for DTC, and you wish to tender those outstanding notes but:
	• your outstanding notes are not immediately available;
	• time will not permit you to deliver the required documents to the exchange agent by the expiration date; or
	• you cannot complete the procedure for book-entry transfer on time,
	you may tender your outstanding notes pursuant to the procedures described in "The Exchange Offer—Procedures for Tendering Outstanding Notes—Guaranteed Delivery."
Withdrawal Rights	You may withdraw your tender of outstanding notes under the exchange offer at any time before 5:00 p.m. New York City time on the date the exchange offer expires. Any withdrawal must be in accordance with the procedures described in "The Exchange Offer—Withdrawal Rights."
Effect on Holders of Outstanding Notes	As a result of making this exchange offer, and upon acceptance for exchange of all validly tendered outstanding notes, we will have fulfilled our obligations under the registration rights agreement. Accordingly, there will be no additional interest payable (other than any accrued but unpaid additional interest on the outstanding notes at the expiration of the exchange offer) under the registration rights agreement if outstanding notes were eligible for exchange, but not exchanged, in the exchange offer.
	If you do not tender your outstanding notes, your outstanding notes will remain outstanding and will be entitled to the benefits of the indenture governing the notes. Under such circumstances, you would not be entitled to any further registration rights under the registration rights agreement, except under limited circumstances, and additional interest will not be payable. Existing transfer restrictions would continue to apply to the outstanding notes. Holders of exchange notes of a series will vote together with holders of outstanding notes of such series not exchanged on all matters on which the holders of such exchange notes or such outstanding notes are entitled to vote.
	Any trading market for the outstanding notes could be adversely affected if some but not all of the outstanding notes are tendered and accepted in the exchange offer.
Accounting Treatment	The exchange notes will be recorded at the same carrying value as the outstanding notes, as reflected in our accounting records on the date of exchange. Accordingly, we will recognize no gain or loss for accounting purposes upon the closing of the exchange offer. The expenses of the exchange offer will be charged to operations and maintenance expense on the Consolidated Statements of Income as incurred.

Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations	Your exchange of outstanding notes for exchange notes should not be treated as a taxable event for U.S. federal income tax purposes. See "Material United States Federal Income Tax Considerations."
Use of Proceeds	We will not receive any proceeds from the exchange offer or the issuance of the exchange notes.
Exchange Agent	U.S. Bank National Association is serving as the exchange agent in connection with the exchange offer. The address, telephone number and facsimile number of the exchange agent are set forth under "The Exchange Offer—Exchange Agent."

#### Summary of the Terms of the Exchange Notes

The form and terms of the exchange notes will be identical in all material respects to the form and terms of the corresponding series of outstanding notes, except that the exchange notes:

- will have been registered under the Securities Act;
- will not bear restrictive legends restricting their transfer under the Securities Act;
- will not be entitled to the registration rights that apply to the outstanding notes; and
- will not contain provisions relating to an increase in the interest rate borne by the outstanding notes under circumstances related to the timing of the exchange offer.

The exchange notes represent the same debt as the outstanding notes and are governed by the same indenture, which is governed by New York law. A brief description of the material terms of the exchange notes follows:

Issuer	Enable Midstream Partners, LP.
Notes Offered	Up to \$500,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 2019 exchange notes. An aggregate principal amount of \$500,000,000 of outstanding 2019 notes was originally issued on May 27, 2014.
	Up to \$600,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 2024 exchange notes. An aggregate principal amount of \$600,000,000 of outstanding 2024 notes was originally issued on May 27, 2014.
	Up to \$550,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 2044 exchange notes. An aggregate principal amount of \$550,000,000 of outstanding 2044 notes was originally issued on May 27, 2014.
Maturity Date	The 2019 exchange notes mature on May 15, 2019.
	The 2024 exchange notes mature on May 15, 2024.
	The 2044 exchange notes mature on May 15, 2044.
Interest Rate	Interest on the 2019 exchange notes accrues at a rate of 2.400% per annum from the latest date to which interest shall have been paid on the outstanding 2019 notes surrendered in exchange therefor or, if no interest has been paid on such outstanding notes, from May 27, 2014.
	Interest on the 2024 exchange notes accrues at a rate of 3.900% per annum from the latest date to which interest shall have been paid on the outstanding 2024 notes surrendered in exchange therefor or, if no interest has been paid on such outstanding notes, from May 27, 2014.
	Interest on the 2044 exchange notes accrues at a rate of 5.000% per annum from the latest date to which interest shall have been paid on the outstanding 2044 notes surrendered in exchange therefor or, if no interest has been paid on such outstanding notes, from May 27, 2014.
Interest Payment Dates	May 15 and November 15 of each year, with the next interest payment date being November 15, 2015.

Subordinated Guarantee	CERC guarantees the collection (not payment) of our obligations under the 2019 notes and the 2024 notes, but not the 2044 notes, and our obligations under the indenture with respect to the guaranteed notes on an unsecured subordinated basis, subject to automatic release on May 1, 2016. CERC's obligations under the subordinated guarantee of collection are those of a secondary obligor, and not as primary obligor, and are dependent in all respects upon the trustee first pursuing and exhausting all rights and remedies against us to collect payment upon our obligations under the guaranteed notes and the indenture. See "Description of Subordinated Guarantee of Collection."
Ranking	The exchange notes will be:
	<ul> <li>our senior unsecured obligations ranking equally in right of payment with all of our existing and future senior unsecured indebtedness, including indebtedness under our revolving credit facility;</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>senior in right of payment to any subordinated indebtedness;</li> </ul>
	• effectively junior to any of our future secured indebtedness to the extent of the value of the collateral securing such indebtedness; and
	• structurally subordinated to all debt and other liabilities of our subsidiaries.
	As of September 30, 2015, we had:
	<ul> <li>approximately \$2.4 billion of long-term debt outstanding, excluding the premiums and discounts on senior notes;</li> </ul>
	<ul> <li>\$363 million of long-term notes payable-affiliated companies due to a subsidiary of CERC; and</li> </ul>
	• approximately \$1.3 billion of available capacity under our \$1.75 billion revolving credit facility.
Optional Redemption	At any time prior to (a) April 15, 2019, with respect to the 2019 notes, (b) February 15, 2024, with respect to the 2024 notes, and (c) November 15, 2043, with respect to the 2044 notes, we will have the right to redeem the respective series of notes, in whole or in part, at a redemption price equal to the greater of:
	• 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be redeemed and
	• the sum of the present values of the principal amount of the notes to be redeemed and the remaining scheduled payments of interest on such notes (exclusive of interest accrued to the redemption date) discounted from their respective scheduled payment dates to the redemption date on a semiannual basis (assuming a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months) at the Treasury Rate plus 15 basis points, in the case of the 2019 notes, 20 basis points, in the case of the 2024 notes, and 25 basis points, in the case of the 2044 notes,

plus, in either case, accrued and unpaid interest, if any, on the principal amount being redeemed to, but not including such redemption date.
From and after (x) April 15, 2019, with respect to the 2019 notes, (y) February 15, 2024, with respect to the 2024 notes, and (z) November 15, 2043, with respect to the 2044 notes, we will have the right to redeem the respective series of notes, in whole or in part, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, thereon to, but excluding, the redemption date.
See "Description of the Exchange Notes-Optional Redemption."
The indenture governing the exchange notes contains certain restrictions, including, among others, limitations on our ability and the ability of our principal subsidiaries to:
<ul> <li>consolidate, merge or sell all or substantially all of our and our subsidiaries' assets and properties;</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>create, or permit to be created or to exist, any lien upon any of our or our principal subsidiaries' principal property, or upon any shares of stock of any principal subsidiary, to secure any debt;</li> </ul>
enter into certain sale-leaseback transactions.
These covenants are subject to important exceptions and qualifications. See "Description of the Exchange Notes—Certain Covenants."
There is no existing market for the exchange notes. Accordingly, we cannot assure you as to the development or liquidity of any market for the exchange notes. We do not intend to apply for listing of the exchange notes on any securities exchange.
The exchange notes will be issued in registered form, without interest coupons, in denominations of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof.
Each series of the exchange notes will be available only in book-entry form and will be represented by one or more permanent global notes in fully registered form, without interest coupons, and will be deposited with the trustee as custodian for DTC and registered in the name of Cede & Co. or another nominee designated by DTC.
We will not receive any proceeds from the exchange offer or the issuance of the exchange notes.
U.S. Bank National Association will act as the trustee under the indenture.

Governing Law	The indenture and the exchange notes will be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York.
Risk Factors	You should consider carefully all the information set forth in this prospectus and, in particular, you should evaluate the specific factors set forth under "Risk Factors" in this prospectus, before deciding whether to participate in this exchange offer.

#### **RISK FACTORS**

Your investment in the exchange notes will involve substantial risks. You should carefully consider the following factors described below and in our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K, and all other information included in or incorporated by reference into this prospectus, including the financial statements and related notes incorporated by reference into this prospectus, prior to participating in the exchange offer. If any of these risks were to materialize, our business, results of operations, cash flows and financial condition could be materially and adversely affected. In that case, the trading price of the exchange notes could decline, we could be unable to make interest and principal payments and you may lose all or part of your investment.

#### **Risks Relating to the Exchange Offer**

#### There are significant consequences if you fail to exchange your outstanding notes.

We did not register the outstanding notes under the Securities Act or any state securities laws, nor do we intend to do so after the exchange offer. As a result, the outstanding notes may only be transferred in limited circumstances under applicable securities laws. If you do not exchange your outstanding notes in the exchange offer, you will lose your right to have the outstanding notes registered under the Securities Act, subject to certain limitations. If you continue to hold outstanding notes after the exchange offer, you may be unable to sell the outstanding notes because of the restrictions on transfer and because we expect that there will be fewer outstanding notes, which could result in an illiquid trading market for the outstanding notes. Outstanding notes that are not tendered or are tendered but not accepted will, following the exchange offer, continue to be subject to existing transfer restrictions.

#### You must follow the appropriate procedures to tender your outstanding notes or they will not be exchanged.

The exchange notes will be issued in exchange for the corresponding series of outstanding notes only after timely receipt by the exchange agent of the outstanding notes or a book-entry confirmation related thereto, a properly completed and executed letter of transmittal or an agent's message and all other required documentation. If you want to tender your outstanding notes in exchange for the corresponding series of exchange notes, you should allow sufficient time to ensure timely delivery. Neither we nor the exchange agent are under any duty to give you notification of defects or irregularities with respect to tenders of outstanding notes for exchange. Outstanding notes that are not tendered or are tendered but not accepted will, following the exchange offer, continue to be subject to the existing transfer restrictions. In addition, if you tender the outstanding notes in the exchange offer to participate in a distribution of the exchange notes, you will be required to comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale transaction. For additional information, please refer to the sections entitled "The Exchange Offer" and "Plan of Distribution" later in this prospectus.

#### The consummation of the exchange offer may not occur.

We are not obligated to complete the exchange offer under certain circumstances. See "The Exchange Offer—Conditions to the Exchange Offer." Even if the exchange offer is completed, it may not be completed on the schedule described in this prospectus. Accordingly, holders participating in the exchange offer may have to wait longer than expected to receive their exchange notes.

#### If you are a broker-dealer, your ability to transfer the exchange notes may be restricted.

A broker-dealer that purchased outstanding notes for its own account as part of market-making or trading activities must deliver a prospectus when it resells the exchange notes and will be required to acknowledge this obligation in connection with participating in this exchange offer. Our obligation to make this prospectus available to broker-dealers is limited. Consequently, we cannot guarantee that a proper prospectus will be available to broker-dealers wishing to resell their exchange notes.

#### **Risks Related to the Exchange Notes**

# We have substantial debt, which could have a negative impact on our financial position and prevent us from fulfilling our obligations under the exchange notes.

We have a significant amount of debt. As of September 30, 2015, we had:

- approximately \$2.4 billion of long-term debt outstanding, excluding the premiums and discounts on senior notes;
- \$363 million of long-term notes payable-affiliated companies due to a subsidiary of CERC; and
- approximately \$1.3 billion of available capacity under our \$1.75 billion revolving credit facility.

Our overall leverage and the terms of our financing arrangements could:

- limit our ability to obtain additional financing in the future for working capital, capital expenditures and acquisitions;
- make it more difficult for us to satisfy our obligations under the notes;
- limit our ability to refinance our indebtedness on terms acceptable to us or at all;
- limit our flexibility to plan for and to adjust to changing business and market conditions in the industry in which we operate, and increase our vulnerability to general adverse economic and industry conditions;
- require us to dedicate a substantial portion of our cash flow from operations to make interest and principal payments on our debt, thereby limiting the availability of our cash flow to fund future investments, capital expenditures, working capital, business activities and other general corporate requirements;
- limit our ability to obtain additional financing for working capital, for capital expenditures, to fund growth or for general partnership purposes, even when necessary to maintain adequate liquidity, particularly if any ratings assigned to our debt securities by rating organizations were revised downward; and
- subject us to higher levels of indebtedness than our competitors, which may cause a competitive disadvantage and may reduce our flexibility in responding to increased competition.

## The exchange notes are not guaranteed by any of our subsidiaries and, as a result, the exchange notes will be structurally subordinated to the debt and other liabilities of our subsidiaries.

Our obligations under the exchange notes are not guaranteed by any of our existing or future subsidiaries. A substantial portion of our operating assets are owned by our subsidiaries. Creditors of our subsidiaries may have claims with respect to the assets of those subsidiaries that rank effectively senior to the exchange notes. In the event of any distribution or payment of assets of those subsidiaries in any dissolution, winding up, liquidation, reorganization or bankruptcy proceeding, the claims of those creditors would be satisfied prior to making any such distribution or payment to us in respect of our equity interests in those subsidiaries. Consequently, after satisfaction of the claims of those creditors, there may be little or no amounts available to make payments on the exchange notes. As of September 30, 2015, our subsidiaries had \$250 million of debt outstanding. Those subsidiaries are not prohibited under the indenture governing the exchange notes from incurring additional debt in the future.

## The exchange notes are our senior unsecured obligations and are junior to our secured indebtedness to the extent of the value of the collateral securing that debt.

The exchange notes are our senior unsecured obligations and rank equally in right of payment with all of our other existing and future senior unsecured debt. Because the exchange notes are unsecured, holders of our secured debt would have claims with respect to the assets constituting collateral for such debt. Consequently, any

such secured debt would effectively be senior to the exchange notes to the extent of the value of the collateral securing that debt. Currently, we do not have any secured debt. Although the indenture governing the exchange notes will place some limitations on our ability to create liens securing indebtedness, there will be significant exceptions to these limitations that would allow us to secure significant amounts of debt without equally and ratably securing the exchange notes. If we were to incur secured indebtedness and such indebtedness is either accelerated or becomes subject to a bankruptcy, liquidation or reorganization, our assets would be used to satisfy obligations with respect to the indebtedness secured thereby before any payment could be made on the exchange notes. In that event, you may not be able to recover all the principal or interest you are due under the exchange notes.

#### Our level of indebtedness may adversely affect our operating flexibility.

Our leverage may make our results of operations more susceptible to adverse economic or operating conditions by limiting our flexibility in planning for, or reacting to, changes in our business and the industry in which we operate and may place us at a competitive disadvantage as compared to our competitors that have less debt. If we incur any additional debt, the related risks that we now face to our operating flexibility could intensify.

## We do not have the same flexibility as other types of organizations to accumulate cash, which may limit cash available to make payments on the exchange notes.

Unlike a corporation, our partnership agreement requires us to distribute, on a quarterly basis, 100% of our available cash to our unitholders and our general partner. Available cash is generally defined as all of our (a) cash on hand as of the end of a quarter, after the payment of our expenses and the establishment of cash reserves, and (b) cash on hand resulting from working capital borrowings made after the end of the quarter. Our general partner will determine the amount and timing of our available cash distributions and has broad discretion to establish and make additions to our reserves or the reserves of our subsidiaries in amounts it determines to be necessary or appropriate to provide for the proper conduct of our business, comply with applicable law or any of our debt or other agreements and to provide funds for distributions to our unitholders for any one or more of the next four calendar quarters. Although our payment obligations to our unitholders are subordinate to our payment obligations to noteholders, the value of our units may decrease with decreases in the amount that we distribute per unit. Accordingly, if we experience a liquidity problem in the future, the value of our units may decrease, and we may not be able to issue equity to recapitalize or otherwise improve our liquidity.

We may not be able to generate sufficient cash to service all of our debt, including the exchange notes and our debt under our revolving credit facility, and we may be forced to take other actions to satisfy our obligations under our debt, which may not be successful. In addition, if our cash flows and capital resources are insufficient to fund our debt service obligations, we may be forced to reduce or delay capital expenditures, sell assets or operations, seek additional capital or restructure or refinance our debt, including the exchange notes. We cannot assure you that we would be able to take any of these actions, that these actions would be successful and would permit us to meet our scheduled debt service obligations or that these actions would be permitted under the terms of our existing or future debt agreements. In the absence of such cash flows and capital resources, we could face substantial liquidity problems and might be required to dispose of material assets or operations to meet our debt service and other obligations. However, our revolving credit facility contains restrictions on our ability to dispose of assets. We may not be able to consummate those dispositions, and any proceeds may not be adequate to meet any debt service obligations then due.

## Changes in our credit rating or in the rating assigned by a rating agency to the exchange notes could adversely affect the market price or liquidity of the exchange notes.

Credit rating agencies continually revise their ratings for the companies that they follow, including us. The credit rating agencies also evaluate our industry as a whole and may change their credit ratings for us based on their overall view of our industry. We cannot be sure that credit rating agencies will maintain their ratings on the exchange notes.

A negative change in our ratings could have an adverse effect on the price of the exchange notes. We expect that the exchange notes will be rated by nationally recognized statistical rating agencies. We cannot assure you that any rating assigned will remain for any given period of time or that a rating will not be lowered or withdrawn entirely by a rating agency if, in that rating agency's judgment, circumstances relating to the basis of the rating, such as adverse changes in our business, so warrant. Any lowering or withdrawal of a rating by a rating agency could reduce the liquidity or market value of the exchange notes.

## There is no established trading market for the exchange notes, which means there are uncertainties regarding the price and terms on which a holder could dispose of the exchange notes, if at all.

There is no established trading market for the exchange notes. We have not applied and do not intend to list the exchange notes on any national securities exchange or inter-dealer quotation system. As a result, we are unable to assure you as to the presence or the liquidity of any trading market for the exchange notes.

We cannot assure you that you will be able to sell your exchange notes at a particular time or that the prices that you receive when you sell your exchange notes will be favorable. We also cannot assure you as to the level of liquidity of the trading market for the exchange notes if one develops. Future trading prices of the exchange notes will depend on many factors, including:

- our operating performance and financial condition;
- the amount of indebtedness we have outstanding;
- prevailing interest rates;
- the interest of securities dealers in making a market and the number of available buyers; and
- the market for similar securities.

#### **RATIO OF EARNINGS TO FIXED CHARGES**

The table below sets forth the ratios of earnings to fixed charges for us for each of the periods indicated.

	Nine Months Ended September 30, Year Ended December 31,					
	2015	2014	2013	2012	2011	2010
Ratio of earnings to fixed charges	(1)	6.73	5.99	6.61	5.14	4.79

(1) Earnings were inadequate to cover fixed charges by \$822 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2015.

For purposes of determining the ratio of earnings to fixed charges, earnings are defined as pretax income or loss from continuing operations before earnings from equity method affiliates, plus noncontrolling interest in pre-tax loss of subsidiaries, plus fixed charges, plus distributed earnings from equity method affiliates, less noncontrolling interest in pre-tax income of subsidiaries, less capitalized interest. Fixed charges consist of interest expensed, capitalized interest, amortization of deferred loan costs and an estimate of the interest within rental expense.

### THE EXCHANGE OFFER

#### Purpose of the Exchange Offer

Simultaneously with the sale of the outstanding notes on May 27, 2014, we entered into a registration rights agreement with the initial purchasers. Under the registration rights agreement, we agreed, among other things, to use our commercially reasonable efforts to:

- file a registration statement relating to a registered offer to exchange each series of the outstanding notes for the exchange notes of such series; and
- cause the registration statement to become or be declared effective under the Securities Act and to commence the exchange offer promptly after the registration statement is declared effective.

We are conducting the exchange offer to satisfy our obligations under the registration rights agreement. Under the registration rights agreement, when a "registration default" (as defined in the registration rights agreement) occurs, then additional interest accrues on the principal amount of the outstanding notes that are "transfer restricted securities" (as defined in the registration rights agreement) at a rate of 0.25% per annum (which rate will be increased by an additional 0.25% per annum for each subsequent 90-day period that such additional interest continues to accrue, provided that the rate at which such additional interest accrues may in no event exceed 1.00% per annum). The additional interest will cease to accrue when the registration default is cured.

The exchange offer consists of separate, independent exchange offers for each series of outstanding notes. The form and terms of the exchange notes are substantially the same as the form and terms of the corresponding series of outstanding notes, except that the exchange notes:

- will be registered under the Securities Act;
- will not bear restrictive legends restricting their transfer under the Securities Act;
- will not be entitled to the registration rights that apply to the outstanding notes; and
- will not contain provisions relating to an increase in any interest rate in connection with the outstanding notes under circumstances related to the timing of the exchange offer.

The exchange offer is not extended to original noteholders in any jurisdiction where the exchange offer does not comply with the securities or blue sky laws of that jurisdiction.

#### Terms of the Exchange Offer

We are offering to exchange up to \$500 million aggregate principal amount of 2019 exchange notes, \$600 million aggregate principal amount of 2024 exchange notes and \$550 million aggregate principal amount of 2044 exchange notes for a like aggregate principal amount of the corresponding series of outstanding notes. The outstanding notes must be tendered properly in accordance with the conditions set forth in this prospectus and the accompanying letter of transmittal on or prior to the expiration date and not withdrawn as permitted below. In exchange for outstanding notes properly tendered and accepted, we will issue a like total principal amount of up to \$500 million in 2019 exchange notes, \$600 million in 2024 exchange notes and \$550 million in 2044 exchange notes, in each case, of the corresponding series. This prospectus, together with the letter of transmittal, is first being sent on or about , 2015, to all holders of outstanding notes known to us. Our obligation to accept outstanding notes for each series of outstanding notes is not conditioned upon holders tendering a minimum principal amount of outstanding notes of such series or upon the consummation of the exchange offer for outstanding notes is not conditioned upon holders tendering a minimum principal amount of 2044 notes are outstanding.

Outstanding notes tendered in the exchange offer must be in denominations of \$2,000 and any higher integral multiple of \$1,000.

Holders of the outstanding notes do not have any appraisal or dissenters' rights in connection with the exchange offer. If you do not tender your outstanding notes or if you tender outstanding notes that we do not accept, your outstanding notes will remain outstanding. Any outstanding notes will be entitled to the benefits of the indenture but will not be entitled to any further registration rights under the registration rights agreement, except under limited circumstances. Existing transfer restrictions would continue to apply to such outstanding notes. See "Risk Factors—Risks Relating to the Exchange Offer—There are significant consequences if you fail to exchange your outstanding notes" for more information regarding outstanding notes outstanding after the exchange offer. After the expiration date, we will return to the holder any tendered outstanding notes that we did not accept for exchange.

None of us, the board of directors of our general partner or our management recommends that you tender or not tender outstanding notes in the exchange offer or has authorized anyone to make any recommendation. You must decide whether to tender in the exchange offer and, if you decide to tender, the aggregate amount of outstanding notes to tender.

The expiration date for the exchange offer for each series of outstanding notes is 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on , 2015, or such later date and time to which we extend the exchange offer for such series. We may extend the period for each series independently.

We have the right, in accordance with applicable law, at any time:

- to delay the acceptance of the outstanding notes of any series due to an extension of the exchange offer for such series;
- to terminate the exchange offer for any series and not accept any outstanding notes for exchange if we determine that any of the conditions to such exchange offer have not occurred or have not been satisfied;
- to extend the expiration date of the exchange offer for any series and retain all outstanding notes tendered in such exchange offer other than those notes properly withdrawn; and
- to waive any condition or amend the terms of the exchange offer for any series in any manner.

If we materially amend the exchange offer or if we waive a material condition to the exchange offer, we will as promptly as practicable distribute a prospectus supplement to the holders of the outstanding notes of the affected series disclosing the change or waiver and extend the exchange offer for the affected series as required by law to cause this exchange offer to remain open for at least five business days following such notice.

If we exercise any of the rights listed above, we will as promptly as practicable give oral or written notice of the action to the exchange agent and will make a public announcement of such action. In the case of an extension, an announcement will be made no later than 9:00 a.m., New York City time, on the next business day after the previously scheduled expiration date.

#### Acceptance of Outstanding Notes for Exchange and Issuance of Outstanding Notes

Promptly after the expiration date, we will accept all outstanding notes validly tendered and not validly withdrawn, and we will issue exchange notes of the corresponding series registered under the Securities Act to the exchange agent. The exchange agent might not deliver the exchange notes to all tendering holders at the same time. The timing of delivery depends upon when the exchange agent receives and processes the required documents.

We will be deemed to have exchanged outstanding notes validly tendered and not validly withdrawn when we give oral or written notice to the exchange agent of our acceptance of the tendered outstanding notes, with written confirmation of any oral notice to be given promptly thereafter. The exchange agent is our agent for receiving tenders of outstanding notes, letters of transmittal and related documents.

In tendering outstanding notes, you must warrant in the letter of transmittal or in an agent's message (described below) that:

- you have full power and authority to tender, exchange, sell, assign and transfer outstanding notes;
- we will acquire good, marketable and unencumbered title to the tendered outstanding notes, free and clear of all liens, restrictions, charges and other encumbrances; and
- the outstanding notes tendered for exchange are not subject to any adverse claims or proxies.

You also must warrant and agree that you will, upon request, execute and deliver any additional documents requested by us or the exchange agent to complete the exchange, sale, assignment and transfer of the outstanding notes.

#### **Procedures for Tendering Outstanding Notes**

#### Valid Tender

When the holder of outstanding notes tenders, and we accept, outstanding notes for exchange, a binding agreement between us, on the one hand, and the tendering holder, on the other hand, is created, subject to the terms and conditions set forth in this prospectus and the accompanying letter of transmittal. Except as set forth below, a holder of outstanding notes who wishes to tender outstanding notes for exchange must, on or prior to 5:00 p.m. New York City time on the expiration date:

- transmit a properly completed and duly executed letter of transmittal, including all other documents required by such letter of transmittal (including outstanding notes), to the exchange agent, U.S. Bank National Association, at the address set forth below under the heading "— Exchange Agent;"
- if outstanding notes are tendered pursuant to the book-entry procedures set forth below, the tendering holder must deliver a completed and duly executed letter of transmittal or arrange with the Depository Trust Company, or DTC, to cause an agent's message to be transmitted with the required information (including a book-entry confirmation), to the exchange agent at the address set forth below under the heading "—Exchange Agent;" or
- comply with the provisions set forth below under "-Guaranteed Delivery."

In addition, on or prior to 5:00 p.m. New York City time on the expiration date:

- the exchange agent must receive the certificates for the outstanding notes and the letter of transmittal;
- the exchange agent must receive a timely confirmation of the book-entry transfer of the outstanding notes being tendered into the exchange agent's account at DTC, along with the letter of transmittal or an agent's message; or
- the holder must comply with the guaranteed delivery procedures described below.

The letter of transmittal or agent's message may be delivered by mail, facsimile, hand delivery or overnight carrier, to the exchange agent.

The term "agent's message" means a message transmitted to the exchange agent by DTC which states that DTC has received an express acknowledgment that the tendering holder agrees to be bound by the letter of transmittal and that we may enforce the letter of transmittal against such holder.

If you beneficially own outstanding notes and those notes are registered in the name of a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee or custodian and you wish to tender your outstanding notes in the exchange offer, you should contact the registered holder as soon as possible and instruct it to tender the outstanding notes on your behalf and comply with the instructions set forth in this prospectus and the letter of transmittal.

If you tender fewer than all of your outstanding notes, you should fill in the amount of notes tendered in the appropriate box on the letter of transmittal. If you do not indicate the amount tendered in the appropriate box, the letter of transmittal provides that you are tendering all outstanding notes that you hold.

The method of delivery of the certificates for the outstanding notes, the letter of transmittal and all other required documents is at the election and sole risk of the holders. If delivery is by mail, we recommend registered mail with return receipt requested, properly insured, or overnight delivery service. In all cases, you should allow sufficient time to assure timely delivery. No letters of transmittal or outstanding notes should be sent directly to us. Delivery is complete when the exchange agent actually receives the items to be delivered. Delivery of documents to DTC in accordance with DTC's procedures does not constitute delivery to the exchange agent.

#### **Signature Guarantees**

Signatures on a letter of transmittal or a notice of withdrawal, as the case may be, must be guaranteed unless the outstanding notes surrendered for exchange are tendered:

- by a registered holder of outstanding notes who has not completed the box entitled "Special Issuance Instructions" or "Special Delivery Instructions" on the letter of transmittal; or
- for the account of an eligible institution.

An "eligible institution" is a firm or other entity which is identified as an "Eligible Guarantor Institution" in Rule 17Ad-15 under the Exchange Act, including:

- a bank;
- a broker, dealer, municipal securities broker or dealer or government securities broker or dealer;
- a credit union;
- · a national securities exchange, registered securities association or clearing agency; or
- a savings association.

If signatures on a letter of transmittal or notice of withdrawal are required to be guaranteed, the guarantor must be an eligible institution.

If outstanding notes are registered in the name of a person other than the signer of the letter of transmittal, the outstanding notes surrendered for exchange must be endorsed or accompanied by a written instrument or instruments of transfer or exchange, in satisfactory form as determined by us in our sole discretion, duly executed by the registered holder with the holder's signature guaranteed by an eligible institution.

#### **Deemed Representations**

To participate in the exchange offer, we require that you represent to us that:

- (i) you or any other person acquiring exchange notes in exchange for the corresponding series of outstanding notes in the exchange offer is acquiring them in the ordinary course of business;
- (ii) neither you nor any other person acquiring exchange notes in exchange for the corresponding series of outstanding notes in the exchange offer is engaging in or intends to engage in a distribution of the exchange notes within the meaning of the federal securities laws;

- (iii) neither you nor any other person acquiring exchange notes in exchange for the corresponding series of outstanding notes has an arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in the distribution of exchange notes issued in the exchange offer;
- (iv) neither you nor any other person acquiring exchange notes in exchange for the corresponding series of outstanding notes is an "affiliate" of us or, with respect to the outstanding 2019 notes and the outstanding 2024 notes, CERC, as defined under Rule 405 of the Securities Act; and
- (v) if you or another person acquiring exchange notes in exchange for the corresponding series of outstanding notes is a broker-dealer and you acquired the outstanding notes as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities, you acknowledge that you will deliver a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale of the exchange notes.

By tendering your outstanding notes you are deemed to have made these representations.

Broker-dealers who cannot make the representations in item (v) of the paragraph above cannot use this prospectus in connection with resales of the exchange notes issued in the exchange offer.

If you are an "affiliate," as defined under Rule 405 of the Securities Act, of us or, with respect to the outstanding 2019 notes and the outstanding 2024 notes, CERC, if you are a broker-dealer who acquired your outstanding notes in the initial offering and not as a result of market-making or trading activities, or if you are engaged in or intend to engage in or have an arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in a distribution of exchange notes acquired in the exchange offer, you or that person:

- (i) may not rely on the applicable interpretations of the staff of the SEC and therefore may not participate in the exchange offer; and
- (ii) must comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act or an exemption therefrom when reselling the outstanding notes.

#### **Book-Entry Transfers**

For tenders by book-entry transfer of outstanding notes cleared through DTC, the exchange agent will make a request to establish an account at DTC for purposes of the exchange offer. Any financial institution that is a DTC participant may make book-entry delivery of outstanding notes by causing DTC to transfer the outstanding notes into the exchange agent's account at DTC in accordance with DTC's procedures for transfer. The exchange agent and DTC have confirmed that any financial institution that is a participant in DTC may use the Automated Tender Offer Program, or ATOP, procedures to tender outstanding notes. Accordingly, any participant in DTC may make book-entry delivery of outstanding notes by causing DTC to transfer those outstanding notes into the exchange agent's account in accordance with its ATOP procedures for transfer.

Notwithstanding the ability of holders of outstanding notes to effect delivery of outstanding notes through book-entry transfer at DTC, either:

- the letter of transmittal or a facsimile thereof, or an agent's message in lieu of the letter of transmittal, with any required signature guarantees and any other required documents must be transmitted to and received by the exchange agent prior to the expiration date at the address given below under "—Exchange Agent;" or
- the guaranteed delivery procedures described below must be complied with.

#### **Guaranteed Delivery**

If a holder wants to tender outstanding notes in the exchange offer and (1) the certificates for the outstanding notes are not immediately available or all required documents are unlikely to reach the exchange agent on or



prior to 5:00 p.m. New York City time on the expiration date, or (2) a book-entry transfer cannot be completed on a timely basis, the outstanding notes may be tendered if the holder complies with the following guaranteed delivery procedures:

- the tender is made by or through an eligible institution;
- the eligible institution delivers a properly completed and duly executed notice of guaranteed delivery, substantially in the form provided, to the exchange agent on or prior to 5:00 p.m. New York City time on the expiration date:
  - setting forth the name and address of the holder of the outstanding notes being tendered and the amount of the outstanding notes being tendered;
  - stating that the tender is being made; and
  - guaranteeing that, within three (3) New York Stock Exchange trading days after the date of execution of the notice of guaranteed delivery, the certificates for all physically tendered outstanding notes, in proper form for transfer, or a book-entry confirmation, as the case may be, together with a properly completed and duly executed letter of transmittal, or an agent's message, with any required signature guarantees and any other documents required by the letter of transmittal, will be deposited by the eligible institution with the exchange agent; and
- the exchange agent receives the certificates for the outstanding notes, or a confirmation of book-entry transfer, and a properly completed and duly executed letter of transmittal, or an agent's message in lieu thereof, with any required signature guarantees and any other documents required by the letter of transmittal within three (3) New York Stock Exchange trading days after the notice of guaranteed delivery is executed for all such tendered outstanding notes.

You may deliver the notice of guaranteed delivery by hand, facsimile, mail or overnight delivery to the exchange agent and you must include a guarantee by an eligible institution in the form described above in such notice.

Our acceptance of properly tendered outstanding notes is a binding agreement between the tendering holder and us upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the exchange offer.

#### **Determination of Validity**

We, in our sole discretion, will resolve all questions regarding the form of documents, validity, eligibility, including time of receipt, and acceptance for exchange of any tendered outstanding notes. Our resolution of these questions as well as our interpretation of the terms and conditions of the exchange offer, including the letter of transmittal, will be final and binding on all parties. A tender of outstanding notes is invalid until all defects and irregularities have been cured or waived. Holders must cure any defects and irregularities in connection with tenders of outstanding notes for exchange within such reasonable period of time as we will determine, unless we waive the defects or irregularities. Neither us, any of our affiliates or assigns, the exchange agent nor any other person is under any obligation to give notice of any defects or irregularities in tenders nor will they be liable for failing to give any such notice.

We reserve the absolute right, in our sole and absolute discretion:

- to reject any tenders determined to be in improper form or unlawful;
- to waive any of the conditions of the exchange offer; and
- to waive any condition or irregularity in the tender of outstanding notes by any holder, whether or not we waive similar conditions or irregularities in the case of other holders.

If any letter of transmittal, endorsement, bond power, power of attorney, or any other document required by the letter of transmittal is signed by a trustee, executor, administrator, guardian, attorney-in-fact, officer of a corporation or other person acting in a fiduciary or representative capacity, that person must indicate such

capacity when signing. In addition, unless waived by us, the person must submit proper evidence satisfactory to us, in our sole discretion, of his or her authority to so act. A beneficial owner of outstanding notes that are held by or registered in the name of a broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee or custodian should contact that entity promptly if the holder wants to participate in the exchange offer.

#### **Resales of Exchange Notes**

Based on interpretive letters issued by the SEC staff to third parties in transactions similar to the exchange offer, we believe that a holder of exchange notes, other than a broker-dealer, may offer exchange notes for resale, resell and otherwise transfer the exchange notes without delivering a prospectus to prospective purchasers, if the holder acquired the exchange notes in the ordinary course of business, has no intention of engaging in a "distribution" (as defined under the Securities Act) of the exchange notes and is not an "affiliate" (as defined under the Securities Act) of Enable or, with respect to the 2019 exchange notes and the 2024 exchange notes, CERC. We will not seek our own interpretive letter. As a result, we cannot assure you that the staff will take the same position on this exchange offer as it did in interpretive letters to other parties in similar transactions. The information described above concerning interpretations of and positions taken by the staff is not intended to constitute legal advice, and holders should consult their own legal advisors with respect to these matters.

By tendering outstanding notes, the holder, other than participating broker-dealers, as defined below, of those outstanding notes will represent to us that, among other things:

- the exchange notes acquired in the exchange offer are being obtained in the ordinary course of business of the person receiving the exchange notes, whether or not that person is the holder;
- neither the holder nor any other person receiving the exchange notes is engaged in, intends to engage in or has an arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in a "distribution" (as defined under the Securities Act) of the exchange notes; and
- neither the holder nor any other person receiving the exchange notes is an "affiliate" (as defined under the Securities Act) of Enable.

If any holder or any such other person is an "affiliate" of Enable or, with respect to the 2019 exchange notes and the 2024 exchange notes, CERC or is engaged in, intends to engage in or has an arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in a "distribution" of the exchange notes, such holder or other person:

- may not rely on the applicable interpretations of the staff of the SEC referred to above and therefore may not participate in the exchange offer; and
- must comply with the registration and prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale transaction.

Each broker-dealer that receives exchange notes for its own account in exchange for outstanding notes must represent that the outstanding notes to be exchanged for the corresponding series of exchange notes were acquired by it as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities and acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any offer to resell, resale or other retransfer of the exchange notes pursuant to the exchange offer. Any such broker-dealer is referred to as a participating broker-dealer. However, by so acknowledging and by delivering a prospectus, the participating broker-dealer will not be deemed to admit that it is an "underwriter" (as defined under the Securities Act). If a broker-dealer acquired outstanding notes as a result of market-making or other trading activities, it may use this prospectus, as amended or supplemented, in connection with offers to resell, resales or retransfers of exchange notes received in exchange for the outstanding notes pursuant to the exchange offer. We have agreed that, during the period ending 180 days after the date the registration statement containing this prospectus is declared effective, subject to extension in limited circumstances, or such shorter period as will terminate when broker-dealers are no longer required to deliver a prospectus in connection with market-making or other trading activities, we will use commercially reasonable efforts to keep the exchange offer registration statement effective

and will make this prospectus available to any broker-dealer for use in connection with any resale of the exchange notes. See "Plan of Distribution" for a discussion of the exchange and resale obligations of broker-dealers in connection with the exchange offer.

#### Withdrawal Rights

You can withdraw tenders of outstanding notes at any time prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the expiration date.

For a withdrawal to be effective, you must deliver a written notice of withdrawal to the exchange agent. The notice of withdrawal must:

- specify the name of the person tendering the outstanding notes to be withdrawn;
- identify the outstanding notes to be withdrawn, including the total principal amount of outstanding notes to be withdrawn;
- specify where certificates for outstanding notes are transmitted, list the name of the registered holder of the outstanding notes if different from the
  person withdrawing the outstanding notes;
- contain a statement that the holder is withdrawing his election to have the outstanding notes exchanged; and
- be signed by the holder in the same manner as the original signature on the letter of transmittal by which the outstanding notes were tendered, including any required signature guarantees, or be accompanied by documents of transfer to have the trustee with respect to the outstanding notes register the transfer of the outstanding notes in the name of the person withdrawing the tender.

If you delivered or otherwise identified pursuant to the guaranteed delivery procedures outstanding notes to the exchange agent, you must submit the serial numbers of the outstanding notes to be withdrawn and the signature on the notice of withdrawal must be guaranteed by an eligible institution, except in the case of outstanding notes tendered for the account of an eligible institution. If you tendered outstanding notes as a book-entry transfer, the notice of withdrawal must specify the name and number of the account at DTC to be credited with the withdrawn outstanding notes and you must deliver the notice of withdrawal to the exchange agent. You may not rescind withdrawals of tender; however, outstanding notes properly withdrawn may again be tendered at any time on or prior to 5:00 p.m. New York City time on the expiration date.

We will determine all questions regarding the form of withdrawal, validity, eligibility, including time of receipt, and acceptance of withdrawal notices. Our determination of these questions as well as our interpretation of the terms and conditions of the exchange offer (including the letter of transmittal) will be final and binding on all parties. Neither us, any of our affiliates or assigns, the exchange agent nor any other person is under any obligation to give notice of any irregularities in any notice of withdrawal, nor will they be liable for failing to give any such notice.

In the case of outstanding notes tendered by book-entry transfer through DTC, the outstanding notes timely withdrawn or not exchanged will be credited to an account maintained with DTC. Withdrawn outstanding notes will be returned to the holder after withdrawal. The outstanding notes will be returned or credited to the account maintained with DTC as soon as practicable after withdrawal, rejection of tender or termination of the exchange offer. Any outstanding notes which have been tendered for exchange but which are not exchanged for any reason will be returned to the holder thereof without cost to the holder.

Properly withdrawn outstanding notes may again be tendered by following one of the procedures described under "Procedures for Tendering Outstanding Notes" above at any time prior to 5:00 p.m. New York City time on the expiration date.

#### **Conditions to the Exchange Offer**

Notwithstanding any other provision of the exchange offer, we are not required to accept for exchange, or to issue exchange notes of any series in exchange for, any outstanding notes, and we may terminate or amend the exchange offer for any series, if at any time prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the expiration date, we determine that (i) the exchange offer violates applicable law or SEC policy or (ii) any action or proceeding is instituted or threatened in any court or by or before any governmental agency with respect to the exchange offer which, in our reasonable judgment, would materially impair our ability to proceed with the exchange offer.

The foregoing conditions are for our sole benefit, and we may assert them regardless of the circumstances giving rise to any such condition, or we may waive the conditions, completely or partially, whenever or as many times as we choose, in our reasonable discretion. The foregoing rights are not deemed waived because we fail to exercise them, but continue in effect, and we may still assert them whenever or as many times as we choose. If we determine that a waiver of conditions materially changes the exchange offer for any series, the prospectus will be amended or supplemented, and the exchange offer for that series extended, if appropriate, as described under "Terms of the Exchange Offer."

In addition, at a time when any stop order is threatened or in effect with respect to the registration statement of which this prospectus constitutes a part or with respect to the qualification of the indenture under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, we will not accept for exchange any outstanding notes tendered, and no exchange notes will be issued in exchange for any such outstanding notes.

#### **Exchange Agent**

U.S. Bank National Association has been appointed as exchange agent for the exchange offer. Any questions, requests for assistance and requests for additional copies of this prospectus or of the letter of transmittal, should be directed to the exchange agent as follows:

U.S. Bank National Association 5555 San Felipe St., Suite 1150 Houston, TX 77056 Attention: Mauri J. Cowen 713-235-9206 mauri.cowen@usbank.com

If you deliver letters of transmittal and any other required documents to an address or facsimile number other than those listed above, your tender is invalid.

#### **Fees and Expenses**

The registration rights agreement provides that we will bear all expenses in connection with the performance of our obligations relating to the registration of the exchange notes and the conduct of the exchange offer. These expenses include registration and filing fees, accounting and legal fees and printing costs, among others. We will pay the exchange agent reasonable and customary fees for its services and reasonable out-of-pocket expenses. We will also reimburse brokerage houses and other custodians, nominees and fiduciaries for customary mailing and handling expenses incurred by them in forwarding this prospectus and related documents to their clients that are holders of outstanding notes and for handling or tendering for such clients.

We have not retained any dealer-manager in connection with the exchange offer and will not pay any fee or commission to any broker, dealer, nominee or other person, other than the exchange agent, for soliciting tenders of outstanding notes pursuant to the exchange offer.

#### **Accounting Treatment**

The exchange notes will be recorded at the same carrying value as the outstanding notes, as reflected in our accounting records on the date of exchange. Accordingly, we will recognize no gain or loss for accounting purposes upon the closing of the exchange offer. The expenses of the exchange offer will be charged to operations and maintenance expense on the Consolidated Statements of Income as incurred.

#### **Transfer Taxes**

Holders who tender their outstanding notes for the corresponding series of exchange notes will not be obligated to pay any transfer taxes in connection with the exchange. If, however, exchange notes issued in the exchange offer are to be delivered to, or are to be issued in the name of, any person other than the holder of the outstanding notes tendered, or if a transfer tax is imposed for any reason other than the exchange of outstanding notes in connection with the exchange offer, then the holder must pay any such transfer taxes, whether imposed on the registered holder or on any other person. If satisfactory evidence of payment of, or exemption from, such taxes is not submitted with the letter of transmittal, the amount of such transfer taxes will be billed directly to the tendering holder.

#### **Consequences of Failure to Exchange Outstanding Notes**

Holders who desire to tender their outstanding notes in exchange for the corresponding series of exchange notes should allow sufficient time to ensure timely delivery. Neither the exchange agent nor Enable is under any duty to give notification of defects or irregularities with respect to the tenders of notes for exchange.

Outstanding notes that are not tendered or are tendered but not accepted will, following the consummation of the exchange offer, continue to be subject to the provisions in the indenture regarding the transfer and exchange of the outstanding notes and the existing restrictions on transfer set forth in the legend on the outstanding notes and in the confidential offering memorandum dated May 19, 2014 relating to the outstanding notes. Except in limited circumstances with respect to specific types of holders of outstanding notes, we will have no further obligation to provide for the registration under the Securities Act of such outstanding notes. In general, outstanding notes, unless registered under the Securities Act, may not be offered or sold except pursuant to an exemption from, or in a transaction not subject to, the Securities Act and applicable state securities laws. We do not currently anticipate that we will take any action to register the outstanding notes under the Securities Act or under any state securities laws.

Upon completion of the exchange offer, holders of the outstanding notes will not be entitled to any further registration rights under the registration rights agreement, except under limited circumstances, and provisions in the outstanding notes related to additional interest will not apply. Holders of the exchange notes of any series and any outstanding notes of such series which remain outstanding after consummation of the exchange offer will vote together as a single class for purposes of determining whether holders of the requisite percentage of the class have taken certain actions or exercised certain rights under the indenture.

#### **USE OF PROCEEDS**

We will not receive any proceeds from the exchange offer. Because the exchange notes have substantially identical terms as the corresponding series of outstanding notes, the issuance of the exchange notes will not result in any increase in our indebtedness. The outstanding notes surrendered in exchange for the corresponding series of exchange notes will be retired and canceled and cannot be reissued. The exchange offer is intended to satisfy our obligations under the registration rights agreement.

#### DESCRIPTION OF THE EXCHANGE NOTES

We will issue the exchange notes and we issued the outstanding notes under an indenture, dated as of May 27, 2014 (as amended and supplemented, the "indenture"), between us and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee, supplemented by a first supplemental indenture, dated as of May 27, 2014, among us, CERC, as guarantor, and the trustee. Except as otherwise indicated below, the following summary applies to the outstanding notes issued May 27, 2014 and to the exchange notes to be issued in connection with the exchange offer. In this section of the prospectus, we sometimes refer to the outstanding 2019 notes and the 2019 exchange notes collectively as the "2019 notes," to the outstanding 2024 notes and the 2024 exchange notes collectively as the "2024 notes," to the outstanding 2044 notes and the 2044 exchange notes collectively as the "2044 notes." The terms of the exchange notes are the same as the terms of the corresponding series of outstanding notes, except that (i) the exchange notes will be registered under the Securities Act, (ii) the exchange notes will not bear restrictive legends restricting their transfer under the Securities Act, (iii) holders of the exchange notes are not entitled to certain rights under the registration rights agreement, and (iv) the exchange notes will not contain provisions relating to an increase in any interest rate notes under circumstances related to the timing of the exchange offer.

The 2019 notes, the 2024 notes and the 2044 notes will each constitute a single series of debt securities under the indenture. If the exchange offer for outstanding notes of a series is consummated, holders of outstanding notes of that series who do not exchange their outstanding notes for exchange notes of that series will vote together with holders of the exchange notes of that series for all relevant purposes under the indenture. Accordingly, in determining whether the required holders have given any notice, consent or waiver or taken any other action permitted under the indenture, any outstanding notes of a series that remain outstanding after the exchange offer will be aggregated with the exchange notes of that series, and the holders of those outstanding notes and exchange notes will vote together as a single series. All references in this prospectus to specified percentages in aggregate principal amount of notes of a series means, at any time after the exchange offer is consummated, the percentages in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding notes of that series and the exchange notes of that series of that series and the exchange notes of that series collectively then outstanding.

The following description is a summary of the material provisions of the notes and the indenture. This summary is not complete and is qualified in its entirety by reference to the indenture and the notes. We urge you to read the indenture because it, and not this description, defines your rights as a holder of notes. You may request copies of the indenture from us as set forth under "Additional Information." The terms of the notes include those expressly set forth in the indenture and those made part of the indenture by reference to the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended.

You can find the definitions of various terms used in this description under "--Certain Definitions" below. In this description, the terms "Enable," "we," "us" and "our" refer only to Enable Midstream Partners, LP and not to any of its subsidiaries.

#### General

The notes are:

- our senior unsecured obligations ranking equally in right of payment with all of our existing and future senior unsecured indebtedness, including indebtedness under our revolving credit facility;
- senior in right of payment to any subordinated indebtedness;
- effectively junior to any of our future secured indebtedness to the extent of the value of the collateral securing such indebtedness; and
- structurally subordinated to all debt and other liabilities of our subsidiaries.

The 2019 notes, the 2024 notes and the 2044 notes are separate series of notes under the indenture. The 2019 notes and the 2024 notes (the "Guaranteed Notes"), but not the 2044 notes, are guaranteed as to collection by CERC on a subordinated basis, subject to automatic release on May 1, 2016. See "Description of the Subordinated Guarantee of Collection."

The indenture does not contain any covenant or other specific provision affording protection to holders of the debt securities in the event of a highly leveraged transaction or a change in control of us, except to the limited extent described below under "Covenants—Consolidation, Merger, Conveyance or Transfer."

As of September 30, 2015, we had:

- approximately \$2.4 billion of long-term debt outstanding, excluding the premiums and discounts on senior notes;
- \$363 million of long-term notes payable-affiliated companies due to a subsidiary of CERC; and
- approximately \$1.3 billion of available capacity under our \$1.75 billion revolving credit facility.

#### **Further Issuances**

We may issue additional series of debt securities from time to time under the indenture, and there is no limitation on the amount of debt securities we may issue under the indenture. In addition, we may, from time to time, without notice to or the consent of the holders of the notes or the trustee, increase the principal amount of any series of notes under the indenture and issue such increased principal amount (or any portion thereof), in which case any additional notes of such series so issued will have the same form and terms (other than the date of issuance and, under certain circumstances, the date from which interest thereon will begin to accrue and the initial interest payment date), and will carry the same right to receive accrued and unpaid interest, as the notes of such series previously issued, and such additional notes of such series will form a single series with the notes of such series previously issued for all purposes under the indenture.

#### Principal, Maturity and Interest

The 2019 notes mature on May 15, 2019, have an initial aggregate principal amount of \$500 million and bear interest at a rate of 2.400% per annum from the latest date to which interest shall have been paid on the outstanding 2019 notes surrendered in exchange therefor or, if no interest has been paid on such outstanding notes, from May 27, 2014.

The 2024 notes mature on May 15, 2024, have an initial aggregate principal amount of \$600 million and bear interest at a rate of 3.900% per annum from the latest date to which interest shall have been paid on the outstanding 2024 notes surrendered in exchange therefor or, if no interest has been paid on such outstanding notes, from May 27, 2014.

The 2044 notes mature on May 15, 2044, have an initial aggregate principal amount of \$550 million and bear interest at a rate of 5.000% per annum from the latest date to which interest shall have been paid on the outstanding 2044 notes surrendered in exchange therefor or, if no interest has been paid on such outstanding notes, from May 27, 2014.

Interest on the notes is payable semi-annually in arrears on May 15 and November 15 of each year. We will make each interest payment to the holders that are of record at the close of business on the May 1 and November 1 preceding such interest payment date (whether or not a business day). Interest will be computed and paid on the basis of a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months.

#### Form, Denomination and Registration of Notes

The exchange notes will only be issued in registered form, without interest coupons, in denominations of \$2,000 and integral multiples of \$1,000 in excess thereof. Each series of notes will be represented by one or more global notes, as described below under "—Book-Entry Delivery and Settlement."

### **Transfer and Exchange**

A holder may transfer or exchange notes in accordance with the indenture. No service charge will be imposed in connection with any transfer or exchange of any note, but we, the registrar and the trustee may require such holder, among other things, to furnish appropriate endorsements and transfer documents, and we may require such holder to pay any taxes and fees required by law or permitted by the indenture. We are not required to transfer or exchange any notes selected for redemption. Also, we are not required to transfer or exchange any notes in respect of which a notice of redemption has been given or for a period of 15 days before a selection of the notes to be redeemed.

### **Paying Agent and Registrar**

The trustee will initially act as paying agent and registrar for the notes. We may change the paying agent or registrar without prior notice to the holders of the notes, and we or any of our subsidiaries may act as paying agent or registrar; provided, however, that we will be required to maintain at all times an office or agency in the Borough of Manhattan, The City of New York (which may be an office of the trustee or an affiliate of the trustee or the registrar or a co-registrar for the notes) where the notes may be presented for payment and where the notes may be surrendered for registration of transfer or for exchange and where notices and demands to or upon us in respect of the notes and the indenture may be served. We may also from time to time designate one or more additional offices or agencies where the notes may be presented or surrendered for any or all such purposes and may from time to time rescind such designations.

#### **Optional Redemption**

At any time prior to (a) April 15, 2019, with respect to the 2019 notes, (b) February 15, 2024, with respect to the 2024 notes, and (c) November 15, 2043, with respect to the 2044 notes, we will have the right to redeem the respective series of notes, in whole or in part, at a redemption price equal to the greater of

(1) 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be redeemed and

(2) the sum of the present values of the principal amounts of the notes to be redeemed and the remaining scheduled payments of interest on such notes (exclusive of interest accrued to the redemption date) discounted from their respective scheduled payment dates to the redemption date on a semiannual basis (assuming a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months) at the Treasury Rate plus 15 basis points, with respect to the 2019 notes, 20 basis points, with respect to the 2024 notes, and 25 basis points, with respect to the 2044 notes,

plus, in either case, accrued and unpaid interest, if any, on the principal amount being redeemed to, but not including, such redemption date. From and after (x) April 15, 2019, with respect to the 2019 notes, (y) February 15, 2024, with respect to the 2024 notes, and (z) November 15, 2043, with respect to the 2044 notes, we will have the right to redeem the respective series of notes, in whole or in part, at a redemption price equal to 100% of the principal amount of the notes to be redeemed, plus accrued and unpaid interest, if any, thereon to, but excluding, the redemption date.

"Comparable Treasury Issue" means the United States Treasury security selected by the Quotation Agent as having a maturity comparable to the remaining term of the notes to be redeemed that would be utilized, at the time of selection and in accordance with customary financial practice, in pricing new issues of corporate debt securities of comparable maturity to the remaining term of such notes.

"Comparable Treasury Price" means, with respect to any redemption date for notes, (1) the average of five Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations for such redemption date after excluding the highest and lowest of all of the Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations or (2) if the Quotation Agent obtains fewer than five such Reference Treasury Dealer Quotations, the average of all such quotations.

"Quotation Agent" means the Reference Treasury Dealer appointed by us.

*"Reference Treasury Dealer"* means (i) RBS Securities Inc., Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated, Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC and RBC Capital Markets, LLC, and their respective successors; provided, however, that if any of the foregoing ceases to be a U.S. government securities dealer (a "Primary Treasury Dealer"), we will substitute therefor another Primary Treasury Dealer and (ii) one other Primary Treasury Dealer selected by us.

*"Reference Treasury Dealer Quotation"* means, with respect to each Reference Treasury Dealer and any redemption date, the average, as determined by the Quotation Agent, of the bid and asked prices for the Comparable Treasury Issue (expressed in each case as a percentage of its principal amount) quoted in writing to the Quotation Agent by such Reference Treasury Dealer at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the third business day preceding the redemption date.

*"Treasury Rate"* means, with respect to any redemption date, the rate per year equal to the semiannual equivalent yield to maturity of the Comparable Treasury Issue, calculated using a price for the Comparable Treasury Issue (expressed as a percentage of its principal amount) equal to the Comparable Treasury Price for such redemption date. The Treasury Rate will be calculated on the third business day preceding any redemption date.

#### **Redemption Procedures**

If fewer than all of the notes of a series are to be redeemed at any time, such notes will be selected for redemption at least 60 days prior to the redemption date and such selection will be made by the trustee on a pro rata basis or by lot (whichever is consistent with the trustee's customary practice); provided, that if the notes are represented by global notes, interests in such global notes will be selected for redemption by The Depository Trust Company ("DTC") in accordance with its customary procedures; provided further, that no partial redemption of any note will occur if such redemption would reduce the principal amount of such note to less than \$2,000. Notices of redemption with respect to the notes will be sent not less than 30 but not more than 60 days before the redemption date to each holder of notes to be redeemed at such holder's registered address.

If any note is to be redeemed in part only, the notice of redemption that relates to such note will state the portion of the principal amount thereof to be redeemed. A new note in principal amount equal to the unredeemed portion thereof will be issued in the name of the holder thereof upon cancellation of the original note. Notes called for redemption will become due on the date fixed for redemption. On and after the redemption date, interest will cease to accrue on the notes or portions of the notes called for redemption unless we default in the payment of the redemption price.

#### **Open Market Purchases; No Mandatory Redemption or Sinking Fund**

We may at any time and from time to time repurchase notes in the open market or otherwise, in each case without any restriction under the indenture. We are not required to make mandatory redemption or sinking fund payments with respect to the notes.



## Covenants

The indenture includes the following covenants with respect to the notes:

## Consolidation, Merger, Conveyance or Transfer

The indenture provides that Enable may not directly or indirectly consolidate with or merge with or into any other Person, or sell, assign, transfer, lease, convey or otherwise dispose of all or substantially all of the assets and properties of Enable and its Subsidiaries to a Person other than Enable or its Subsidiaries in one or more related transactions unless:

- either: (a) in the case of a merger or consolidation, Enable is the survivor; or (b) the Person formed by or surviving any such consolidation or merger (if other than Enable) or to which such sale, assignment, transfer, lease, conveyance or other disposition has been made, is a Person formed, organized or existing under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia;
- the Person formed by or surviving any such consolidation or merger (if other than Enable) or the Person to which such sale, assignment, transfer, lease, conveyance or other disposition has been made, expressly assumes all of Enable's obligations under the notes and the indenture (and the registration rights agreement, if any obligations thereunder remain unsatisfied) pursuant to a supplemental indenture or other agreement reasonably satisfactory to the trustee;
- Enable or the successor Person delivers an officer's certificate and opinion of counsel to the trustee, each stating that such consolidation, merger, sale, assignment, transfer, lease, conveyance or other disposition and any supplemental indenture or other agreement required in connection therewith comply with the indenture and that all conditions precedent set forth in the indenture have been complied with;
- with respect to the Guaranteed Notes, if Enable is not the survivor and the Subordinated Guarantee of Collection (as defined under "Description of the Subordinated Guarantee of Collection") is still in place, CERC confirms that the Subordinated Guarantee of Collection will continue to apply to the Guaranteed Notes and the indenture; and
- immediately after giving effect to the transaction, no event of default or default under the indenture will have occurred and be continuing.

Upon the assumption of Enable's obligations under the indenture by a successor, Enable will be discharged from all obligations under the indenture (except in the case of a lease of all or substantially all of the assets and properties of Enable and its Subsidiaries).

## Limitation on Liens

The indenture provides that while any of the notes remain outstanding, Enable may not, and may not permit any Principal Subsidiary to, create, or permit to be created or to exist, any Lien upon any Principal Property of Enable or of a Principal Subsidiary, or upon any shares of stock of any Principal Subsidiary, whether such Principal Property is, or shares of stock are, owned on or acquired after the Issue Date, to secure any Debt, unless the notes then outstanding are equally and ratably secured by such Lien for so long as any such Debt is so secured, other than:

purchase money mortgages, or other purchase money Liens or capitalized leases of any kind upon property acquired by Enable or any Principal Subsidiary after the Issue Date, or Liens of any kind existing on any property or any shares of stock at the time of the acquisition thereof (including Liens that exist on any property or any shares of stock of a Person that is consolidated with or merged with or into Enable or any Principal Subsidiary or that transfers or leases all or substantially all of its properties to Enable or any Principal Subsidiary), or conditional sales agreements or other title retention

agreements and leases in the nature of title retention agreements with respect to any property acquired after the date of the indenture, so long as no such Lien extends to or covers any other property of Enable or such Principal Subsidiary;

- Liens upon any property of Enable or any Principal Subsidiary or upon any shares of stock of any Principal Subsidiary existing as of the Issue Date or upon the property or any shares of stock of any entity, which Liens existed at the time such entity became a Subsidiary of Enable;
- Liens for taxes or assessments or other governmental charges or levies relating to amounts that are not yet delinquent (after giving effect to any applicable grace period) or are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings;
- pledges or deposits to secure: (a) other governmental charges or levies; (b) obligations under worker's compensation laws, unemployment
  insurance, pension plans and other social security legislation, retirement benefits and/or other similar legislation; (c) performance in connection
  with bids, tenders, contracts (other than contracts for the payment of money or borrowed money) or leases to which Enable or any Principal
  Subsidiary is a party; (d) public or statutory obligations of Enable or any Principal Subsidiary; and/or (e) surety, stay, appeal, indemnity, customs,
  performance or return-of-money bonds or pledges or deposits in lieu thereof and other obligations of a like nature or arising as a result of
  progress payments under a contract;
- any builders', materialmen's, mechanics', carriers', warehousemen's, workers', repairmen's, operators', landlords', and/or other similar Liens which, if the Liens relate to obligations of Enable or any Principal Subsidiary, is not more than sixty (60) days past due or which is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, and any undetermined Lien which is incidental to construction, development, improvement or repair;
- Liens created by or resulting from any litigation, proceeding, decree or order of any court or governmental authority that at the time is being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings, including Liens relating to judgments thereunder as to which Enable or any Principal Subsidiary has not exhausted its appellate rights;
- Liens on deposits, investments or other property or rights required by any Person (a) with whom Enable or any Principal Subsidiary enters into forward contracts, futures contracts, swap agreements or other commodities, derivative or other similar contracts (or, in each case, any credit support therefor)

(i) in the ordinary course of business and (ii) in accordance with established risk management policies or practices or otherwise approved by the Board of Directors of Enable GP or a committee thereof and/or (b) to secure liability to insurance carriers under insurance or self-insurance arrangements;

- Liens in connection with leases or subleases (other than capital leases) made by, or existing on property acquired, owned or leased by, Enable or any Principal Subsidiary;
- Liens securing obligations, neither assumed by Enable or any Principal Subsidiary nor on account of which Enable or any Principal Subsidiary customarily pays interest, upon real estate or under which Enable or any Principal Subsidiary has a right-of-way, easement, franchise or other servitude or of which Enable or any Principal Subsidiary is the lessee of the whole thereof or any interest therein for the purpose of locating pipe lines, substations, measuring stations, tanks, pumping or delivery equipment or other equipment or facilities;
- easements (including, without limitation, reciprocal easement agreements and utility agreements), zoning restrictions, rights-of-way, covenants, consents, reservations, encroachments, variations and other restrictions on the use of property, survey exceptions or irregularities in title thereto, charges or encumbrances (whether or not recorded) affecting the use of real property and which are incidental to, and do not materially interfere with the use of such property in the operation of the business of Enable and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole, or materially impair the value of such property for the purpose of such business;

- Liens in favor of the United States of America, any State, any foreign country or any department, agency or instrumentality or political subdivision of any such jurisdiction, to secure partial, progress, advance or other payments pursuant to any contract or statute or to secure any Debt incurred for the purpose of financing all or any part of the purchase price or the cost of constructing or improving the property subject to such Liens, including, without limitation, Liens to secure Debt of the pollution control or industrial revenue bond type;
- Liens of any kind upon any property acquired, constructed, developed, repaired or improved by Enable or any Principal Subsidiary (whether alone or in association with others) that are created prior to, at the time of, or within 12 months after such acquisition (or in the case of property constructed, developed, repaired or improved, after the completion of such construction, development, repair or improvement and commencement of full commercial operation of such property, whichever is later) to secure or provide for the payment of any part of the purchase price or cost thereof; provided that in the case of such construction, development, repair or improvement the Liens may not apply to any property theretofore owned by Enable or any Principal Subsidiary other than property which was the subject of such construction, development, repair or improvement;
- Liens in favor of Enable, one or more Principal Subsidiaries, one or more wholly owned Subsidiaries of Enable or any of the foregoing in combination;
- the replacement, extension or renewal (or successive replacements, extensions or renewals), as a whole or in part, of any Lien, or of any
  agreement, referred to in the clauses above, or the replacement, extension or renewal of the Debt secured thereby (not exceeding the principal
  amount of Debt secured thereby, other than to provide for the payment of any transaction expenses, underwriting or other fees related to any such
  replacement, extension or renewal, as well as any premiums owed on and accrued and unpaid interest payable in connection with any such
  replacement, extension or renewal); provided that such replacement, extension or renewal is limited to all or a part of the same property that
  secured the Lien replaced, extended or renewed (plus improvements thereon or additions or accessions thereto); or
- any Lien not excepted by the foregoing clauses; provided that immediately after the creation or assumption of such Lien the aggregate principal amount of Debt of Enable or any Principal Subsidiary secured by all Liens created or assumed under the provisions of this clause, together with all net sale proceeds from any Sale-Leaseback Transactions, as defined under "—Limitation on Sale-Leaseback Transactions," subject to certain exceptions, does not exceed an amount equal to 15% of the Consolidated Net Tangible Assets for the fiscal quarter that was most recently completed prior to the creation or assumption of such Lien. Notwithstanding the foregoing, for purposes of making the calculation set forth in this clause, with respect to any such secured indebtedness of a non-wholly owned Principal Subsidiary of Enable with no recourse to Enable or any wholly owned Principal Subsidiary thereof, only that portion of the aggregate principal amount of indebtedness for borrowed money reflecting Enable's pro rata ownership interest in such non-wholly owned Principal Subsidiary will be included in calculating compliance herewith.

## Limitation on Sale-Leaseback Transactions

While the notes remain outstanding, Enable may not, and may not permit any Principal Subsidiary to, engage in a Sale-Leaseback Transaction, unless:

the Sale-Leaseback Transaction occurs within one year from the date of acquisition of the relevant Principal Property or the date of the
completion of construction or commencement of full operations on such Principal Property, whichever is later, and Enable has elected to
designate, as a credit against (but not exceeding) the purchase price or cost of construction of such Principal Property, an amount equal to all or a
portion of the net sale proceeds from such Sale-Leaseback Transaction (with any such amount not being so designated to be applied as set forth in
the third clause below);

- Enable or such Principal Subsidiary would be entitled to incur Debt secured by a Lien on the Principal Property subject to the Sale-Leaseback Transaction in a principal amount equal to or exceeding the net sale proceeds from such Sale-Leaseback Transaction without equally and ratably securing the notes; or
- Enable or such Principal Subsidiary, within 365 days after such Sale-Leaseback Transaction, applies or causes to be applied an amount not less than the net sale proceeds from such Sale-Leaseback Transaction to (1) the prepayment, repayment, redemption or retirement of any unsubordinated Debt of Enable or a Subsidiary of Enable (A) for borrowed money or (B) evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes or other similar instruments, or (2) investment in another Principal Property.

## Additional Covenants

Payment of Principal, any Premium, Interest or Additional Amounts. We will duly and punctually pay the principal of, and premium and interest on or any additional amounts payable with respect to, any debt securities of any series, including the notes, in accordance with their terms and the terms of the indenture.

Maintenance of Office or Agency. We will maintain an office or agency in each place of payment for the notes for notice and demand purposes and for the purposes of presenting or surrendering the notes for payment, registration of transfer or exchange.

*Reports.* So long as any notes are outstanding, we will file with the trustee, within 30 days after we have filed the same with the SEC, unless such reports are available on the SEC's Electronic Data Gathering, Analysis, and Retrieval (EDGAR) filing system (or any successor thereto), copies of the annual reports and of the information, documents and other reports (or copies of such portions of any of the foregoing as the SEC may from time to time by rules and regulations prescribe) that we are required to file with the SEC pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Exchange Act; or, if we are not required to file information, documents or reports pursuant to either of such Sections, then we will furnish to the trustee and file with the SEC, in accordance with rules and regulations prescribed from time to time by the SEC, such of the supplementary and periodic information, documents and reports that are required pursuant to Section 13 or the Exchange Act in respect of a security listed and registered on a national securities exchange as may be prescribed from time to time in such rules and regulations.

In addition, we agree that, for so long as any notes remain outstanding, if at any time we are not required to file with the SEC the information, documents or reports described above, we will furnish to the holders of notes and to securities analysts and prospective investors, upon their request, the information required to be delivered pursuant to Rule 144A(d)(4) under the Securities Act.

## **Events of Default**

The following are events of default under the indenture with respect to each series of the notes:

- (a) default for 30 days in the payment when due of interest on, or any additional amount in respect of, the notes of such series;
- (b) default in the payment of principal of or any premium or any additional amounts payable in respect of such principal or premium on the notes of such series when due;
- (c) failure by us or by any Subsidiary Guarantor for 60 days after receipt of written notice from the trustee upon direction from holders of at least 25% in principal amount of the then outstanding notes of such series, to observe or perform any other applicable covenants or agreements in the indenture (other than those described in clauses (a) or (b) immediately above) and stating that such notice is a "Notice of Default" under the indenture; provided, that if such failure cannot be remedied within such 60-day period, such period shall be automatically extended by another 60 days so long as (i) such failure is subject to cure and (ii) we or such Subsidiary Guarantor, as applicable, are using commercially

reasonable efforts to cure such failure; and provided, further, that a failure to comply with any such other agreement in the indenture that results from a change in generally accepted accounting principles shall not be deemed to be an event of default;

- (d) certain events of bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization of us or any Subsidiary Guarantor as more fully described in the indenture; or
- (e) the unconditional guarantee of any Subsidiary Guarantor ceases to be in full force and effect with respect to the notes of such series (except as otherwise provided in the indenture) or is declared null and void in a judicial proceeding or such Subsidiary Guarantor denies or disaffirms its obligations under the indenture or such guarantee.

If an event of default described in clause (d) above occurs, then the principal amount of all of the notes outstanding shall automatically become due and payable immediately, without action or notice. If an event of default specified in any clause other than (d) above shall occur and be continuing, and we and the trustee receive written notice that holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding notes of such series have declared the principal of such series to be due and payable immediately, then upon any such declaration the same shall become and shall be immediately due and payable, anything contained in the indenture or in the notes of such series or established with respect to the notes of such series to the contrary notwithstanding. Any past or existing default or event of default with respect to the notes of such series, except in each case a continuing default (1) in the payment of the principal of, any premium or interest on, or any additional amounts with respect to, any notes of such series, or (2) in respect of a covenant or provision of the indenture that, pursuant to the indenture, cannot be modified or amended without the consent of the holder of each outstanding note of such series affected thereby.

The indenture provides that within 90 days after the occurrence of a default under the indenture of which the trustee has actual knowledge, the trustee is to give notice of such default to the holders of the relevant series of notes, but the trustee may withhold notice to the holders of any default with respect to any series of notes (except in case of a default in the payment of principal of or interest or premium on the notes) if the trustee determines in good faith that it is in the best interest of holders to do so.

The indenture contains a provision disclaiming liability of the trustee in its individual capacity with respect to any action taken, suffered or omitted to be taken by the trustee in good faith in accordance with the indenture and, to the extent not provided in the indenture, with respect to any act requiring the trustee to exercise its own discretion, relating to the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the trustee, or exercising any trust or power confirmed upon the trustee, under the indenture or any debt securities, unless it is proven that, in connection with any such action taken, suffered or omitted or any such act, the trustee was negligent, acted in bad faith or engaged in willful misconduct. In addition, the indenture contains a provision disclaiming liability of the trustee with respect to any action taken, suffered or omitted to be taken by it or at the direction of the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding notes relating to the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the trustee, or exercising or omitting to exercise any trust or power conferred upon the trustee, under the indenture. The indenture provides that the holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the then outstanding notes of any series may direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the trustee or exercising any trust or power conferred upon the trustee with respect to the notes of such series; provided, however, that the trustee may decline to follow any such direction if, among other reasons, the trustee determines that the actions or proceedings as directed would be unduly prejudicial to the rights of holders of the notes of such series not joining in such actions or proceeding. The right of a holder to institute a proceeding with respect to the notes of any series is subject to certain conditions precedent including, without limitation, that in case of an event of default specified in any clause other than (d) of the first paragraph above under "Events of Default," holders of at least 25% in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding notes of such series have made a written request to the trustee to institute proceedings in respect of such event of default in its own name as trustee, have offered to



indemnify the trustee for the trustee's costs, expenses and liabilities to be incurred in compliance with such request, and the trustee has failed to institute a proceeding within 60 days after its receipt of such request and offer of indemnity.

Notwithstanding any other provision in the indenture, the holder of any note has an absolute right to receive the principal of, premium, if any, and interest on and additional amounts with respect to the notes when due and to institute suit for the enforcement thereof.

## **Discharge, Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance**

The indenture provides that we may satisfy and discharge our obligations under the indenture with respect to any series of the notes if:

(a) (i) all notes of such series previously authenticated and delivered, with certain exceptions, have been delivered to the trustee for cancellation; or

(ii) the notes of such series not delivered to the trustee for cancellation have become due and payable, or mature within one year, or if redeemable at our option, are to be called for redemption within one year under arrangements satisfactory to the trustee for giving the notice of redemption, and we deposit in trust with the trustee, as trust funds, for that purpose, money or governmental obligations or a combination thereof sufficient (in the opinion of a nationally recognized independent registered public accounting firm expressed in a written certification thereof delivered to the trustee) to pay the entire indebtedness on the notes of such series not delivered to the trustee for cancellation;

- (b) we have paid all other sums payable by us under the indenture with respect to the outstanding notes of such series; and
- (c) we have delivered to the trustee an officer's certificate and an opinion of counsel, in each case stating that all conditions precedent provided for in the indenture relating to the satisfaction and discharge of the indenture with respect to the notes of such series have been complied with.

Notwithstanding such satisfaction and discharge, our obligations to compensate and indemnify the trustee, to pay additional amounts, if any, in respect of the notes in certain circumstances and to transfer, convert or exchange the notes pursuant to the terms thereof, and our obligations and the obligations of the trustee to hold funds in trust and to apply such funds pursuant to the terms of the indenture, with respect to issuing temporary notes, with respect to the registration, transfer and exchange of notes, with respect to the replacement of mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen notes and with respect to the maintenance of an office or agency for payment, shall in each case survive such satisfaction and discharge.

The indenture provides that (i) we will be deemed to have paid and will be discharged from any and all obligations in respect of the notes of any series issued thereunder, and the provisions of such indenture will, except as noted below, no longer be in effect with respect to the notes of such series ("defeasance") and (ii) (1) we may omit to comply with the covenant under "—Covenants—Consolidation, Merger, Conveyance or Transfer" and any other additional covenants established pursuant to the terms of such series, and such omission shall be deemed not to be an event of default under clause (c) or (e) of the first paragraph under "—Events of Default" and (2) the occurrence of any event described in clause (e) of the first paragraph under "—Events of Default" shall not be deemed to be an event of default, in each case with respect to the outstanding notes of such series ((1) and (2) of this clause (ii), "covenant defeasance"); provided that the following conditions shall have been satisfied with respect to the notes of such series:

(a) we have irrevocably deposited in trust with the trustee, as trust funds solely for the benefit of the holders of the notes of such series, for the purpose of making the following payments, an amount in money or government obligations or a combination thereof sufficient (in the opinion of a nationally recognized independent registered public accounting firm expressed in a written certification thereof

delivered to the trustee) without consideration of any reinvestment, to pay and discharge the principal of, premium, if any, and accrued interest and additional amounts on, the outstanding notes of such series to maturity or earlier redemption date (irrevocably provided for under arrangements satisfactory to the trustee), as the case may be;

- (b) such defeasance or covenant defeasance will not result in a breach or violation of, or constitute a default under, the indenture or any other material agreement or instrument to which we are a party or by which we are bound;
- (c) no event of default or event that with notice or lapse of time would become an event of default with respect to such notes shall have occurred and be continuing on the date of such deposit;
- (d) we shall have delivered to such trustee an opinion of counsel as described in the indenture to the effect that the holders of the notes of such series will not recognize income, gain or loss for federal income tax purposes as a result of such defeasance or covenant defeasance and will be subject to federal income tax on the same amount and in the same manner and at the same times as would have been the case if such defeasance or covenant defeasance had not occurred;
- (e) we shall have delivered to the trustee an officers' certificate and an opinion of counsel, in each case stating that all conditions precedent provided for in the indenture relating to the defeasance or covenant defeasance contemplated have been complied with; and
- (f) if the notes are to be redeemed prior to their maturity, notice of such redemption shall have been duly given or provision therefor satisfactory to the trustee shall have been made.

Notwithstanding a defeasance or covenant defeasance, among other obligations, our obligations, and the rights of the holders, with respect to the following will survive with respect to the notes of such series until otherwise terminated or discharged under the terms of the indenture:

- (a) the rights of holders of outstanding notes of such series to receive payments in respect of the principal of, interest on or premium or additional amounts, if any, payable in respect of, such notes when such payments are due and any rights of such holders to convert or exchange such notes for other securities, cash or other property;
- (b) our obligations and those of the trustee with respect to the issuance of temporary notes, the registration, transfer and exchange of the notes, the replacement of mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen notes and the maintenance of an office or agency for payment and holding payments in trust;
- (c) the rights, powers, trusts, duties and immunities of the trustee; and
- (d) the defeasance or covenant defeasance provisions of the indenture.

#### **Modification and Waiver**

The indenture provides that we and the trustee may enter into one or more supplemental indentures for the purpose of adding any provisions to or changing in any manner or eliminating any of the provisions of the indenture or for the purpose of modifying in any manner the rights of the holders of notes of any series under the indenture or the notes of such series, with the consent of the holders of not less than a majority (or such greater amount as is provided for with respect to such series) in principal amount of the outstanding notes of such series. No such supplemental indenture may, however, without the consent of the holder of each note affected thereby:

(a) change the stated maturity of the principal of, or any premium, installment of interest on or additional amounts with respect to, the notes, or reduce the principal amount thereof, or reduce the interest rate thereon or any additional amounts, or reduce any premium payable on redemption thereof or otherwise, or change our obligation to pay additional amounts with respect thereto, or reduce the amount of the principal of debt securities issued with original issue discount that would be due and payable upon an acceleration of the maturity thereof or the amount thereof provable in bankruptcy, or change the

redemption provisions or adversely affect the right of repayment at the option of any holder, or change the place of payment for any note or the currency in which the principal of, or any premium, interest or additional amounts with respect to, any note is payable, or impair the right to institute suit for the payment of principal of, premium or interest on, or additional amounts with respect to, such notes after such payment is due;

- (b) reduce the percentage of outstanding notes of any series, the consent of the holders of which is required for any such supplemental indenture, or the consent of whose holders is required for any waiver, or reduce the requirements for a quorum or for voting;
- (c) modify any of the provisions of the sections of the indenture relating to amending the indenture, or waiving events of defaults and covenants, except to increase any necessary percentage of principal amount of notes required for such actions, or to provide that certain other provisions of the indenture cannot be modified or waived without the consent of the holder of each outstanding note affected thereby;
- (d) release any Guarantor from any of its obligations under its guarantee or the indenture, other than in accordance with the indenture;
- (e) modify any guarantee in any manner adverse to the holders of each outstanding note covered by such guarantee; or
- (f) make any change that adversely affects the right to convert or exchange any note into or for common units or other securities, cash or other property in accordance with the terms of the applicable note.

The indenture provides that a supplemental indenture that changes or eliminates any covenant or other provision of the indenture that has expressly been included solely for the benefit of one or more particular series of notes, or that modifies the rights of the holders of notes of such series with respect to such covenant or other provision, shall be deemed not to affect the rights under the indenture of the holders of notes of any other series.

The indenture provides that we and the trustee may, without the consent of the holders of the notes, enter into one or more supplemental indentures for any of the following purposes:

- (a) to evidence the succession of another person to us or any guarantor and the assumption by any such successor of our covenants or those of such guarantor in the indenture and in the notes or in any guarantees;
- (b) to add to our covenants or those of any guarantor or to surrender any right or power conferred on us or any guarantor pursuant to the indenture;
- (c) to establish the form and terms of the notes;
- (d) to evidence and provide for a successor trustee under the indenture with respect to one or more series of notes or to add to or change any of the provisions of the indenture as are necessary to provide for or facilitate the administration of the trusts under the indenture by more than one trustee;
- (e) to cure any ambiguity, to correct or supplement any provision in the indenture that may be defective or inconsistent with any other provision of the indenture, to comply with any applicable mandatory provision of law, or to make any other provisions with respect to matters or questions arising under such indenture, so long as no such action adversely affects the interests of the holders of any series of then outstanding notes issued thereunder in any material respect;
- (f) to add to, delete from or revise the conditions, limitations and restrictions on the authorized amount, terms or purposes of issue, authentication and delivery of notes under the indenture;
- (g) to add any additional events of default with respect to all or any series of the notes;

- (h) to supplement any of the provisions of the indenture as may be necessary for the defeasance and discharge of any series of the notes, so long as action does not adversely affect the interests of any holder of an outstanding note of such series or any other debt security in any material respect;
- (i) to make provisions with respect to the conversion or exchange rights of holders of the notes of any series;
- (j) to reflect the release of any guarantor otherwise permitted by the indenture;
- (k) to add guarantors in respect of one or more series of the notes and to provide for the terms and conditions of release thereof;
- (1) to pledge to the trustee as security for one or more series of the notes any property or assets and to provide for the terms and conditions of release thereof;
- (m) to change or eliminate any of the provisions of the indenture, provided that any such change or elimination will become effective only when there is no outstanding note of any series created prior to the execution of such supplemental indenture that is entitled to the benefit of such provision;
- (n) to provide for certificated securities in addition to or in place of global securities;
- (o) to qualify the indenture under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended;
- (p) with respect to any series of the notes, to conform the text of the indenture or the notes of such series to any provision of the description thereof in our offering memorandum relating to the initial offering of such notes, to the extent that such provision, in our good faith judgment, was intended to be a verbatim recitation of a provision of the indenture or such notes, so long as such change does not adversely affect the rights of holders of outstanding notes in any material respect; or
- (q) to make any other change that does not adversely affect the rights of holders of any outstanding notes issued under the indenture in any material respect.

#### Limitation of Liability

Our unitholders, our general partner and its directors, officers and members and those of any guarantor will not be liable for our obligations under the notes, the indenture or any guarantees, or for any claim based on, or in respect of, such obligations. By accepting a note, each holder of that debt security will have agreed to this provision and waived and released any such liability on the part of our unitholders, our general partner and its directors, officers and members and those of any guarantor. This waiver and release are part of the consideration for our issuance of the debt securities. It is the view of the SEC that a waiver of liabilities under the federal securities laws is against public policy and unenforceable.

#### **Concerning the Trustee**

The trustee will perform only those duties that are specifically set forth in the indenture unless an event of default occurs and is continuing. If an event of default occurs and is continuing, the trustee will exercise the same degree of care and skill in the exercise of its rights and powers under the indenture as a prudent person would exercise in the conduct of his or her own affairs. The trustee is under no obligation to expend or risk its own funds or otherwise incur any financial liability in the performance of any of its duties under the indenture, or in the exercise of any of its rights or powers.

## Notice

Notice to holders of the notes will be given by first-class mail at such holder's address as it appears in the security register or in the case of global notes, notice will be given in accordance with the depository's applicable procedures.

#### Title

We, the trustee and any of our or the trustee's agents may treat the person in whose name the notes are registered as the owner of the notes, whether or not such notes may be overdue, for the purpose of making payment and for all other purposes.

## **Governing Law**

The indenture and the notes will be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the State of New York.

## **Additional Information**

Anyone who receives this prospectus may obtain a copy of the indenture and the registration rights agreement without charge by writing to Enable Midstream Partners, LP, One Leadership Square, 211 North Robinson Avenue, Suite 150, Oklahoma City, Oklahoma 73102, Attention: Investor Relations or by calling (405) 558-4600.

## **Certain Definitions**

"Consolidated Net Tangible Assets" means at any date of determination, the total amount of consolidated assets of Enable and its Subsidiaries after deducting therefrom (1) all current liabilities (excluding (A) any current liabilities that by their terms are extendable or renewable at the option of the obligor thereon to a time more than twelve months after the time as of which the amount thereof is being computed, and (B) current maturities of long-term debt), and (2) the value (net of any applicable reserves and accumulated amortization) of all goodwill, trade names, trademarks, patents and other like intangible assets, all as set forth on the consolidated balance sheet of Enable and its Subsidiaries for the most recently completed fiscal quarter or fiscal year, as applicable.

"Debt" of any Person means, without duplication, (a) all indebtedness of such Person for borrowed money, (b) all obligations of such Person evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes or other similar instruments, (c) all obligations of such Person in respect of letters of credit or other similar instruments (or reimbursement obligations with respect thereto), other than standby letters of credit, performance bonds and other obligations issued by or for the account of such Person in the ordinary course of business, to the extent not drawn or, to the extent drawn, if such drawing is reimbursed not later than the third business day following demand for reimbursement, (d) all obligations of such Person to pay the deferred and unpaid purchase price of property or services, except trade and accounts payables and accrued expenses incurred in the ordinary course of business, (e) all capitalized lease obligations of such Person, (f) all Debt of others secured by a Lien on any asset of such Person, whether or not such Debt is assumed by such Person (provided that if the obligations so secured have not been assumed in full by such Person or are not otherwise such Person's legal liability in full, then such obligations will be deemed to be in an amount equal to the greater of (i) the lesser of (A) the full amount of such obligations and (B) the fair market value of such assets, as determined in good faith by the board of directors of such Person's legal liability), and (g) all Debt of others (other than endorsements in the ordinary course of business) guaranteed by such Person to the extent of such guarantee.

"Enable GP" means Enable GP, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, and its successors as the general partner of Enable.

"Issue Date" means May 27, 2014.

"Lien" means any mortgage, lien, pledge, security interest, charge, adverse claim, or other encumbrance.

"Person" means any natural person, corporation, firm, joint venture, partnership, limited liability company, association, enterprise, trust or other entity or organization, or any government or political subdivision or any agency, department or instrumentality thereof.

"Principal Property" means, whether currently owned or leased or subsequently acquired, any pipeline, gathering system, terminal, storage facility, processing plant or other plant or facility owned or leased by Enable or its Subsidiaries and used in the transportation, distribution, terminalling, gathering, treating, processing, marketing or storage of natural gas, natural gas liquids, propane, crude oil, condensate or fresh or produced water except (1) any property or asset consisting of inventories, furniture, office fixtures and equipment (including data processing equipment), vehicles and equipment used on, or useful with, vehicles (but excluding vehicles that generate transportation revenues) and (2) any such property or asset, plant or terminal which, in the good faith opinion of the Board of Directors of Enable GP as evidenced by resolutions of the Board of Directors of Enable GP, is not material in relation to the activities of Enable and its Subsidiaries, taken as a whole.

"Principal Subsidiary" means any Subsidiary of Enable that owns or leases, directly or indirectly, a Principal Property.

*"Sale-Leaseback Transaction"* means the sale or transfer by Enable or any Principal Subsidiary of any Principal Property to a Person (other than a Principal Subsidiary) and the taking back by Enable or any Principal Subsidiary, as the case may be, of a lease of such Principal Property.

"Subsidiary" means, as to any Person, (a) any corporation, association or other business entity (other than a partnership or limited liability company) of which more than 50% of the outstanding capital stock having ordinary voting power is at the time owned or controlled, directly or indirectly, by such entity or one or more of the other Subsidiaries of such entity or (b) any general or limited partnership or limited liability company, (1) the sole general partner or member of which is the entity or a Subsidiary of the entity or (2) if there is more than one general partner or member, either (x) the only managing general partners or managing members of such partnership or limited liability company are such entity or Subsidiaries of such entity or (y) such entity owns or controls, directly or indirectly, a majority of the outstanding general partner interests, member interests or other voting equities of such partnership or limited liability company, respectively.

*"Subsidiary Guarantor"* means each Subsidiary of Enable that may guarantee the notes pursuant to the terms of the indenture but only so long as such Subsidiary is a guarantor with respect to the notes on the terms provided for in the indenture.

## DESCRIPTION OF THE SUBORDINATED GUARANTEE OF COLLECTION

CERC guarantees the collection (not payment) of our obligations under the Guaranteed Notes and our obligations under the indenture with respect to the Guaranteed Notes on an unsecured subordinated basis, subject to certain automatic release provisions (the "Subordinated Guarantee of Collection").

The Subordinated Guarantee of Collection constitutes a guarantee of collection and not a guarantee of payment. CERC guarantees the ultimate collection of all principal and interest of the Guaranteed Notes, but does not, generally, guarantee the timely payment of scheduled principal or interest or the market value of the Guaranteed Notes. CERC's obligations under the Subordinated Guarantee of Collection are those of a secondary obligor, and not as primary obligor, and are conditioned in all respects upon the trustee first pursuing and exhausting all rights and remedies against us to collect payment upon our obligations under the Guaranteed Notes and the indenture.

### Subordination

The Subordinated Guarantee of Collection is a general unsecured obligation of CERC ranking:

- junior in right of payment to all of CERC's existing and future Indebtedness that is not, by its terms, expressly equal in right of payment to or subordinated to the Subordinated Guarantee of Collection (such Indebtedness, "CERC Senior Debt");
- equally in right of payment to any existing and future Indebtedness of CERC that is, by its terms, expressly equal in right of payment to the Subordinated Guarantee of Collection;
- senior in right of payment to the common stock of CERC and any of CERC's future Indebtedness that is, by its terms, expressly subordinated to
  the Subordinated Guarantee of Collection;
- effectively junior to any future secured indebtedness of CERC to the extent of the value of the collateral securing such indebtedness; and
- effectively junior to all debt and other liabilities of CERC's subsidiaries.

No payment of our obligations under the Guaranteed Notes or the indenture may be made by CERC under the Subordinated Guarantee of Collection if either of the following occurs:

- (1) any CERC Senior Debt is not paid when due and that default continues without waiver; or
- (2) CERC receives a written notice from holders of Designated CERC Senior Debt that any other default has occurred and continues without waiver pursuant to which the holders of Designated CERC Senior Debt are permitted to accelerate the maturity of such Designated CERC Senior Debt, subject to certain exceptions;

in each case, unless and until any such default has been cured or waived or has ceased to exist.

Upon any distribution of assets of CERC to creditors in connection with any insolvency, bankruptcy or similar proceeding, all principal of, and premium, if any, and interest due or to become due on all CERC Senior Debt must be paid in full before the holders of the Guaranteed Notes are entitled to receive or retain any payment from such distribution. As a result, holders of the Guaranteed Notes may receive a smaller proportion of CERC's assets in liquidation than holders of CERC Senior Debt.

## **Automatic Release**

The Subordinated Guarantee of Collection provides by its terms that it will be automatically and unconditionally released and discharged upon the earliest to occur of:

 our exercise of our legal defeasance option or covenant defeasance option as described under "Description of the Exchange Notes—Discharge, Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance" with respect to the Guaranteed Notes;



- our obligations under the indenture with respect to the Guaranteed Notes are satisfied and discharged as described under "Description of the Exchange Notes—Discharge, Defeasance and Covenant Defeasance; and
- May 1, 2016.

## Definitions

For purposes of this "Description of the Subordinated Guarantee of Collection" section only, the following terms have the following meanings:

"Accounting Changes" refers to changes in accounting principles required or permitted by the promulgation of any rule, regulation, pronouncement or opinion by the Financial Accounting Standards Board of the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants or, if applicable, the SEC and includes the adoption or implementation of International Financial Reporting Standards or changes in lease accounting.

"Accounting Principles" means GAAP applied in a manner consistent with that used in preparing the applicable financial statements, as may be modified in connection with any Accounting Changes.

"Capitalized Lease" of a Person means any lease of Property by such Person as lessee which would be capitalized on a balance sheet of such Person prepared in accordance with Accounting Principles.

"Capitalized Lease Obligations" of a Person means the amount of the obligations of such Person under Capitalized Leases which would be shown as a liability on a balance sheet of such Person prepared in accordance with Accounting Principles.

"CERC Subsidiary" means any corporation or other entity of which securities or other ownership interests having ordinary voting power to elect a majority of the board of directors or other Persons performing similar functions are at the time directly or indirectly owned by CERC.

"Consolidated CERC Subsidiary" means at any date any CERC Subsidiary or other entity the accounts of which would be consolidated with CERC in its consolidated financial statements if such statements were prepared as of such date.

"Consolidated Hedging Exposure" means, at any time with respect to all applicable Swap Agreements to which CERC or a CERC Subsidiary is a counterparty, the aggregate consolidated net exposure of CERC or such CERC Subsidiary under all such agreements on a marked to market basis in accordance with GAAP.

"Designated CERC Senior Debt" means any CERC Senior Debt (i) that, at the date of determination, has an aggregate principal amount outstanding of, or under which the holders thereof are committed to lend up to, at least \$100,000,000 or (ii) designated by CERC at the time of issuance thereof as Designated CERC Senior Debt for purposes of the Subordinated Guarantee of Collection.

"GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles in effect from time to time.

"*Indebtedness*" of any Person means at any date, without duplication, (a) all obligations of such Person for borrowed money, (b) all indebtedness of such Person for the deferred purchase price of property or services purchased (excluding accounts payable and trade payables), (c) all indebtedness created or arising under any conditional sale or other title retention agreement with respect to property acquired, (d) all Capitalized Lease Obligations in accordance with Accounting Principles, (e) all reimbursement obligations, contingent or otherwise, outstanding under letters of credit, bankers' acceptances, bank guaranties, surety bonds and similar instruments, (f) unless otherwise cash collateralized, Consolidated Hedging Exposure, (g) indebtedness of the type described in clauses (a) through (f) above secured by any lien (statutory or other), mortgage, pledge,

hypothecation, assignment, deposit arrangement, encumbrance or preference, priority or other security agreement or preferential arrangement of any kind or nature whatsoever (including the interest of a vendor or lessor under any conditional sale, Capitalized Lease or other title retention agreement) on property or assets of such Person, whether or not assumed (but in any event if such indebtedness is not assumed or guaranteed, the amount constituting Indebtedness under this clause will not exceed the fair market value of the property or asset subject to such security interest), (h) all direct guarantees of Indebtedness referred to in clauses (a) through (f) above of another Person, and (i) all Off Balance Sheet Indebtedness of such Person. For the purpose of determining "Indebtedness," any particular Indebtedness will be excluded if and to the extent that (1) the necessary funds for the payment, redemption or satisfaction of that Indebtedness (including, to the extent applicable, any associated prepayment penalties, fees or payments and such other amounts required in connection therewith) have been irrevocably deposited with the proper depositary in trust or (2) the holder or beneficiary of such Indebtedness is an affiliate of CERC.

"Off Balance Sheet Indebtedness" means, with respect to any Person, (a) any repurchase obligation or repurchase liability of such Person with respect to accounts or notes receivable sold by such Person, (b) any liability of such Person under any sale and leaseback transactions that do not create a liability on the balance sheet of such Person, (c) any obligations under Synthetic Leases or (d) any obligation arising with respect to any other transaction which is the functional equivalent of borrowing but which does not constitute a liability on the balance sheet of such Person. As used herein, "Synthetic Lease" means a lease transaction under which the parties intend that (i) the lease will be treated as an "operating lease" by the lessee pursuant to Statement of Financial Accounting Standards No. 13, as amended and (ii) the lessee will be entitled to various tax and other benefits ordinarily available to owners (as opposed to lessees) of like property.

"Person" means any natural person, corporation, firm, joint venture, partnership, limited liability company, association, enterprise, trust or other entity or organization, or any government or political subdivision or any agency, department or instrumentality thereof.

"Property" of a Person means any and all right, title and interest of such Person in or to property, whether real, personal, tangible, intangible, or mixed.

"Swap Agreements" means any agreement with respect to any swap, forward, future or other derivative transaction or option or similar agreement entered into by CERC or any of its Subsidiaries in order to provide protection to CERC and/or its Subsidiaries against fluctuations in future interest rates, currency exchange rates or commodity prices.

## **BOOK-ENTRY, DELIVERY AND FORM**

Except as set forth below, the exchange notes initially will be issued in registered, global form ("Global Notes"). The Global Notes will be deposited upon issuance with the Trustee as custodian for DTC, in New York, New York, and registered in the name of DTC or its nominee, in each case, for credit to an account of a direct or indirect participant in DTC as described below.

Except as set forth below, the Global Notes may be transferred, in whole but not in part, only to another nominee of DTC or to a successor of DTC or its nominee. Beneficial interests in the Global Notes may not be exchanged for notes in registered certificated form except in the limited circumstances described below. Except in the limited circumstances described below, owners of beneficial interests in the Global Notes will not be entitled to receive physical delivery of such notes in certificated form.

Transfers of beneficial interests in the Global Notes will be subject to the applicable rules and procedures of DTC and its direct or indirect participants (including, if applicable, those of Euroclear System ("Euroclear") and Clearstream Banking, S.A. ("Clearstream")), which may change from time to time.

### **Depository Procedures**

The following description of the operations and procedures of DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream are provided solely as a matter of convenience. These operations and procedures are solely within the control of the respective settlement systems and are subject to changes by them. The Company takes no responsibility for these operations and procedures and urges investors to contact the system or their participants directly to discuss these matters.

DTC has advised the Company that DTC is a limited-purpose trust company created to hold securities for its participating organizations (collectively, the "Participants") and to facilitate the clearance and settlement of transactions in those securities between the Participants through electronic book-entry changes in accounts of its Participants. The Participants include securities brokers and dealers (including the initial purchasers), banks, trust companies, clearing corporations and certain other organizations. Access to DTC's system is also available to other entities such as banks, brokers, dealers and trust companies that clear through or maintain a custodial relationship with a Participant, either directly or indirectly (collectively, the "Indirect Participants"). Persons who are not Participants may beneficially own securities held by or on behalf of DTC only through the Participants or the Indirect Participants. The ownership interests in, and transfers of ownership interests in, each security held by or on behalf of DTC are recorded on the records of the Participants and Indirect Participants.

DTC has also advised the Company that, pursuant to procedures established by it:

- (1) upon deposit of the Global Notes, DTC will credit the accounts of the Participants designated by the exchange agent with portions of the principal amount of the Global Notes; and
- (2) ownership of these interests in the Global Notes will be shown on, and the transfer of ownership of these interests will be effected only through, records maintained by DTC (with respect to the Participants) or by the Participants and the Indirect Participants (with respect to other owners of beneficial interests in the Global Notes).

Investors in the Global Notes who are Participants may hold their interests therein directly through DTC. Investors in the Global Notes who are not Participants may hold their interests therein indirectly through organizations (including Euroclear and Clearstream) which are Participants. Euroclear and Clearstream will hold interests in the Global Notes on behalf of their participants through customers' securities accounts in their respective names on the books of their respective depositories, which are Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V., as operator of Euroclear, and Citibank, N.A., as operator of Clearstream. All interests in a Global Note, including those held through Euroclear or Clearstream, may be subject to the procedures and requirements of DTC. Those interests held through Euroclear or Clearstream may also be subject to the procedures and requirements.

The laws of some states require that certain Persons take physical delivery in definitive form of securities that they own. Consequently, the ability to transfer beneficial interests in a Global Note to such Persons will be limited to that extent. Because DTC can act only on behalf of the Participants, which in turn act on behalf of the Indirect Participants, the ability of a person having beneficial interests in a Global Note to pledge such interests to Persons that do not participate in the DTC system, or otherwise take actions in respect of such interests, may be affected by the lack of a physical certificate evidencing such interests.

Except as described below, owners of beneficial interests in the Global Notes will not have notes registered in their names, will not receive physical delivery of certificated notes and will not be considered the registered owners or "holders" thereof under the indenture for any purpose.

Payments in respect of the principal of, and interest and premium, if any, on, a Global Note registered in the name of DTC or its nominee will be payable to DTC in its capacity as the registered holder under the indenture. Under the terms of the indenture, the Company and the trustee will treat the Persons in whose names the notes, including the Global Notes, are registered as the owners of the notes for the purpose of receiving payments and for all other purposes. Consequently, neither the Company, the trustee nor any agent of the Company or the trustee has or will have any responsibility or liability for:

- any aspect of DTC's records or any Participant's or Indirect Participant's records relating to or payments made on account of beneficial ownership interests in the Global Notes or for maintaining, supervising or reviewing any of DTC's records or any Participant's or Indirect Participant's records relating to the beneficial ownership interests in the Global Notes; or
- (2) any other matter relating to the actions and practices of DTC or any of its Participants or Indirect Participants.

DTC has advised the Company that its current practice, at the due date of any payment in respect of securities such as the exchange notes (including principal and interest), is to credit the accounts of the relevant Participants with the payment on the payment date unless DTC has reason to believe that it will not receive payment on such payment date. Each relevant Participant is credited with an amount proportionate to its beneficial ownership of an interest in the principal amount of the relevant security as shown on the records of DTC. Payments by the Participants and the Indirect Participants to the beneficial owners of notes will be governed by standing instructions and customary practices and will be the responsibility of the Participants or the Indirect Participants and will not be the responsibility of DTC, the trustee or the Company. None of the Company, CERC or the trustee will be liable for any delay by DTC or any of its Participants in identifying the beneficial owners of the notes, and the Company, CERC and the trustee may conclusively rely on and will be protected in relying on instructions from DTC or its nominee for all purposes.

Transfers between the Participants will be effected in accordance with DTC's procedures, and will be settled in same-day funds, and transfers between participants in Euroclear and Clearstream will be effected in accordance with their respective rules and operating procedures.

Crossmarket transfers between the Participants, on the one hand, and Euroclear or Clearstream participants, on the other hand, will be effected through DTC in accordance with DTC's rules on behalf of Euroclear or Clearstream, as the case may be, by their respective depositaries; however, such cross-market transactions will require delivery of instructions to Euroclear or Clearstream, as the case may be, by the counterparty in such system in accordance with the rules and procedures and within the established deadlines (Brussels time) of such system. Euroclear or Clearstream, as the case may be, will, if the transaction meets its settlement requirements, deliver instructions to its respective depositary to take action to effect final settlement on its behalf by delivering or receiving interests in the relevant Global Note in DTC, and making or receiving payment in accordance with normal procedures for same-day funds settlement applicable to DTC. Euroclear participants and Clearstream participants may not deliver instructions directly to the depositaries for Euroclear or Clearstream.

DTC has advised the Company that it will take any action permitted to be taken by a holder of exchange notes only at the direction of one or more Participants to whose account DTC has credited the interests in the Global Notes and only in respect of such portion of the aggregate principal amount of the exchange notes as to which such Participant or Participants has or have given such direction. However, if there is an Event of Default under the notes, DTC reserves the right to exchange the Global Notes for certificated notes, and to distribute such notes to its Participants. Although DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream have agreed to the foregoing procedures to facilitate transfers of interests in the Global Notes among participants in DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream, they are under no obligation to perform or to continue to perform such procedures, and may discontinue such procedures at any time. None of the Company, CERC, the Trustee and any of their respective agents will have any responsibility for the performance by DTC, Euroclear or Clearstream or their respective participants or indirect participants of their respective obligations under the rules and procedures governing their operations.

We may decide to discontinue use of the system of book-entry-only transfers through DTC (or a successor securities depository). In that event, exchange note certificates will be printed and delivered to DTC.

The information in this section concerning DTC and DTC's book-entry system has been obtained from sources that we believes to be reliable, but we take no responsibility for the accuracy thereof.

#### **Exchange of Global Notes for Certificated Notes**

The Company will issue certificated notes in registered definitive form to each person that DTC identifies as the beneficial owner of the notes represented by Global Notes upon surrender by DTC of the Global Notes if:

- DTC (a) notifies the Company that it is unwilling or unable to continue as depositary for the Global Notes or (b) has ceased to be a clearing agency registered under the Exchange Act and, in either case, the Company fails to appoint a successor depositary within 90 days;
- (2) the Company, at its option but subject to DTC's requirements, notifies the trustee in writing that it elects to cause the issuance of the certificated notes; or
- (3) there has occurred and is continuing an Event of Default with respect to the notes, and DTC requests the issuance of certificated notes.

Neither the Company nor the trustee will be liable for any delay by DTC, its nominee or any Participant or Indirect Participant in identifying the beneficial owners of notes and the Company and the trustee may conclusively rely on, and will be protected in relying on, instructions from DTC or its nominee for all purposes, including with respect to the registration and delivery, and the respective principal amounts, of the notes to be issued.

## MATERIAL UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

The following is a summary of material U.S. federal income tax considerations relating to the exchange of outstanding notes for the corresponding series of exchange notes and the ownership and disposition of the exchange notes by a beneficial owner who purchased the outstanding notes on original issuance at the first price, which we refer to as the "issue price," at which a substantial portion of the notes were sold for cash to persons other than bond houses, brokers, or similar persons or organizations acting in the capacity of underwriters, placement agents or wholesalers. This discussion does not address any tax consequences arising under the laws of any state, local or foreign jurisdiction, or under any U.S. federal laws other than those pertaining to the income tax. As used in this summary, the term "notes" means the outstanding notes and the exchange notes. This summary is based on the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code"), Treasury Regulations, revenue rulings, administrative interpretations and judicial decisions now in effect, all of which are subject to change possibly with retroactive effect. Except as specifically set forth herein, this summary deals only with outstanding notes held as capital assets within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Code. This summary does not purport to address all federal income tax considerations that may be relevant to holders in light of their particular circumstances or to holders subject to special tax rules, such as banks, insurance companies or other financial institutions, dealers in securities or foreign currencies, tax-exempt investors, or persons holding the outstanding notes as part of a hedging transaction, straddle, conversion transaction, or other integrated transaction.

We have not sought any ruling from the Internal Revenue Service (the "IRS") or an opinion of counsel with respect to the statements made and the conclusions reached in the following summary. As such, there can be no assurance that the IRS will agree with such statements and conclusions.

All persons that exchange outstanding notes for the corresponding series of exchange notes in the exchange offer are urged to consult their own tax advisors with regard to the application of the U.S. federal income tax laws to their particular situations as well as any tax consequences arising under the laws of any state, local or foreign jurisdiction.

If a partnership or other entity taxable as a partnership holds the notes, the tax treatment of a partner in the partnership will generally depend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. If you are a partner of a partnership holding the notes, you should consult your tax advisor regarding the tax consequences of the exchange offer.

#### **Exchange of Notes**

The exchange of the outstanding notes for the corresponding series of exchange notes in the exchange offer should not be treated as an "exchange" for U.S. federal income tax purposes, because the exchange notes should not be considered to differ materially in kind or extent from the outstanding notes. Accordingly, the exchange of outstanding notes for the corresponding series of exchange notes should not be a taxable event to a holder for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Moreover, the exchange notes should have the same tax attributes as the outstanding notes exchanged therefor.

### **Potential Contingent Payment Debt Treatment**

In certain circumstances described under "Description of Exchange Notes—Optional Redemption" we may be obligated to make payments on the exchange notes in excess of stated interest and principal. We intend to take the position that the possibility that such additional amounts will be paid (and any other additional amounts we may have been obligated to pay with respect to the outstanding notes) does not cause the exchange notes to be treated as contingent payment debt instruments. This position is based in part on assumptions regarding the likelihood, as of the date of issuance of the notes, that such additional payments will have to be made. Assuming such position is respected, our determination is binding on a holder, unless such holder explicitly discloses a contrary position to the IRS in the manner prescribed by applicable Treasury Regulations. The IRS, however, may take a position contrary to our position, which could affect the timing and character of a holder's income

and the timing of our deductions with respect to the exchange notes. Holders should consult their tax advisors regarding the potential application of the contingent payment debt instrument rules to the exchange notes and the consequences thereof. The remainder of this discussion assumes the exchange notes are not contingent payment debt instruments.

## **Consequences to U.S. Holders**

As used herein, the term "U.S. Holder" means a beneficial owner of the notes who or that is, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, (i) an individual citizen or resident of the United States; (ii) a corporation (or other entity treated as a corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes) created or organized under the laws of the United States, any state thereof or the District of Columbia; (iii) an estate, the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income tax regardless of its source; or (iv) a trust (1) whose administration is subject to the primary supervision of a U.S. court and which has one or more U.S. persons who have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust, or (2) that has a valid election in effect under applicable Treasury Regulations to be treated as a U.S. person.

### **Payments of Interest**

A U.S. Holder will be required to include stated interest in his, her, or its income as ordinary income in accordance with such U.S. Holder's method of accounting for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

#### Market Discount and Amortizable Bond Premium

If you purchased your outstanding notes at a price other than their issue price, the market discount or amortizable bond premium rules may apply to your exchange notes. You should consult your tax advisor regarding this possibility.

#### Sale, Exchange, Redemption or Other Taxable Disposition of the Notes

A U.S. Holder generally will recognize gain or loss upon the sale, exchange (other than for exchange notes, pursuant to this exchange offer), redemption, retirement, or other taxable disposition of a note to the extent of the difference between:

- the sum of the cash and the fair market value of any property received on such disposition (except to the extent attributable to accrued and unpaid interest on the note, which generally will be taxed as ordinary income to the extent not previously recognized as ordinary income), and
- such U.S. Holder's adjusted tax basis in the note.

A U.S. Holder's adjusted tax basis in a note generally will equal the cost of the note. A U.S. Holder's gain or loss recognized on the disposition of a note generally will be capital gain or loss, assuming the holder held the note as a capital asset, and will be long-term capital gain or loss if, at the time of such disposition, such U.S. Holder has held the note for more than one year. In the case of a non-corporate U.S. Holder, long-term capital gains are currently subject to preferential rates. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to limitations.

## Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

Information returns will be filed with the IRS with respect to interest paid to non-exempt U.S. Holders. Non-exempt U.S. Holders may be subject to backup withholding tax with respect to interest paid on the notes or with respect to proceeds received from a disposition of the notes. A U.S. Holder will be subject to backup withholding if not otherwise exempt and the U.S. Holder:

 fails to furnish such U.S. Holder's taxpayer identification number, or "TIN", which for an individual, is ordinarily his or her social security number;

- furnishes an incorrect TIN;
- is notified by the IRS of a failure to properly report payments of interest; or
- fails to certify, under penalties of perjury, that such U.S. Holder has furnished a correct TIN and that the IRS has not notified the U.S. Holder that he or she is subject to backup withholding.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax; any withheld amounts generally may be credited against a U.S. Holder's U.S. federal income tax liability and that U.S. Holder may be entitled to a refund provided that the required information is furnished to the IRS in a timely manner.

## **Consequences to Non-U.S. Holders**

The following applies only if you are a Non-U.S. Holder. For purposes of this discussion, and except as otherwise modified for U.S. federal estate tax purposes, a "Non-U.S. Holder" means a beneficial owner of the notes that is an individual, a corporation, a trust or an estate and that is not a U.S. Holder.

## **Payments of Interest**

U.S. federal withholding tax will not apply to payments by us or our paying agent (in its capacity as such) of interest (as determined above) on the notes under the "portfolio interest" exception of the Code provided that:

(i) the Non-U.S. Holder, as beneficial owner,

(a) does not actually or constructively own 10% or more of our capital or profits interests;

- (b) is not a "controlled foreign corporation" that is related to us actually or constructively through equity ownership; and
- (c) is not a "bank" receiving the interest pursuant to a loan agreement entered into in its ordinary course of business;

(ii) the interest payments are not effectively connected with the conduct by the Non-U.S. Holder of a U.S. trade or business (and, if an income tax treaty applies to such Non-U.S. Holder, such interest payments are not attributable to a permanent establishment maintained by such Non-U.S. Holder in the United States); and

(iii) the Non-U.S. Holder, as beneficial owner, satisfies the applicable certification requirement.

The certification requirement is generally satisfied if the beneficial owner of a note certifies on IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E (or a suitable substitute or successor form), under penalties of perjury, that he, she or it is not a U.S. person and provides his, her or its name and address, and

- such beneficial owner timely files the IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E with the withholding agent; or
- in the case of notes held on behalf of a beneficial owner by a securities clearing organization, bank or other financial institution that holds customers' securities in the ordinary course of its trade or business, the financial institution files with the withholding agent a statement that it has received the Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E (or a suitable substitute or successor form) from the Non-U.S. Holder or from another financial institution acting on behalf of that Non-U.S. Holder, timely furnishes the withholding agent with a copy thereof and otherwise complies with the applicable certification requirements.

The gross amount of any payment of interest on a Non-U.S. Holder's note that does not qualify for the portfolio interest exception will be subject to withholding of U.S. federal income tax at the rate of 30% unless (i) such Non-U.S. Holder provides a properly completed IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E (or successor

form) claiming an exemption from or reduction in withholding of U.S. federal income tax under an applicable income tax treaty, or (ii) such interest is effectively connected with the conduct of a U.S. trade or business (and, if an income tax treaty applies and such interest is attributable to a U.S. permanent establishment or fixed base) of such Non-U.S. Holder and such Non-U.S. Holder provides a properly completed IRS Form W-8ECI (or successor form) (see "Consequences to Non-U.S. Holders—Income or Gain Effectively Connected with a United States Trade or Business").

## Sale, Exchange or Other Disposition of the Notes

Any gain realized by a Non-U.S. Holder on the sale, exchange, or other disposition of the notes generally will not be subject to U.S. federal income tax (and generally no tax will be withheld) unless:

- the gain is effectively connected with your conduct of a trade or business in the United States and, if a tax treaty applies, is attributable to a U.S. permanent establishment or fixed base (see "Consequences to Non-U.S. Holders—Income or Gain Effectively Connected with a United States Trade or Business"), or
- the Non-U.S. Holder is a nonresident alien individual who is present in the U.S. for a period or periods aggregating 183 or more days in the taxable year of the disposition and certain other conditions are met.

#### Income or Gain Effectively Connected with a United States Trade or Business

Interest on a note or gain from the sale, exchange or other disposition of the note that is effectively connected with a trade or business conducted within the United States of a Non-U.S. Holder generally will be subject to U.S. federal income tax on a net basis at regular graduated rates in the same manner as to a U.S. Holder (see "Consequences to U.S. Holders" above). Non-U.S. Holders eligible for the benefits of an income tax treaty between the United States and such Non-U.S. Holder's country of residence will be subject to U.S. federal net income tax in the manner specified by the treaty and generally will only be subject to such tax if such income or gain is attributable to a permanent establishment (or a fixed base in the case of an individual) maintained in the United States by such Non-U.S. Holder (and such Non-U.S. Holder claims the benefit of the treaty). Non-U.S. Holders receiving interest on the notes subject to tax on the net income basis described above are required to report the interest on a U.S. tax return for the year and generally will not be subject to withholding provided that Non-U.S. Holder complies with applicable IRS certification requirements (i.e., by delivering a properly executed IRS Form W-8ECI).

In the case of a foreign corporation that is engaged in a U.S. trade or business, effectively connected income also may be subject to the branch profits tax. The branch profits tax generally is imposed on the deemed repatriation (the "dividend equivalent amount") from the United States of effectively connected earnings and profits at a 30% rate (or such lower rate as may be prescribed by an applicable tax treaty). For purposes of the branch profits tax, interest on a note and gain recognized on the disposition of a note will be included in effectively connected earnings and profits if the interest or gain is effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business in the United States.

## Information Reporting and Backup Withholding

The payment of interest on a note, and amounts withheld from such payments, if any, generally will be required to be reported by us to the IRS and the interest recipient.

The gross proceeds from the disposition of notes may be subject to information reporting. Payments of the proceeds of a sale of notes to or through a U.S. broker are subject to information reporting unless the Non-U.S. Holder disposing of the note provides an IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E certifying under penalties of perjury that such Non-U.S. Holder is not a United States person or otherwise establishes an exemption. Sales proceeds paid to Non-U.S. Holders outside the United States on dispositions through a non-U.S. office of a non-

U.S. broker generally are not subject to U.S. backup withholding and information reporting requirements. However, U.S. information reporting will apply to a payment of sales proceeds, even if that payment is made outside the United States, if notes are sold through a non-U.S. broker that is a "U.S. Related Person." A "U.S. Related Person" is (i) a U.S. person (within the meaning of the Code); (ii) a foreign person that derives 50% or more of its gross income for certain period from activities that are effectively connected with the conduct of a trade or business in the United States; (iii) a controlled foreign corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes; or (iv) a foreign partnership more than 50% of the capital or profits of which is owned by one or more U.S. persons which engages in a U.S. trade or business. Payment of the proceeds on a disposition of a note by a Non-U.S. Holder made to or through a U.S. broker or U.S. Related Person generally will not be subject to backup withholding, but will be subject to information reporting, unless (i) such Non-U.S. Holder certifies its non-U.S. status on IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E (or successor form) signed under penalty of perjury, or (ii) such U.S. broker or U.S. Related Person has documentary evidence in its records as to the non-U.S. status of such Non-U.S. Holder and has neither actual knowledge nor reason to know that such Non-U.S. Holder is a U.S. person.

Any information reported to the IRS under the requirements described above may also be made available to the tax authorities in the country in which a Non-U.S. Holder is resident under the provisions of an applicable income tax treaty or other agreement.

Non-U.S. Holders may be subject to backup withholding similar to U.S. Holders with respect to interest paid on the notes or with respect to proceeds received from a disposition of the notes (see "Consequences to U.S. Holders—Information Reporting and Backup Withholding") unless the Non-U.S. Holders properly certify under penalties of perjury their foreign status and certain other conditions are met or such Non-U.S. Holders otherwise establish an exemption.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax but, rather, is a method of tax collection. Any withheld amounts generally may be credited against a Non-U.S. Holder's U.S. federal income tax liability and that Non-U.S. Holder may be entitled to a refund provided that the required information is furnished to the IRS in a timely manner.

Non-U.S. Holders of notes should consult their tax advisors regarding the application of information reporting and backup withholding in their particular situations, the availability of an exemption therefrom, and the procedure for obtaining such an exemption from backup withholding, if available.

## **U.S. Federal Estate Tax**

Notes beneficially owned by an individual who is not a citizen or resident of the United States (as specifically defined for United States federal estate tax purposes) at the time of such individual's death will generally not be included in the decedent's gross estate for United States federal estate tax purposes if any payment of interest on the notes to the holder would be eligible for the exemption from the 30% United States federal withholding tax described in the first paragraph of "Payments of Interest" above (without regard to the certification requirement).

#### **Unearned Income Medicare Contribution Tax**

Certain holders who are individuals, estates or trusts are required to pay a 3.8% unearned income Medicare contribution tax on, among other things, interest on and capital gains from the sale or other disposition of notes for taxable years beginning after December 31, 2012. Holders should consult their tax advisors regarding the effect, if any, on their ownership and disposition of the notes.

## PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

The distribution of this prospectus and the offer and sale of the exchange notes may be restricted by law in certain jurisdictions. Persons who come into possession of this prospectus or any of the exchange notes must inform themselves about and observe any such restrictions. You must comply with all applicable laws and regulations in force in any jurisdiction in which you purchase, offer or sell the exchange notes or possess or distribute this prospectus and, in connection with any purchase, offer or sale by you of the exchange notes, must obtain any consent, approval or permission required under the laws and regulations in force in any jurisdiction to which you are subject or in which you make such purchase, offer or sale.

In reliance on interpretations of the staff of the SEC set forth in no-action letters issued to third parties in similar transactions, we believe that the exchange notes issued in the exchange offer in exchange for the corresponding series of outstanding notes may be offered for resale, resold and otherwise transferred by holders without compliance with the registration and prospectus delivery provisions of the Securities Act, provided that the exchange notes are acquired in the ordinary course of such holders' business and the holders are not engaged in and do not intend to engage in and have no arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in a distribution (within the meaning of the Securities Act) of exchange notes. This position does not apply to any holder that is:

- an "affiliate" of Enable or, with respect to the 2019 exchange notes and the 2024 exchange notes, CERC, within the meaning of Rule 405 under the Securities Act; or
- a broker-dealer.

All broker-dealers receiving exchange notes in the exchange offer are subject to a prospectus delivery requirement with respect to resales of the exchange notes. Each broker-dealer receiving exchange notes for its own account in the exchange offer must represent that the outstanding notes to be exchanged for the corresponding series of exchange notes were acquired by it as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities and acknowledge that it will deliver a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any offer to resell, resale or other retransfer of the exchange notes pursuant to the exchange offer. However, by so acknowledging and by delivering a prospectus, the participating broker-dealer will not be deemed to admit that it is an "underwriter" within the meaning of the Securities Act. We have agreed that, (x) for a period ending upon the earlier of (i) 180 days after the date the registration statement is declared effective, subject to extension under limited circumstances, or (ii) when broker-dealers are no longer required to deliver a prospectus in connection with market-making or other trading activities, we will use commercially reasonable efforts to keep the exchange offer registration statement effective and make this prospectus, as amended or supplemented, available to any broker-dealer for use in connection with such resales. To date, the SEC has taken the position that broker-dealers may use a prospectus such as this one to fulfill their prospectus delivery requirements with respect to resales of exchange notes were ereceived in an exchange such as the exchange pursuant to the exchange offer, if the outstanding notes for which the exchange notes were received in the exchange such as the exchange pursuant to the exchange offer, if the outstanding notes for which the exchange notes were received in the exchange such as a result of market-making or other trading activities.

We will not receive any proceeds from any sale of the exchange notes by broker-dealers. Broker-dealers acquiring exchange notes for their own accounts may sell the notes in one or more transactions in the over-the-counter market, in negotiated transactions, through writing options on the exchange notes or a combination of such methods of resale, at market prices prevailing at the time of resale, at prices related to such prevailing market prices or at negotiated prices. Any such resale may be made directly to purchasers or to or through brokers or dealers who may receive compensation in the form of commissions or concessions from any such broker-dealer and/or the purchasers of such exchange notes.

Any broker-dealer that held outstanding notes acquired for its own account as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities, that received exchange notes in the exchange offer, and that participates in a distribution of exchange notes may be deemed to be an "underwriter" within the meaning of the Securities Act

and must deliver a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale of the exchange notes. Any profit on these resales of exchange notes and any commissions or concessions received by a broker-dealer in connection with these resales may be deemed to be underwriting compensation under the Securities Act. The letter of transmittal states that by acknowledging that it will deliver and by delivering a prospectus, a brokerdealer will not admit that it is an "underwriter" within the meaning of the Securities Act.

We have agreed to pay all expenses incidental to our participation in the exchange offer, including the reasonable fees and expenses of one counsel for the holders of outstanding notes and the initial purchasers, other than commissions or concessions of any broker-dealers and will indemnify holders of the outstanding notes, including any broker-dealers, against specified types of liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act. We note, however, that in the opinion of the SEC, indemnification against liabilities under federal securities laws is against public policy and may be unenforceable.

### LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the exchange notes and guarantees offered hereby will be passed upon for us by Baker Botts L.L.P., Houston, Texas.

## EXPERTS

The combined and consolidated financial statements of Enable Midstream Partners, LP and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2014 and 2013, and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2014, incorporated in this prospectus by reference from the Enable Midstream Partners, LP Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, have been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their report (which report expresses an unqualified opinion and includes an explanatory paragraph relating to the preparation of the combined and consolidated financial statements of Enable Midstream Partners, LP from the historical accounting records maintained by CenterPoint Energy, Inc. and its subsidiaries), which is incorporated by reference herein. Such financial statements have been so incorporated in reliance upon the report of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

The consolidated financial statements and related financial statement schedule of CenterPoint Energy Resources Corp. and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2014 and 2013, and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2014, incorporated in this prospectus by reference from the CenterPoint Energy Resources Corp. Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, have been audited by Deloitte & Touche LLP, an independent registered public accounting firm, as stated in their reports, which are incorporated herein by reference. Such financial statements and financial statement schedules have been so incorporated in reliance upon the reports of such firm given upon their authority as experts in accounting and auditing.

## WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

We file annual, quarterly and current reports and other information with the SEC. You may read and copy any documents we file with the SEC at the SEC's Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, N.E., Room 1580, Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for further information on the Public Reference Room. Our SEC filings are also available to the public at the SEC's Internet site at http://www.sec.gov and our website at http://www.enablemidstream.com. Information on our website or any other website is not incorporated by reference in this prospectus and does not constitute part of this prospectus.

This prospectus is part of a registration statement and, as permitted by SEC rules, does not contain all of the information included in the registration statement. Whenever a reference is made in this prospectus to any of our contracts or other documents, the reference may not be complete and, for a copy of the contract or document, you should refer to the exhibits that are part of or incorporated by reference into the registration statement.

The SEC allows us to "incorporate by reference" into this prospectus information we file with it, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to the documents containing such information. Information incorporated by reference is considered to be part of this prospectus, except that any statement contained in this prospectus or a document incorporated by reference in this prospectus will be deemed to be modified or superseded for purposes of this prospectus to the extent that a statement contained in this prospectus or any other document subsequently filed with the SEC that is incorporated by reference in this prospectus modifies or supersedes the statement. Any statement so modified or superseded will not be deemed, except as so modified or superseded, to constitute a part of this prospectus. You should not assume that the information contained in this prospectus or in the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front cover of this prospectus or the date of such incorporated documents, as the case may be.

We incorporate by reference the documents listed below and future filings we make with the SEC under Section 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act after the date of this prospectus and until the exchange offer described in this prospectus is completed or is otherwise terminated and future consolidated financial statements and related financial statement schedules contained in any filing under Section 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act filed by CERC with the SEC after the date of this prospectus and until the exchange offer described in this prospectus is completed or is otherwise terminated, in each case excluding any information "furnished" but not "filed," unless we specifically provide that such "furnished" information is to be incorporated by reference:

- our annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014;
- our quarterly reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended March 31, 2015, June 30, 2015 and September 30, 2015;
- our current reports on Form 8-K (in each case to the extent filed and not furnished) filed on January 7, 2015, January 26, 2015, March 13, 2015, April 24, 2015, May 4, 2015, May 6, 2015 (regarding the reappointment of Peter B. Delaney as chairman of the board of directors of Enable GP, LLC, the general partner of Enable Midstream Partners, LP), May 11, 2015, June 1, 2015, June 3, 2015, June 19, 2015, July 17, 2015, July 23, 2015, August 3, 2015, August 4, 2015, October 23, 2015 and October 27, 2015;
- the consolidated financial statements and related financial statement schedule of CERC and subsidiaries as of December 31, 2014 and 2013 and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2014 contained in CERC's annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014 filed on March 11, 2015; and
- the consolidated financial statements and related financial statement schedule of CERC and subsidiaries as of March 31, 2015, June 30, 2015 and September 30, 2015 contained in CERC's quarterly report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2015, the quarter ended June 30, 2015 and the quarter ended September 30, 2015, respectively.

All filings made by us with the SEC pursuant to the Exchange Act (excluding any information "furnished" but not "filed," unless we specifically provide that such "furnished" information is to be incorporated by reference) and all consolidated financial statements and related financial statement schedules contained in any filing made by CERC with the SEC pursuant to the Exchange Act after the date of this registration statement and prior to the effectiveness of this registration statement shall also be deemed incorporated by reference into this prospectus.

We will provide a copy of any and all of the information that is incorporated by reference in this prospectus to any person, including a beneficial owner, to whom this prospectus is delivered, without charge, upon written or oral request. You may obtain a copy of these filings by writing or telephoning:

Enable Midstream Partners, LP One Leadership Square 211 North Robinson Ave., Suite 150 Oklahoma City, OK 73102 Attention: Investor Relations Telephone: (405) 558-4600

Until , 2015 all dealers that effect transactions in the exchange notes, whether or not participating in this offering, may be required to deliver a prospectus. This is in addition to the dealers' obligation to deliver a prospectus when acting as underwriters with respect to their unsold allotments or subscriptions.



## PART II INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN PROSPECTUS

#### Item 20. Indemnification of Directors and Officers

## Enable Midstream Partners, LP

Subject to any terms, conditions or restrictions set forth in the partnership agreement, Section 17-108 of the Delaware Revised Uniform Limited Partnership Act empowers a Delaware limited partnership to indemnify and hold harmless any partner or other person from and against any and all claims and demands whatsoever. We will generally indemnify officers, directors and affiliates of our general partner to the fullest extent permitted by the law against all losses, claims, damages or similar events.

Under our partnership agreement, in most circumstances, we will indemnify the following persons, to the fullest extent permitted by law, from and against all losses, claims, damages or similar events:

- our general partner;
- any departing general partner;
- any person who is or was an affiliate of a general partner or any departing general partner;
- any person who is or was a director, officer, managing member, manager, general partner, fiduciary or trustee of our subsidiaries, us or any entity set forth in the preceding three bullet points;
- any person who is or was serving as director, officer, managing member, manager, general partner, fiduciary or trustee of another person owing a fiduciary duty to us or any of our subsidiaries at the request of our general partner or any departing general partner or any of their affiliates; and
- any person designated by our general partner.

Any indemnification under these provisions will only be out of our assets. Unless it otherwise agrees, our general partner will not be personally liable for, or have any obligation to contribute or lend funds or assets to us to enable us to effectuate, indemnification. We will purchase insurance against liabilities asserted against and expenses incurred by persons for our activities, regardless of whether we would have the power to indemnify the person against such liabilities under our partnership agreement.

## Enable GP, LLC

Subject to any terms, conditions or restrictions set forth in the limited liability company agreement, Section 18-108 of the Delaware Limited Liability Company Act empowers a Delaware limited liability company to indemnify and hold harmless any member or manager or other person from and against any and all claims and demands whatsoever.

Under the limited liability agreement of our general partner, in most circumstances, our general partner will indemnify the following persons, to the fullest extent permitted by law, from and against any and all losses, claims, damages, liabilities (joint or several), expenses (including legal fees and expenses), judgments, fines, penalties, interest, settlements or other amounts arising from any and all claims, demands, actions, suits or proceedings (whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative):

- any person who is or was an affiliate of our general partner (other than us and our subsidiaries);
- any person who is or was a member, partner, officer, director, employee, agent or trustee of our general partner or any affiliate of our general partner;
- any person who is or was serving at the request of our general partner or any affiliate of our general partner as an officer, director, employee, member, partner, agent, fiduciary or trustee of another person; and
- any person designated by our general partner.



Our general partner has purchased insurance covering its officers and directors against liabilities asserted and expenses incurred in connection with their activities as officers and directors of our general partner or any of its direct or indirect subsidiaries.

## CenterPoint Energy Resources Corp.

Section 145 of the General Corporation Law of Delaware (the "DGCL") gives corporations the power to indemnify officers and directors under certain circumstances.

Article V of the By-Laws of CERC Corp. provides for indemnification of officers and directors to the extent permitted by the DGCL. CERC Corp. also has policies insuring its officers and directors against certain liabilities for action taken in such capacities, including liabilities under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

Article Ninth of CERC Corp.'s Certificate of Incorporation adopted the provision of Delaware law limiting or eliminating the potential monetary liability of directors to CERC Corp. or its stockholders for breaches of a director's fiduciary duty of care. However, the provision does not limit or eliminate the liability of a director for disloyalty to CERC Corp. or its stockholders, failing to act in good faith, engaging in intentional misconduct or a knowing violation of the law, obtaining an improper personal benefit or paying a dividend or approving a stock repurchase that was illegal under section 174 of the DGCL.

Article Ninth of CERC Corp.'s Certificate of Incorporation also provides that if the DGCL is subsequently amended to authorize further limitation or elimination of the liability of directors, such subsequent limitation or elimination of director's liability will be automatically implemented without further stockholder action. Furthermore, repeal or modification of the terms of Article Ninth will not adversely affect any right or protection of a director existing at the time of such repeal or modification.

## Item 21. Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules.

(a) Exhibits. Reference is made to the Index of Exhibits filed as part of this registration statement.

(b) *Financial Statement Schedules*. All schedules have been omitted because they are not applicable or because the required information is shown in the financial statements or notes thereto.

## Item 22. Undertakings

- (a) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes:
  - (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
    - (i) To include any prospectus required by section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;
    - (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than a 20% change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement; and

II-2

- (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement;
- (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such post-effective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.
- (4) That, for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser, each prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) as part of a registration statement relating to an offering, other than registration statements relying on Rule 430B or other than prospectuses filed in reliance on Rule 430A, shall be deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the date it is first used after effectiveness. Provided, however, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or made in a document incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference into the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such first use, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such date of first use.
- (5) That, for the purpose of determining liability of the registrant under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser in the initial distribution of the securities the undersigned registrant undertakes that in a primary offering of securities of the undersigned registrant pursuant to this registration statement, regardless of the underwriting method used to sell the securities to the purchaser, if the securities are offered or sold to such purchaser by means of any of the following communications, the undersigned registrant will be a seller to the purchaser and will be considered to offer or sell such securities to such purchaser:
  - (i) Any preliminary prospectus or prospectus of the undersigned registrant relating to the offering required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424;
  - (ii) Any free writing prospectus relating to the offering prepared by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant or used or referred to by the undersigned registrant;
  - (iii) The portion of any other free writing prospectus relating to the offering containing material information about the undersigned registrant or its securities provided by or on behalf of the undersigned registrant; and
  - (iv) Any other communication that is an offer in the offering made by the undersigned registrant to the purchaser.
- (b) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of that registrant's annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.
- (c) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the registrant pursuant to the foregoing provisions, or otherwise, the registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Securities Act of 1933 and is, therefore, unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities

II-3

(other than the payment by the registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

- (d) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes to respond to requests for information that is incorporated by reference into the prospectus pursuant to Items 4, 10(b), 11, or 13 of this Form, within one business day of receipt of such request, and to send the incorporated documents by first class mail or other equally prompt means. This includes information contained in documents filed subsequent to the effective date of the registration statement through the date of responding to the request.
- (e) The undersigned registrant hereby undertakes to supply by means of a post-effective amendment all information concerning a transaction, and the company being acquired involved therein, that was not the subject of and included in the registration statement when it became effective.

Fenner

# INDEX TO EXHIBITS

Exhibits not incorporated by reference to a prior filing are designated by a cross (+); all exhibits not so designated are incorporated by reference to a prior filing as indicated.

Exhibit Number	Description	Report or Registration Statement	SEC File or Registration Number	Exhibit Reference
2.1	Master Formation Agreement dated as of March 14, 2013 by and among CenterPoint Energy, Inc., OGE Energy Corp., Bronco Midstream Holdings, LLC and Bronco Midstream Holdings II, LLC	Registrant's registration statement on Form S-1, filed on November 26, 2013	File No. 333-192545	Exhibit 2.1
3.1	Certificate of Limited Partnership of CenterPoint Energy Field Services LP, as amended	Registrant's registration statement on Form S-1, filed on November 26, 2013	File No. 333-192545	Exhibit 3.1
3.2	Second Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of Enable Midstream Partners, LP	Registrant's Form 8-K filed April 22,2014	File No. 001-36413	Exhibit 3.1
3.3	Certificate of Incorporation of Reliant Energy Resources Corp. ("RERC Corp.")	CERC's Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 1997	File No. 1-3187	Exhibit 3(a)(1)
3.4	Certificate of Merger merging former NorAm Energy Corp. with and into HI Merger, Inc. dated August 6, 1997	CERC's Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 1997	File No. 1-3187	Exhibit 3(a)(2)
3.5	Certificate of Amendment changing the name to Reliant Energy Resources Corp.	CERC's Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 1998	File No. 1-3187	Exhibit 3(a)(3)
3.6	Certificate of Amendment changing the name to CenterPoint Energy Resources Corp.	CERC's Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2003	File No. 1-13265	Exhibit 3(a)(4)
3.7	Bylaws of RERC Corp.	CERC's Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 1997	File No. 1-3187	Exhibit 3(b)
4.1	Indenture, dated as of May 27, 2014, between Enable Midstream Partners, LP and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee.	Registrant's Form 8-K filed May 29, 2014	File No. 001-36413	Exhibit 4.1
4.2	First Supplemental Indenture, dated as of May 27, 2014, by and among Enable Midstream Partners, LP, CenterPoint Energy Resources Corp., as guarantor, and U.S. Bank National Association, as trustee	Registrant's Form 8-K filed May 29, 2014	File No. 001-36413	Exhibit 4.2
4.3	Registration Rights Agreement, dated as of May 27, 2014, by and among Enable Midstream Partners, LP, CenterPoint Energy Resources Corp., as guarantor, and RBS Securities Inc., Merrill Lynch, Pierce,	Registrant's Form 8-K filed May 29, 2014	File No. 001-36413	Exhibit 4.3

II-5

Exhibit Number	Description
	& Smith Incorporated, Credit Suisse Securities (USA) LLC, and RBC Capital Markets, LLC, as representatives of the initial purchasers
*5.1	Opinion of Baker Botts L.L.P.
+12.1	Computation of ratio of earnings to fixed charges
+23.1	Consent of Deloitte & Touche, LLP with respect to Enable Midstream Partners, LP
+23.2	Consent of Deloitte & Touche, LLP with respect to CenterPoint Energy Resources Corp.
*23.3	Consent of Baker Botts L.L.P. (included in Exhibit 5.1)
*24.1	Power of Attorney
*25.1	Statement of Eligibility under the Trust Indenture Act of 1939, as amended, of the Trustee under the Indenture
+99.1	Form of Letter of Transmittal
*99.2	Form of Notice of Guaranteed Delivery
*99.3	Form of Letter to Brokers, Dealers, Commercial Banks, Trust Companies and Other Nominees
*99.4	Form of Letter to Clients

\* Previously filed.

Report or Registration Statement

II-6

SEC File or Registration Number

Exhibit Reference

# SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, Enable Midstream Partners, LP, as Registrant, has duly caused this Amendment to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Oklahoma City, State of Oklahoma, on November 19, 2015.

# ENABLE MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

By: Enable GP, LLC, its General Partner

By: /s/ Peter B. Delaney

Name: Peter B. Delaney Title: President and Chief Executive Officer

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, this Amendment has been signed below by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated below.

# ENABLE GP, LLC, as the general partner of ENABLE MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP

	Signature	Title	Date
	/s/ Peter B. Delaney Peter B. Delaney	President and Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer)	November 19, 2015
	* Rodney J. Sailor	Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)	November 19, 2015
	* Tom Levescy	Senior Vice President, Chief Accounting Officer and Controller (Principal Accounting Officer)	November 19, 2015
	*	Director	November 19, 2015
	Alan N. Harris * C. Scott Hobbs	Director	November 19, 2015
	*	Director	November 19, 2015
	Peter H. Kind * Scott M. Prochazka	Director	November 19, 2015
	* Sean Trauschke	Director	November 19, 2015
	/s/ William D. Rogers William D. Rogers	Director	November 19, 2015
*By:	/s/ J. Brent Hagy J. Brent Hagy Attorney-In-Fact		

Attorney-In-Fact

# SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, CenterPoint Energy Resources Corp., as Registrant, has duly caused this Amendment to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Houston, State of Texas, on November 19, 2015.

# CENTERPOINT ENERGY RESOURCES CORP.

By:/s/ Scott M. ProchazkaName:Scott M. ProchazkaTitle:President and Chief Executive Officer

# **Table of Contents**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, this Amendment has been signed below by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated below.

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ Scott M. Prochazka Scott M. Prochazka	President, Chief Executive Officer and Director (Principal Executive Officer and Sole Director)	November 19, 2015
/s/ William D. Rogers William D. Rogers	Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)	November 19, 2015
/s/ Kristie L. Colvin Kristie L. Colvin	Senior Vice President and Chief Accounting Officer (Principal Accounting Officer)	November 19, 2015

# Enable Midstream Partners, LP Computation of Ratio of Earnings to Fixed Charges

		e Months Ended					
	-	ember 30,		Year E	nded Decem	ber 31,	
		2015	2014	2013	2012	2011	2010
Fourings				(In millions	)		
Earnings:	¢	(0, 40)(1)	Ф. <b>с</b> 1 с	Φ 411	¢ 400	ф. Э.С.4	ф. <u>250</u>
Income before income taxes (before earnings from equity method affiliates)	\$	(842)(1)	\$ 515	\$ 411	\$ 488	\$ 364	\$ 350
Add:							
Fixed charges		84	92	84	92	95	99
Amortization of capitalized interest		1	1	1	1	—	1
Distributed earnings of equity method affiliates		21	20	15	31	31	29
Noncontrolling interest in pre-tax loss of subsidiaries		6	_	—	—	—	—
Less:							
Capitalized interest		(8)	(8)	(5)	(2)		(6)
Noncontrolling interest in pre-tax income of subsidiaries			(3)	(3)			
Total Earnings	\$	(738)	\$ 617	\$ 503	\$ 610	\$ 490	\$ 473
Fixed charges:							
Interest expense, net of capitalized interest	\$	66	\$ 70	\$ 67	\$ 85	\$ 90	\$ 83
Capitalized interest		8	8	7	2		7
Amortization of premium (discount) on long-term debt		4	9	8		—	—
Amortization of debt expense		(2)	(3)	(2)	—	—	—
Implicit interest in rents		8	8	4	5	5	9
Total fixed charges	\$	84	\$ 92	\$ 84	\$ 92	\$ 95	\$ 99
Ratio of earnings to fixed charges		(2)	6.73	5.99	6.61	5.14	4.79

(1) Includes non-cash impairment on goodwill and long-lived assets of \$1,105 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2015.

(2) Earnings were inadequate to cover fixed charges by \$822 million for the nine months ended September 30, 2015.

For purposes of determining the ratio of earnings to fixed charges, earnings are defined as pretax income or loss from continuing operations before earnings from equity method affiliates, plus noncontrolling interest in pre-tax loss of subsidiaries, plus fixed charges, plus distributed earnings from equity method affiliates, less noncontrolling interest in pre-tax income of subsidiaries, less capitalized interest. Fixed charges consist of interest expensed, capitalized interest, amortization of deferred loan costs and an estimate of the interest within rental expense.

# CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We consent to the incorporation by reference in this Amendment No. 1 to Registration Statement No. 333-205381 on Form S-4 of our report dated February 18, 2015 relating to the combined and consolidated financial statements of Enable Midstream Partners, LP and subsidiaries (which report expresses an unqualified opinion and includes an explanatory paragraph relating to the preparation of the combined and consolidated financial statements of Enable Midstream Partners, LP from the historical accounting records maintained by CenterPoint Energy, Inc. and its subsidiaries) appearing in the Annual Report on Form 10-K of Enable Midstream Partners, LP for the year ended December 31, 2014, and to the reference to us under the heading "Experts" in the Prospectus, which is part of this Registration Statement.

/s/ DELOITTE & TOUCHE LLP

Houston, Texas November 19, 2015

# CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We consent to the incorporation by reference in this Amendment No. 1 to Registration Statement No. 333-205381 on Form S-4 of Enable Midstream Partners, LP of our reports dated March 11, 2015, relating to the consolidated financial statements and financial statement schedule of CenterPoint Energy Resources Corp. appearing in the Annual Report on Form 10-K of CenterPoint Energy Resources Corp. for the year ended December 31, 2014, and to the reference to us under the heading "Experts" in the Prospectus, which is part of such Registration Statement.

/s/ DELOITTE & TOUCHE LLP

Houston, Texas November 19, 2015

# ENABLE MIDSTREAM PARTNERS, LP LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL

Offer to Exchange

\$500,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 2.400% Senior Notes due 2019

for

\$500,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 2.400% Senior Notes due 2019

that have been registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act")

Offer to Exchange

\$600,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 3.900% Senior Notes due 2024 for

\$600,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 3.900% Senior Notes due 2024 that have been registered under the Securities Act

Offer to Exchange \$550,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 5.000% Senior Notes due 2044 for \$550,000,000 aggregate principal amount of 5.000% Senior Notes due 2044 that have been registered under the Securities Act

Pursuant to the Prospectus dated , 2015

The Exchange Agent for the Exchange Offer is: U.S. Bank National Association.

# **DELIVERY INSTRUCTIONS**

#### By First Class Mail:

U.S. Bank National Association Attn: Specialized Finance 60 Livingston Avenue - EP-MN-WS2N St. Paul, MN 55107-2292

# By Courier or Overnight Delivery:

U.S. Bank National Association Attn: Specialized Finance 111 Fillmore Avenue St. Paul, MN 55107-1402

For Facsimile Transmission (eligible institutions only):

651-495-8158 Attn: Specialized Finance Confirm via email: escrowexchangepayments@usbank.com U.S. Bank National Association 5555 San Felipe St., Suite 1150 Houston, TX 77056 Attention: Mauri J. Cowen 713-235-9206 mauri.cowen@usbank.com

The exchange offer and withdrawal rights for each series of notes will expire at 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on , 2015, unless extended (the "Expiration Date"). Tenders of a series may be withdrawn prior to 5:00 p.m., New York City time, on the Expiration Date for that series.

Delivery of this Letter of Transmittal to an address other than as set forth above, or transmission of instructions via a facsimile to a number other than as listed above, will not constitute a valid delivery.

The instructions contained herein should be read carefully before this Letter of Transmittal is completed.

The undersigned acknowledges that he or she has received the Prospectus, dated , 2015, referred to as the Prospectus, of Enable Midstream Partners, LP, a Delaware limited partnership ("Enable"), and this Letter of Transmittal, which together constitute Enable's offers, referred to as the exchange offer, to exchange (i) up to \$500,000,000 aggregate principal amount of its outstanding 2.400% senior notes due 2019 (CUSIP No. 292480AA8) (the "outstanding 2019 notes") for a like principal amount of its 2.400% senior notes due 2019 (CUSIP No. 292480AG5) that have been registered under the Securities Act (the "2019 exchange notes"), (ii) up to \$600,000,000 aggregate principal amount of its 3.900% senior notes due 2024 (CUSIP No. 292480AC4) (the "outstanding 2024 notes") for a like principal amount of its 3.900% senior notes due 2024 (CUSIP No. 292480AC4) (the "outstanding 2024 notes") and (iii) up to \$550,000,000 aggregate principal amount of its outstanding 5.000% senior notes due 2044 (CUSIP No. 292480AE0) (the "outstanding 2044 notes" and, together with the outstanding 2019 notes and the outstanding 2024 notes, the "outstanding notes") for a like principal amount of its 5.000% senior notes due 2044 (CUSIP No. 292480AE0) (the "outstanding 2044 notes" and, together with the outstanding 2019 notes and the outstanding 2024 notes, the "outstanding notes") for a like principal amount of its 5.000% senior notes due 2044 (CUSIP No. 292480AJ9) that have been registered under the Securities Act (the "2044 exchange notes" and, together with the 2019 exchange notes"). The exchange offer consists of separate, independent offers to exchange the exchange notes of each series for outstanding notes of that series. Capitalized terms used but not defined herein shall have the same meaning given to them in the Prospectus, as it may be amended or supplemented.

Enable reserves the right, at any time or from time to time, to extend the period of time during which the exchange offer for any series of outstanding notes is open, at its discretion, in which event the term "Expiration Date" with respect to such series shall mean the latest date to which such exchange offer is extended. Enable reserves the right to extend such period for each series of outstanding notes independently. Enable shall notify the exchange agent of any extension by oral or written notice and shall make a public announcement thereof no later than 9:00 a.m., New York City time, on the next business day after the previously scheduled Expiration Date.

This Letter of Transmittal is to be completed by a holder of outstanding notes either if (a) certificates for such outstanding notes are to be forwarded herewith or (b) a tender of outstanding notes is to be made by book-entry transfer to the account of U.S. Bank National Association, the Exchange Agent for the exchange offer, at The Depository Trust Company, or DTC, pursuant to the procedures for tender by book-entry transfer set forth under "The Exchange Offer —Procedures for Tendering Outstanding Notes—Book-Entry Transfers" in the Prospectus. Certificates or book-entry confirmation of the transfer of outstanding notes into the Exchange Agent's account at DTC, as well as this Letter of Transmittal or a facsimile hereof, properly completed and duly executed, with any required signature guarantees, and any other documents required by this Letter of Transmittal, must be received by the Exchange Agent at its address set forth herein on or prior to the Expiration Date for the applicable series of outstanding notes. Tenders by book-entry transfer may also be made by delivering an agent's message in lieu of this Letter of Transmittal. The term "book-entry confirmation" means a confirmation of a book-entry transfer of outstanding notes into the Exchange Agent's account at DTC. The term "agent's message" means a message to the Exchange Agent by DTC which states that DTC has received an express acknowledgment that the tendering holder agrees to be bound by the Letter of Transmittal and that Enable may enforce the Letter of Transmittal against such holder. The agent's message forms a part of a book-entry transfer.

If outstanding notes are tendered pursuant to book-entry procedures, the Exchange Agent must receive, no later than p.m., New York City time, on the Expiration Date for the applicable series of outstanding notes, book-entry confirmation of the tender of the outstanding notes into the Exchange Agent's account at DTC, along with a completed Letter of Transmittal or an agent's message.

By crediting the outstanding notes to the Exchange Agent's account at DTC and by complying with the applicable procedures of DTC's Automated Tender Offer Program, or ATOP, with respect to the tender of the outstanding notes, including by the transmission of an agent's message, the holder of outstanding notes acknowledges and agrees to be bound by the terms of this Letter of Transmittal, and the participant in DTC confirms on behalf of itself and the beneficial owners of such outstanding notes all provisions of this Letter of Transmittal as being applicable to it and such beneficial owners as fully as if such participant

# and each such beneficial owner had provided the information required herein and executed and transmitted this Letter of Transmittal to the Exchange Agent.

Holders of outstanding notes whose certificates for such outstanding notes are not immediately available or who are unlikely to be able to deliver all required documents to the Exchange Agent on or prior to the Expiration Date for the applicable series of outstanding notes or who cannot complete a book-entry transfer on a timely basis may tender their outstanding notes according to the guaranteed delivery procedures described in "The Exchange Offer—Procedures for Tendering Outstanding Notes—Guaranteed Delivery" in the Prospectus.

# Delivery of documents to DTC does not constitute delivery to the Exchange Agent.

The undersigned has completed the appropriate boxes below and signed this Letter of Transmittal to indicate the action the undersigned desires to take with respect to the exchange offer.

List below the outstanding notes to which this Letter of Transmittal relates. If the space provided below is inadequate, the certificate numbers and principal amount of outstanding notes should be listed on a separate, signed schedule affixed hereto.

ame(s) and Address(es) of Record Holder(s) or Name of DTC Participant and P otes are Held (Please fill in, if blank):	ar thepane s DTC Account Ac		
	Certificate	Aggregate Principal	Principal Amount Tendered**
Title of Series	Number(s)*	Amount Represented	Tendered
2.400% Senior Notes due 2019			
3.900% Senior Notes due 2024			
5.000% Senior Notes due 2044			
		Total Principal Amount:	
* Need not be completed if outstanding notes are being tendered	by book-entry transfer.		
** Unless otherwise indicated in this column, a holder will be dee		I of the outstanding notes repres	anted by the outstanding

notes indicated in the second column. See Instruction 4. Outstanding notes tendered hereby must be in denominations of \$2,000 and any higher integral multiple of \$1,000.

CHECK HERE IF CERTIFICATES REPRESENTING TENDERED NOTES ARE ENCLOSED HEREWITH.
CHECK HERE IF TENDERED NOTES ARE BEING DELIVERED BY BOOK-ENTRY TRANSFER MADE TO THE ACCOUNT MAINTAINED BY THE DEPOSITARY WITH DTC AND COMPLETE THE FOLLOWING:
Name of Tendering Institution:
DTC Account Number:
Transaction Code Number:
Date Tendered:
CHECK HERE AND ENCLOSE A PHOTOCOPY OF THE NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY IF TENDERED NOTES ARE BEING DELIVERED PURSUANT TO A NOTICE OF GUARANTEED DELIVERY PREVIOUSLY SENT TO THE EXCHANGE AGENT AND COMPLETE THE FOLLOWING (SEE INSTRUCTION 1):
Name(s) of Registered Holder(s)
Window Ticket Number (if any)
Date of Execution of Notice of Guaranteed Delivery
Name of Eligible Institution which Guaranteed Delivery
If Guaranteed Delivery is to be Made by Book-Entry Transfer:
Name of Tendering Institution:
DTC Account Number:
Transaction Code Number:
CHECK HERE IF YOU ARE A BROKER-DEALER AND WISH TO RECEIVE 10 ADDITIONAL COPIES OF THE PROSPECTUS AND 10 COPIES OF ANY AMENDMENTS OR SUPPLEMENTS THERETO.*
Name:
Address:

\* You are entitled to as many copies as you reasonably believe necessary. If you require more than 10 copies, please indicate the total number required in the following space:

# PLEASE READ THE ACCOMPANYING INSTRUCTIONS CAREFULLY.

Ladies and Gentlemen:

The undersigned hereby tenders to Enable the principal amount of outstanding notes indicated above, upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the exchange offer. Subject to and effective upon the acceptance for exchange of all or any portion of the outstanding notes tendered herewith in accordance with the terms and conditions of the exchange offer, including, if the exchange offer is extended or amended, the terms and conditions of any such extension or amendment, the undersigned hereby irrevocably sells, assigns and transfers to or upon the order of Enable all right, title and interest in and to such outstanding notes.

The undersigned hereby irrevocably constitutes and appoints the Exchange Agent as its agent and attorney-in-fact, with full knowledge that the Exchange Agent is also acting as agent of Enable in connection with the exchange offer and as trustee under the indenture governing the outstanding notes and the exchange notes, with respect to the tendered outstanding notes, with full power of substitution (such power of attorney being deemed to be an irrevocable power coupled with an interest) subject only to the right of withdrawal described in the Prospectus, to (1) deliver certificates representing such outstanding notes, together with all accompanying evidences of transfer and authenticity, to or upon the order of Enable upon receipt by the Exchange Agent, as the undersigned's agent, of the exchange notes to be issued in exchange for such outstanding notes, (2) present certificates for such outstanding notes for transfer and to transfer the outstanding notes on the books of Enable and (3) receive for the account of Enable all benefits and otherwise exercise all rights of beneficial ownership of such outstanding notes, all in accordance with the terms and conditions of the exchange offer.

The undersigned hereby represents and warrants that (1) the undersigned has full power and authority to tender, exchange, sell, assign and transfer the outstanding notes tendered hereby, (2) Enable will acquire good, marketable and unencumbered title to the tendered outstanding notes, free and clear of all liens, restrictions, charges and other encumbrances, and (3) the outstanding notes tendered hereby are not subject to any adverse claims or proxies. The undersigned warrants and agrees that the undersigned will, upon request, execute and deliver any additional documents requested by Enable or the Exchange Agent to complete the exchange, sale, assignment and transfer of the outstanding notes tendered hereby. The undersigned agrees to all of the terms and conditions of the exchange offer.

The name(s) and address(es) of the registered holder(s) of the outstanding notes tendered hereby should be printed above, if they are not already set forth above, as they appear on the certificates representing such outstanding notes. The certificate number(s) and the outstanding notes that the undersigned wishes to tender should be indicated in the appropriate boxes above.

If any tendered outstanding notes are not exchanged pursuant to the exchange offer for any reason, or if certificates are submitted for more outstanding notes than are tendered or accepted for exchange, certificates for such non-exchanged or non-tendered outstanding notes will be returned, or, in the case of outstanding notes tendered by book-entry transfer, such outstanding notes will be credited to an account maintained at DTC, without expense to the tendering holder, promptly following the expiration or termination of the exchange offer.

The undersigned agrees that tenders of outstanding notes pursuant to any one of the procedures described in "The Exchange Offer—Procedures for Tendering Outstanding Notes" in the Prospectus and in the instructions attached hereto will, upon Enable's acceptance for exchange of such tendered outstanding notes, constitute a binding agreement between the undersigned and Enable upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the exchange offer. The exchange notes of a series will bear interest from the most recent date to which interest has been paid on the outstanding notes of such series, or, if no interest has been paid, from the date of original issuance of the outstanding notes of such series.

If your outstanding notes are accepted for exchange, then you will receive interest on the exchange notes (including any accrued but unpaid additional interest on the outstanding notes) and not on the outstanding notes. The undersigned recognizes that, under certain circumstances set forth in the Prospectus, Enable may not be required to accept for exchange any of the outstanding notes tendered hereby.

Unless otherwise indicated herein in the box entitled "Special Issuance Instructions" below, the undersigned hereby directs that the exchange notes be issued in the name(s) of the undersigned or, in the case of a book-entry transfer of outstanding notes, that such exchange notes be credited to the account indicated above maintained at DTC. If applicable, substitute certificates representing outstanding notes not exchanged or not accepted for exchange will be issued to the undersigned or, in the case of a book-entry transfer of outstanding notes, will be credited to the account indicated above maintained at DTC. Similarly, unless otherwise indicated under "Special Delivery Instructions," the undersigned hereby directs that the exchange notes be delivered to the undersigned at the address shown below the undersigned's signature. The undersigned recognizes that Enable has no obligation pursuant to "Special Delivery Instructions" to transfer any outstanding notes from a registered holder thereof if Enable does not accept for exchange any of the principal amount of such outstanding notes so tendered.

By tendering outstanding notes and executing this Letter of Transmittal, the undersigned, if not a participating broker-dealer, as defined below, hereby represents that: (1) the exchange notes acquired in the exchange offer are being obtained in the ordinary course of business of the person receiving the exchange notes, whether or not that person is the holder; (2) neither the holder nor any other person receiving the exchange notes is engaged in, intends to engage in or has an arrangement or understanding with any person to participate in a "distribution" (within the meaning of the Securities Act) of the exchange notes; and (3) neither the holder nor any other person receiving the exchange notes is an "affiliate" (within the meaning of the Securities Act) of Enable or, with respect to the 2019 exchange notes and the 2024 exchange notes, CERC.

The undersigned acknowledges that this exchange offer is being made in reliance on interpretations by the staff of the Securities and Exchange Commission, or the "SEC," as set forth in no action letters issued to third parties, that the exchange notes issued pursuant to the exchange offer in exchange for the outstanding notes may be offered for resale, resold and otherwise transferred by holders thereof (other than any such holder that is an "affiliate" of Enable or, with respect to the 2019 exchange notes and the 2024 exchange notes, CERC within the meaning of Rule 405 under the Securities Act), without compliance with the registration and prospectus delivery provisions of the Securities Act, provided that such exchange notes are acquired in the ordinary course of such holders' business and such holders have no arrangement with any person to participate in the distribution of such exchange notes.

However, the SEC has not considered the exchange offer in the context of a no action letter, and there can be no assurance that the staff of the SEC would make a similar determination with respect to the exchange offer as in other circumstances. If the undersigned is not a broker-dealer, the undersigned represents that it is not engaged in, and does not intend to engage in, a distribution of exchange notes and has no arrangement or understanding to participate in a distribution of exchange notes. If any holder is an affiliate of Enable or, with respect to the 2019 exchange notes and the 2024 exchange notes, CERC, or is engaged in or intends to engage in or has any arrangement or understanding with respect to the distribution of the exchange notes to be acquired pursuant to the exchange offer, such holder (i) could not rely on the applicable interpretation of the staff of the SEC and (ii) must comply with the registration and Prospectus delivery requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any resale transaction.

If the undersigned is a broker-dealer that will receive exchange notes for its own account in exchange for outstanding notes, it represents that the outstanding notes to be exchanged for the exchange notes were acquired by it as a result of market-making activities or other trading activities and acknowledges that it will deliver a prospectus meeting the requirements of the Securities Act in connection with any offer to resell, resale or other retransfer of such exchange notes pursuant to the exchange offer. However, by so acknowledging and delivering a prospectus, the undersigned will not be deemed to admit that it is an "underwriter" (within the meaning of the Securities Act). Any such broker-dealer is referred to as a participating broker-dealer.

Enable has agreed that, (a) for a period ending upon the earlier of (i) 180 days after the date the registration statement of which the Prospectus forms a part is declared effective, subject to extension under limited circumstances, or (ii) when broker-dealers are no longer required to deliver a prospectus in connection with

market-making or other trading activities, it will use commercially reasonable efforts to keep such registration statement effective and make the Prospectus, as amended or supplemented, available to any broker-dealer for use in connection with such resales.

Any participating broker-dealer by tendering outstanding notes and executing this Letter of Transmittal or effecting delivery of an agent's message in lieu thereof, agrees that, upon receipt of notice from Enable of the existence of any fact of the kind described in (iii) and (iv) above, such participating broker-dealer will discontinue disposition of the exchange notes pursuant to the exchange offer registration statement until receipt of the amended or supplemented Prospectus or until Enable has given notice that the use of the Prospectus may be resumed, as the case may be.

As a result, a participating broker-dealer that intends to use the Prospectus in connection with offers to resell, resales or retransfers of exchange notes received in exchange for outstanding notes pursuant to the exchange offer must notify Enable, or cause Enable to be notified, on or prior to the Expiration Date for the applicable series of outstanding notes, that it is a participating broker-dealer. Such notice may be given in the space provided above or may be delivered to the Exchange Agent at the address set forth in the Prospectus under "The Exchange Offer—Exchange Agent."

The undersigned will, upon request, execute and deliver any additional documents deemed by Enable to be necessary or desirable to complete the sale, assignment and transfer of the outstanding notes tendered hereby.

All authority conferred or agreed to be conferred herein and every obligation of the undersigned under this Letter of Transmittal shall survive the death or incapacity of the undersigned, and any obligation of the undersigned hereunder shall be binding upon the heirs, executors, administrators, personal representatives, trustees in bankruptcy, legal representatives, successors and assigns of the undersigned. Except as stated in the Prospectus under "The Exchange Offer—Withdrawal Rights," this tender is irrevocable.

# THE UNDERSIGNED, BY COMPLETING THE BOX ENTITLED "DESCRIPTION OF OUTSTANDING NOTES" ABOVE AND SIGNING THIS LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL, WILL BE DEEMED TO HAVE TENDERED THE OUTSTANDING NOTES AS SET FORTH IN SUCH BOX.

# TO BE COMPLETED BY ALL TENDERING HOLDERS (See Instructions 2 and 6)

PLEASE SIGN HERE (Please Complete Form W-9 on Page 19 or a Form W-8; See Instruction 10)
Signature(s) of Holder(s)
Date:
(Must be signed by the registered holder(s) exactly as name(s) appear(s) on certificate(s) for the outstanding notes tendered or on a security position listing or by person(s) authorized to become the registered holder(s) by certificates and documents transmitted herewith. If signature is by a trustee, executor, administrator, guardian, attorney-in-fact, officer of a corporation or other person acting in a fiduciary or representative capacity, please provide the following information and see Instruction 6.)
Name(s):
(Please Print)
Capacity (full title):
Address:
Area Code and Telephone No.:
Taxpayer Identification Number:
GUARANTEE OF SIGNATURE(S) (Only if Required—See Instruction 2)
Authorized Signature:
Name:
(Please Type or Print)
Title:
Name of Firm:
Address:
Area Code and Telephone No.:
Date:

SPECIAL ISSUANCE INSTRUCTIONS
(Signature Guarantee Required—See Instructions
2, 7 and 14)

TO BE COMPLETED ONLY if exchange notes or outstanding notes not tendered or not accepted are to be issued in the name of someone other than the registered holder(s) of the outstanding notes whose signature(s) appear(s) above, or if outstanding notes delivered by book-entry transfer and not accepted for exchange are to be returned for credit to an account maintained at DTC other than the account indicated above.

Issue (check appropriate box(es))

- $\Box$  Outstanding Notes to:
- $\Box$  Exchange Notes to:

Name \_\_\_\_

(Please Print)

Address: \_\_\_\_

(Zip Code)

Taxpayer Identification No.

SPECIAL DELIVERY			
INSTRUCTIONS			
(Signature Guarantee Required			
—See Instructions			
2, 7 and 14)			
TO BE COMPLETED ONLY if			
exchange notes			
or outstanding notes not tendered			
or not accepted are			
to be sent to someone other than			
the registered			
holder(s) of the outstanding			
Notes whose			
signature(s) appear(s) above, or			
to such registered			
holder at an address other than			
that shown above.			
Deliver (check appropriate			
box(es))			
Outstanding Notes to:			
$\Box$ Exchange Notes to:			

Name \_\_\_\_\_

(Please Print)

Address:

(Zip Code)

# INSTRUCTIONS Forming Part Of The Terms And Conditions Of The Exchange Offer

1. **Delivery of Letter of Transmittal and certificates; guaranteed delivery procedures**. This Letter of Transmittal is to be completed by a holder of outstanding notes to tender such holder's outstanding notes either if (a) certificates are to be forwarded herewith or (b) tenders are to be made pursuant to the procedures for tender by book-entry transfer set forth in "The Exchange Offer—Procedures for Tendering Outstanding Notes—Book-Entry Transfers" in the Prospectus and an agent's message, as defined on page 2 hereof, is not delivered. Certificates or book-entry confirmation of transfer of outstanding notes into the Exchange Agent's account at DTC, as well as this Letter of Transmittal or a facsimile hereof, properly completed and duly executed, with any required signature guarantees, and any other documents required by this Letter of Transmittal, must be received by the Exchange Agent at its address set forth herein on or prior to the Expiration Date for the applicable series of outstanding notes. If the tender of outstanding notes is effected in accordance with applicable ATOP procedures for book-entry transfer, an agent's message may be transmitted to the Exchange Agent in lieu of an executed Letter of Transmittal. Outstanding notes may be tendered in whole or in part in denominations of \$2,000 and any higher integral multiple of \$1,000.

For purposes of the exchange offer, the term "holder" includes any participant in DTC named in a securities position listing as a holder of outstanding notes. Only a holder of record may tender outstanding notes in the exchange offer. Any beneficial owner of outstanding notes who wishes to tender some or all of such outstanding notes should arrange with DTC, a DTC participant or the record owner of such outstanding notes to execute and deliver this Letter of Transmittal or to send an electronic instruction effecting a book-entry transfer on his or her behalf. See Instruction 6.

Holders who wish to tender their outstanding notes and (i) whose certificates for the outstanding notes are not immediately available or for whom all required documents are unlikely to reach the Exchange Agent on or prior to the Expiration Date for the applicable series of outstanding notes or (ii) who cannot complete the procedures for delivery by book-entry transfer on a timely basis, may tender their outstanding notes by properly completing and duly executing a Notice of Guaranteed Delivery pursuant to the guaranteed delivery procedures set forth in "The Exchange Offer—Procedures for Tendering Outstanding Notes—Guaranteed Delivery" in the Prospectus. Pursuant to such procedures: (i) such tender must be made by or through an eligible institution; (ii) a properly completed and duly executed Notice of Guaranteed Delivery, substantially in the form made available by Enable, must be received by the Exchange Agent on or prior to the Expiration Date for the applicable series of outstanding notes; and (iii) the certificates for the outstanding notes, or a book-entry confirmation, together with a properly completed and duly executed Letter of Transmittal or a facsimile hereof, or an agent's message in lieu thereof, with any required signature guarantees and any other documents required by this Letter of Transmittal, must be received by the Exchange Agent within three (3) New York Stock Exchange trading days after the date of execution of such Notice of Guaranteed Delivery for all such tendered outstanding notes, all as provided in "The Exchange Offer—Procedures for Tendering Outstanding notes are a for the applicable series of outstanding notes are applied by the Exchange Agent within three (3) New York Stock Exchange trading days after the date of execution of such Notice of Guaranteed Delivery for all such tendered outstanding notes, all as provided in "The Exchange Offer—Procedures for Tendering Outstanding Notes—Guaranteed Delivery" in the Prospectus.

The Notice of Guaranteed Delivery may be delivered by hand, facsimile, mail or overnight delivery to the Exchange Agent, and must include a guarantee by an eligible institution in the form set forth in such Notice of Guaranteed Delivery. For outstanding notes to be properly tendered pursuant to the guaranteed delivery procedure, the Exchange Agent must receive a Notice of Guaranteed Delivery on or prior to the Expiration Date for the applicable series of outstanding notes. As used herein, "eligible institution" means a firm or other entity which is identified as an "Eligible Guarantor Institution" in Rule 17Ad-15 under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, including a bank; a broker, dealer, municipal securities broker or dealer or government securities broker or dealer; a credit union; a national securities exchange, registered securities association or clearing agency; or a savings association.

# The method of delivery of certificates for the outstanding notes, this Letter of Transmittal and all other required documents is at the election and sole risk of the tendering holder. If delivery is by mail, registered

mail with return receipt requested, properly insured, or overnight delivery service is recommended. In all cases, sufficient time should be allowed to ensure timely delivery. No letters of transmittal or outstanding notes should be sent to Enable. Delivery is complete when the Exchange Agent actually receives the items to be delivered. Delivery of documents to DTC in accordance with DTC's procedures does not constitute delivery to the Exchange Agent.

Enable will not accept any alternative, conditional or contingent tenders. Each tendering holder, by execution of a Letter of Transmittal or a facsimile hereof or by causing the transmission of an agent's message, waives any right to receive any notice of the acceptance of such tender.

2. Guarantee of Signatures. No signature guarantee on this Letter of Transmittal is required if:

- a. this Letter of Transmittal is signed by the registered holder (which term, for purposes of this document, shall include any participant in DTC whose name appears on a security position listing as the owner of the outstanding notes) of outstanding notes tendered herewith, unless such holder has completed either the box entitled "Special Issuance Instructions" or the box entitled "Special Delivery Instructions" above; or
- b. such outstanding notes are tendered for the account of a firm that is an eligible institution.

In all other cases, an eligible institution must guarantee the signature(s) on this Letter of Transmittal. See Instruction 6.

3. **Inadequate Space**. If the space provided in the box captioned "Description of Outstanding Notes" is inadequate, the certificate number(s) and/or the principal amount of outstanding notes and any other required information should be listed on a separate, signed schedule which is attached to this Letter of Transmittal.

4. **Partial Tenders (Not Applicable To Holders Who Tender By Book-Entry Transfer)**. If less than all the outstanding notes evidenced by any certificate submitted are to be tendered, fill in the principal amount of outstanding notes which are to be tendered in the "Principal Amount Tendered" column of the box entitled "Description of Outstanding Notes" on page 4 of this Letter of Transmittal. In such case, new certificate(s) for the remainder of the outstanding notes that were evidenced by your old certificate(s) will be sent only to the holder of the outstanding notes as promptly as practicable after the Expiration Date for the applicable series of outstanding notes. All outstanding notes represented by certificates delivered to the Exchange Agent will be deemed to have been tendered unless otherwise indicated. Tender of outstanding notes will be accepted only in denominations of \$2,000 and any higher integral multiple of \$1,000 in excess thereof.

5. Withdrawal Rights. Except as otherwise provided herein, tenders of outstanding notes may be withdrawn at any time on or prior to the Expiration Date for the applicable series of outstanding notes. In order for a withdrawal to be effective on or prior to that time, a written notice of withdrawal must be timely received by the Exchange Agent at its address set forth above and in the Prospectus on or prior to the Expiration Date for the applicable series of outstanding notes. Any such notice of withdrawal must specify the name of the person who tendered the outstanding notes to be withdrawn, identify the outstanding notes to be withdrawn, including the total principal amount of outstanding notes to be withdrawn, and where certificates for outstanding notes. If certificates for the outstanding notes, if different from that of the person withdrawing such outstanding notes. If certificates for the outstanding notes to be withdrawn and the signature on the notice of withdrawal must be guaranteed by an eligible institution, except in the case of outstanding notes tendered for the account of an eligible institution. If outstanding notes have been tendered pursuant to the procedures for book-entry transfer set forth in the Prospectus under "The Exchange Offer—Procedures for Tendering Outstanding Notes—Book-Entry Transfers," the notice of withdrawal must specify the name and number of the account at DTC to be credited with the withdrawn outstanding notes and the notice of withdrawal must be delivered to the Exchange Agent. Withdrawals of tenders of outstanding notes may not be rescinded; however, outstanding notes properly withdrawn may again be

tendered at any time on or prior to the Expiration Date for the applicable series of outstanding notes by following any of the procedures described in the Prospectus under "The Exchange Offer—Procedures for Tendering Outstanding Notes."

All questions regarding the form of withdrawal, validity, eligibility, including time of receipt, and acceptance of withdrawal notices will be determined by Enable, in its sole discretion, which determination of such questions and terms and conditions of the exchange offer will be final and binding on all parties. Neither Enable, any of its affiliates or assigns, the Exchange Agent nor any other person is under any obligation to give notice of any irregularities in any notice of withdrawal, nor will they be liable for failing to give any such notice.

Outstanding notes tendered by book-entry transfer through DTC that are withdrawn or not exchanged for any reason will be credited to an account maintained with DTC. Withdrawn outstanding notes will be returned to the holder after withdrawal. The outstanding notes will be returned or credited to the account maintained at DTC as soon as practicable after withdrawal, rejection of tender or termination of the exchange offer. Any outstanding notes which have been tendered for exchange but which are withdrawn or not exchanged for any reason will be returned to the holder.

6. Signatures On Letter Of Transmittal, Assignments And Endorsements. If this Letter of Transmittal is signed by the registered holder(s) of the outstanding notes tendered hereby, the signature(s) must correspond exactly with the name(s) as written on the face of the certificate(s) without alteration, enlargement or any change whatsoever.

If any outstanding notes tendered hereby are owned of record by two or more joint owners, all such owners must sign this Letter of Transmittal.

If any tendered outstanding notes are registered in different name(s) on several certificates, it will be necessary to complete, sign and submit as many separate letters of transmittal or facsimiles hereof as there are different registrations of certificates.

If this Letter of Transmittal, any certificates or bond powers or any other document required by this Letter of Transmittal are signed by trustees, executors, administrators, guardians, attorneys-in-fact, officers of corporations or others acting in a fiduciary or representative capacity, such persons should so indicate when signing and, unless waived by Enable, must submit proper evidence satisfactory to Enable, in its sole discretion, of each such person's authority so to act.

When this Letter of Transmittal is signed by the registered owner(s) of the outstanding notes listed and transmitted hereby, no endorsement(s) of certificate(s) or separate bond power(s) are required unless exchange notes are to be issued in the name of a person other than the registered holder(s).

Signature(s) on such certificate(s) or bond power(s) must be guaranteed by an eligible institution.

If this Letter of Transmittal is signed by a person other than the registered owner(s) of the outstanding notes listed, the certificates must be endorsed or accompanied by appropriate bond powers, signed exactly as the name or names of the registered owner(s) appear(s) on the certificates, and also must be accompanied by such opinions of counsel, certifications and other information as Enable or the trustee for the outstanding notes may require in accordance with the restrictions on transfer applicable to the outstanding notes. Signatures on such certificates or bond powers must be guaranteed by an eligible institution.

7. Special Issuance And Delivery Instructions. If exchange notes are to be issued in the name of a person other than the signer of this Letter of Transmittal, or if exchange notes are to be sent to someone other than the signer of this Letter of Transmittal or to an address other than that shown above, the appropriate boxes on this Letter of Transmittal should be completed. In the case of issuance in a different name, the U.S. taxpayer identification

number of the person named must also be indicated. A holder of outstanding notes tendering outstanding notes by book-entry transfer may instruct that outstanding notes not exchanged be credited to such account maintained at DTC as such holder may designate. If no such instructions are given, certificates for outstanding notes not exchanged will be returned by mail to the address of the signer of this Letter of Transmittal or, if the outstanding notes not exchanged were tendered by book-entry transfer, such outstanding notes will be returned by crediting the account indicated on page 4 above maintained at DTC. See Instruction 6.

8. **Irregularities**. Enable will determine, in its sole discretion, all questions regarding the form of documents, validity, eligibility, including time of receipt, and acceptance for exchange of any tendered outstanding notes, which determination and interpretation of the terms and conditions of the exchange offer will be final and binding on all parties. Enable reserves the absolute right, in its sole and absolute discretion, to reject any tenders determined to be in improper form or the acceptance of which, or exchange for which, may, in the view of counsel to Enable, be unlawful. Enable also reserves the absolute right, subject to applicable law, to waive any of the conditions of the exchange offer set forth in the Prospectus under "The Exchange Offer—Conditions to the Exchange Offer" or any condition or irregularity in any tender of outstanding notes by any holder, whether or not similar conditions or irregularities are waived in the case of other holders. Enable's interpretation of the terms and conditions of the exchange offer, including this Letter of Transmittal and the instructions hereto, will be final and binding on all parties. A tender of outstanding notes is invalid until all defects and irregularities have been cured or waived. Neither Enable, any of its affiliates or assigns, the Exchange Agent nor any other person is under any obligation to give notice of any defects or irregularities in tenders nor will they be liable for failure to give any such notice.

9. Questions, Requests For Assistance And Additional Copies. Questions and requests for assistance may be directed to the Exchange Agent at its address and telephone number set forth on the front of this Letter of Transmittal. Additional copies of the Prospectus, the Letter of Transmittal, the Notice of Guaranteed Delivery and Forms W-9 and W-8 may be obtained from the Exchange Agent at the address and telephone/facsimile numbers indicated above, or from your broker, dealer, commercial bank, trust company or other nominee.

10. Backup Withholding; Form W-9; Form W-8. Under the United States federal income tax laws, interest paid to holders of exchange notes received pursuant to the exchange offer may be subject to backup withholding. Generally, such payments will be subject to backup withholding unless the holder (i) is exempt from backup withholding or (ii) furnishes the payer with its correct taxpayer identification number ("TIN") and provides certain certifications. If backup withholding applies, Enable may be required to withhold at the applicable rate on interest payments made to a holder of exchange notes. Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Rather, the amount of backup withholding is treated as an advance payment of a tax liability, and a holder's U.S. federal income tax liability will be reduced by the amount of tax withheld. If withholding results in an overpayment of taxes, a refund may be obtained by the holder from the Internal Revenue Service (the "IRS").

To avoid backup withholding, a holder should notify the Exchange Agent of its correct TIN by completing the Form W-9 below and certifying on Form W-9 that the TIN provided is correct (or that the holder is awaiting a TIN). In addition, a holder is required to certify on Form W-9 that (i) the holder is exempt from backup withholding, or (ii) the holder has not been notified by the IRS that it is subject to backup withholding as a result of a failure to report all interest or dividends, or (iii) the IRS has notified the holder that the holder is no longer subject to backup withholding. Consult the enclosed *Form W-9 General Instructions* for instructions on completing the Form W-9. If a holder does not have a TIN, such holder should consult the Form W-9 General Instructions for instructions on applying for a TIN AND write "Applied For" in the space reserved for the TIN. Note: Writing "Applied For" on the Form W-9 means that such holder has already applied for a TIN or that such holder intends to apply for one soon. If such holder does not provide its TIN to the Depositary prior to the time the payments are made to the holder, backup withholding may apply to such payments. If the Exchange Agent is provided with an incorrect TIN or the holder makes false statements resulting in no backup withholding, the holder may be subject to penalties imposed by the IRS.

Certain holders (including, among others, corporations and certain foreign individuals) may be exempt from these backup withholding requirements. See the enclosed *Form W-9 General Instructions* for further information regarding exempt holders. Exempt holders should furnish their TIN, check the box in Part 4 of the Form W-9, and sign, date and return the Form W-9 to the Exchange Agent. If the holder is a nonresident alien or foreign entity not subject to backup withholding, such holder should submit an appropriate completed IRS Form W-8 (such as a Form W-8BEN or Form W-8BEN-E, as applicable), signed under penalties of perjury, attesting to the holder's foreign status, instead of the Form W-9. The appropriate Form W-8 can be obtained from the Exchange Agent upon request.

11. Waiver Of Conditions. Enable reserves the absolute right to waive satisfaction of any or all conditions, completely or partially, enumerated in the Prospectus.

12. No Conditional Tenders. No alternative, conditional or contingent tenders will be accepted. All tendering holders of outstanding notes, by execution of this Letter of Transmittal, shall waive any right to receive notice of the acceptance of outstanding notes for exchange.

None of Enable, the Exchange Agent or any other person is obligated to give notice of any defect or irregularity with respect to any tender of outstanding notes nor shall any of them incur any liability for failure to give any such notice.

13. **Mutilated, Lost, Destroyed Or Stolen Certificates**. If any certificate(s) representing outstanding notes have been mutilated, lost, destroyed or stolen, the holder should promptly notify the Exchange Agent. The holder will then be instructed as to the steps that must be taken in order to replace the certificate(s). This Letter of Transmittal and related documents cannot be processed until the procedures for replacing lost, destroyed or stolen certificate(s) have been followed.

14. Security Transfer Taxes. Except as provided below, holders who tender their outstanding notes for exchange will not be obligated to pay any transfer taxes in connection therewith. If, however, (i) exchange notes are to be delivered to, or are to be issued in the name of, any person other than the registered holder of the outstanding notes tendered, (ii) tendered outstanding notes are registered in the name of any person other than the person signing this Letter of Transmittal, or (iii) a transfer tax is imposed for any reason other than the exchange of outstanding notes in connection with the exchange offer, then the amount of any such transfer tax (whether imposed on the registered holder or any other persons) will be payable by the tendering holder. The Exchange Agent must receive satisfactory evidence of the payment of such taxes or exemption therefrom or the amount of such transfer taxes will be billed directly to the tendering holder.

Except as provided in this Instruction 14, it is not necessary for transfer tax stamps to be affixed to the outstanding notes specified in this Letter of Transmittal.

15. **Incorporation Of Letter Of Transmittal**. This Letter of Transmittal shall be deemed to be incorporated in any tender of outstanding notes by any DTC participant effected through procedures established by DTC and, by virtue of such tender, such participant shall be deemed to have acknowledged and accepted this Letter of Transmittal on behalf of itself and the beneficial owners of any outstanding notes so tendered.

# **Request for Taxpayer Identification Number and Certification**

1 Name (as shown on your income tax return). Name is required on this line; do not leave this line blank.

	2 Business name/disregarded entity name, if different from above					
Print or type See Specific Instructions on page 2.	Check appropriate box for federal tax classification; check only <b>one</b> of the following seven boxes:     Individual/sole proprietor or     C Corporation     S Corporation     Partnership     Limitedliability company. Enter the tax classification (C=C corporation, S=S corporation, P=partnership     Note. For a single-member LLC that is disregarded, do not check LLC; check the appropriate box in th     classification of the single-member owner.     Other(see instructions) u	17	Trust/estate	certain entitie instructions of Exempt payed Exemption fre code (if any)	e code (if any) om FATCA repo	orting
	5 Address (number, street, and apt. or suite no.)	Requester's name and address (op	otional)			
	6 City, state, and ZIP code					
	7 List account number(s) here (optional)					
Part I	Taxpayer Identification Number (TIN)					
	in the appropriate box. The TIN provided must match the name given on line 1 to avoid ba					
lisregarded enti	this is generally your social security number (SSN). However, for a resident alien, sole pro ity, see the Part I instructions on page 3. For other entities, it is your employer identification a number, see <i>How to get a TIN</i> on page 3.		rity number	<u> </u>		

Note. If the account is in more than one name, see the instructions for line 1 and the chart on page 4 for guidelines on whose number to enter

#### Part II Certification

Under penalties of perjury, I certify that:

- The number shown on this form is my correct taxpayer identification number (or I am waiting for a number to be issued to me); and 1
- 2
- I am not subject to backup withholding because: (a) I am exempt from backup withholding, or (b) I have not been notified by the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) that I am subject to backup withholding as a result of a failure to report all interest or dividends, or (c) the IRS has notified me that I am no longer subject to backup withholding; and
- 3. I am a U.S. citizen or other U.S. person (defined below); and
- 4. The FATCA code(s) entered on this form (if any) indicating that I am exempt from FATCA reporting is correct.

Certification instructions. You must cross out item 2 above if you have been notified by the IRS that you are currently subject to backup withholding because you have failed to report all interest and dividends on your tax return. For real estate transactions, item 2 does not apply. For mortgage interest paid, acquisition or abandoment of secured property, cancellation of debt, contributions to an individual retirement arrangement (IRA), and generally, payments other than interest and dividends, you are not required to sign the certification, but you must provide your correct TIN. See the instructions on page 3

Sign		
Here	Signature of U.S. person u	Date u

# **General Instructions**

Section references are to the Internal Revenue Code unless otherwise noted

Future developments. Information about developments affecting Form W-9 (such as legislation enacted after we release it) is at www.irs.gov/fw9

#### **Purpose of Form**

An individual or entity (Form W-9 requester) who is required to file an information return with the IRS must obtain your correct taxpayer identification number (TIN) which may be your social security number (SSN), individual taxpayer identification number (ITIN), adoption taxpayer identification number (ATIN), or employer identification number (EIN), to report on an information return the amount paid to you, or other amount reportable on an information return. Examples of information returns include, but are not limited to, the following:

- Form 1099-INT (interest earned or paid)
- Form 1099-DIV (dividends, including those from stocks or mutual funds)
- Form 1099-MISC (various types of income, prizes, awards, or gross proceeds)
- Form 1099-B (stock or mutual fund sales and certain other transactions by brokers)
- Form 1099-S (proceeds from real estate transactions)
- · Form 1099-K (merchant card and third party network transactions)
- Form 1098 (home mortgage interest), 1098-E (student loan interest), 1098-T (tuition)
- Form 1099-C (canceled debt)
- · Form 1099-A (acquisition or abandonment of (secured property)

Use Form W-9 only if you are a U.S. person including a resident alien), to provide your correct TIN

Employer identificati

If you do not return Form W-9 to the requester with a TIN, you might be subject to backup withholding. See What is backup withholding? on page 2.

- By signing the filled-out form, you:
- 1. Certify that the TIN you are giving is correct (or you are waiting for a number to be issued),
- 2. Certify that you are not subject to backup withholding, or

3. Claim exemption from backup withholding if you are a U.S. exempt payee. If applicable, you are also certifying that as a U.S. person, your allocable share of any partnership income from a U.S. trade or business is not subject to the withholding tax on foreign partners' share of effectively connected income, and

4. Certify that FATCA code(s) entered on this form (if any) indicating that you are exempt from the FATCA reporting, is correct. See what is FATCA reporting? on page 2 for further information.

Note. If you are a U.S. person and a requester gives you a form other than Form W-9 to request your TIN, you must use the requester's form if its substantially similar to this Form W-9.

Definition of a U.S. person. For federal tax purposes, you are considered a U.S. person if you are: • An individual who is a U.S. citizen or U.S. resident alien;

· A partnership, corporation, company, or association created or organized in the United States or under the laws of the United States;

- An estate (other than a foreign estate): or
- A domestic trust (as defined in Regulations section 301.7701–7).

Cat No 10231X

**Special rules for partnerships.** Partnerships that conduct a trade or business in the United States are generally required to pay a withholding tax under section 1446 on any foreign partners' share of effectively connected taxable income from such business. Further, in certain cases where a Form W-9 has not been received, the rules under section 1446 equire a partnership to presume that a partner is a foreign person, and pay the section 1446 withholding tax. Therefore, if you are a U.S. person that is a partner in a partnership conducting a trade or business in the United States, provide Form W-9 to the partnership to establish your U.S. status and avoid section 1446 withholding on your share of partnership income.

In the cases below, the following person must give Form W-9 to the partnership for purposes of establishing its U.S. status and avoiding withholding on its allocable share of net income from the partnership conducting a trade or business in the United States:

• In the case of a disregarded entity with a U.S. owner, the U.S. owner of the disregarded entity and not the entity;

• In the case of a grantor trust with a U.S. grantor or other U.S. owner, generally, the U.S. grantor or other U.S. owner of the grantor trust and not the trust; and

• In the case of a U.S. trust (other than a grantor trust), the U.S. trust (other than a grantor trust) and not the beneficiaries of the trust.

**Foreign person**. If you are a foreign person or the U.S. branch of a foreign bank that has elected to be treated as a U.S. person, do not use Form W-9. Instead, use the appropriate Form W-8 or Form 8233 (see Publication 515, Withholding of Tax on Nonresident Aliens and Foreign Entities).

Nonresident alien who becomes a resident alien. Generally, only a nonresident alien individual may use the terms of a tax treaty to reduce or eliminate U.S. tax on certain types of income. However, most tax treaties contain a provision known as a "saving clause." Exceptions specified in the saving clause may permit an exemption from tax to continue for certain types of income even after the payee has otherwise become a U.S. resident alien for tax purposes.

If you are a U.S. resident alien who is relying on an exception contained in the saving clause of a tax treaty to claim an exemption from U.S. tax on certain types of income, you must attach a statement to Form W-9 that specifies the following five items:

1. The treaty country. Generally, this must be the same treaty under which you claimed exemption from tax as a nonresident alien.

2. The treaty article addressing the income.

3. The article number (or location) in the tax treaty that contains the saving clause and its exceptions.

4. The type and amount of income that qualifies for the exemption from tax.

5. Sufficient facts to justify the exemption from tax under the terms of the treaty article

**Example.** Article 20 of the U.S.-China income tax treaty allows an exemption from tax for scholarship income received by a Chinese student temporarily present in the United States. Under U.S. law, this student will become a resident alien for tax purposes if his or her stay in the United States exceeds 5 calendar years. However, paragraph 2 of the first Protocol to the U.S.-China treaty (dated April 30, 1984) allows the provisions of Article 20 to continue to apply even after the Chinese student becomes a resident alien of the United States. A Chinese student who qualifies for this exception (under paragraph 2 of the first protocol) and is relying on this exception to claim an exemption from tax on his or her scholarship or fellowship income would attach to Form W-9 a statement that includes the information described above to support that exemption.

If you are a nonresident alien or a foreign entity, give the requester the appropriate completed Form W-8 or Form 8233.

#### **Backup Withholding**

What is backup withholding? Persons making certain payments to you must under certain conditions withhold and pay to the IRS 28% of such payments. This is called "backup withholding." Payments that may be subject to backup withholding include interest, tax-exempt interest, dividends, broker and barter exchange transactions, rents, royalties, nonemployee pay, payments made in settlement of payment card and third party network transactions, and certain payments from fishing boat operators. Real estate transactions are not subject to backup withholding.

You will not be subject to backup withholding on payments you receive if you give the requester your correct TIN, make the proper certifications, and report all your taxable interest and dividends on your tax return.

# Payments you receive will be subject to backup withholding if:

1. You do not furnish your TIN to the requester,

2. You do not certify your TIN when required (see the Part II instructions on page 3 for details),

3. The IRS tells the requester that you furnished an incorrect TIN,

4. The IRS tells you that you are subject to backup withholding because you did not report all your interest and dividends on your tax return (for reportable interest and dividends only), or

5. You do not certify to the requester that you are not subject to backup withholding under 4 above (for reportable interest and dividend accounts opened after 1983 only).

Certain payees and payments are exempt from backup withholding. See *Exempt payee code* on page 3 and the separate Instructions for the Requester of Form W-9 for more information.

Also see Special rules for partnerships above.

#### What is FATCA reporting?

The Foreign Account Tax Compliance Act (FATCA) requires a participating foreign financial institution to report all United States account holders that are specified United States persons. Certain payees are exempt from FATCA reporting. See *Exemption from FATCA reporting code* on page 3 and the Instructions for the Requester of Form W-9 for more information.

## **Updating Your Information**

You must provide updated information to any person to whom you claimed to be an exempt payee if you are no longer an exempt payee and anticipate receiving reportable payments in the future from this person. For example, you may need to provide updated information if you are a C corporation that elects to be an S corporation, or if you no longer are tax exempt. In addition, you must furnish a new Form W-9 if the name or TIN changes for the account; for example, if the grantor of a grantor trust dies.

#### Penalties

Failure to furnish TIN. If you fail to furnish your correct TIN to a requester, you are subject to a penalty of \$50 for each such failure unless your failure is due to reasonable cause and not to willful neglect.

Civil penalty for false information with respect to withholding. If you make a false statement with no reasonable basis that results in no backup withholding, you are subject to a \$500 penalty. Criminal penalty for falsifying information. Willfully falsifying certifications or affirmations may subject you to criminal penalties including fines and/or imprisonment.

Misuse of TINs. If the requester discloses or uses TINs in violation of federal law, the requester may be subject to civil and criminal penalties.

#### Specific Instructions

#### Line 1

You must enter one of the following on this line; **do not** leave this line blank. The name should match the name on your tax return.

If this Form W-9 is for a joint account, list first, and then circle, the name of the person or entity whose number you entered in Part I of Form W-9.

a. **Individual**. Generally, enter the name shown on your tax return. If you have changed your last name without informing the Social Security Administration (SSA) of the name change, enter your first name, the last name as shown on your social security card, and your new last name.

**Note. ITIN applicant:** Enter your individual name as it was entered on your Form W-7 application, line 1a. This should also be the same as the name you entered on the Form 1040/1040A/1040EZ you filed with your application.

b. **Sole proprietor or single-member LLC**. Enter your individual name as shown on your 1040/1040A/1040EZ on line 1. You may enter your business, trade, or "doing business as" (DBA) name on line 2.

c. **Partnership, LLC that is not a single-member LLC, C Corporation, or S Corporation**. Enter the entity's name as shown on the entity's tax return on line 1 and any business, trade, or DBA name on line 2.

d. **Other entities**. Enter your name as shown on required U.S. federal tax documents on line 1. This name should match the name shown on the charter or other legal document creating the entity. You may enter any business, trade, or DBA name on line 2.

e. **Disregarded entity**. For U.S. federal tax purposes, an entity that is disregarded as an entity separate from its owner is treated as a "disregarded entity." See Regulations section 301.7701-2(c)(2) (iii). Enter the owner's name on line 1. The name of the entity entered on line 1 should never be a disregarded entity. The name on line 1 should be the name shown on the income tax return on which the income should be reported. For example, if a foreign LLC that is treated as a disregarded entity for U.S. federal tax purposes has a single owner that is a U.S. person, the U.S. owner's name is required to be provided on line 1. If the direct owner of the entity is also a disregarded entity, enter the first owner that is not disregarded for federal tax purposes. Enter the disregarded entity is a foreign person, the owner must complete an appropriate Form W-8 instead of a Form W-9. This is the case even if the foreign person has a U.S. TIN.

#### Line 2

If you have a business name, trade name, DBA name, or disregarded entity name, you may enter it on line 2.

#### Line 3

Check the appropriate box in line 3 for the U.S. federal tax classification of the person whose name is entered on line 1. Check only one box in line 3.

Limited Liability Company (LLC). If the name on line 1 is an LLC treated as a partnership for U.S. federal tax purposes, check the "Limited Liability Company" box and enter "P" in the space provided. If the LLC has field Form 8832 or 2553 to be taxed as a corporation, check the "Limited Liability Company" box and in the space provided enter "C" for C corporation or "S" for S corporation. If it is a single-member LLC that is a disregarded entity, do not check the "Limited Liability Company" box; instead check the first box in line 3 "Individual/sole proprietor or single-member LLC."

#### Line 4, Exemptions

If you are exempt from backup withholding and/or FATCA reporting, enter in the appropriate space in line 4 any code(s) that may apply to you

# Exempt payee code.

- · Generally, individuals (including sole proprietors) are not exempt from backup withholding.
- · Except as provided below, corporations are exempt from backup withholding for certain payments, including interest and dividends
- Corporations are not exempt from backup withholding for payments made in settlement of payment card or third party network transactions
- · Corporations are not exempt from backup withholding with respect to attorneys' fees or gross proceeds paid to attorneys, and corporations that provide medical or health care services are not exempt with respect to payments reportable on Form 1099-MISC.
- The following codes identify payees that are exempt from backup withholding. Enter the appropriate code in the space in line 4.
- 1-An organization exempt from tax under section 501(a), any IRA, or a custodial account under section 403(b)(7) if the account satisfies the requirements of section 401(f)(2)
- 2-The United States or any of its agencies or instrumentalities
- -A state, the District of Columbia, a U.S. commonwealth or possession, or any of their political subdivisions or instrumentalities
- 4-A foreign government or any of its political subdivisions, agencies, or instrumentalities 5-A corporation
- 6-A dealer in securities or commodities required to register in the United States, the District of Columbia, or a U.S. commonwealth or possession
- -A futures commission merchant registered with the Commodity Futures Trading Commission 8-A real estate investment trust
- 9-An entity registered at all times during the tax year under the Investment Company Act of 1940 10-A common trust fund operated by a bank under section 584(a)
- 11-A financial institution
- 12-A middleman known in the investment community as a nominee or custodian
- 13-A trust exempt from tax under section 664 or described in section 4947
- The following chart shows types of payments that may be exempt from backup withholding. The chart applies to the exempt payees listed above, 1 through 13.

IF the payment is for	THEN the payment is exempt for
Interest and dividend payments	All exempt payees except for 7
Broker transactions	Exempt payees 1 through 4 and 6 through 11 and all C corporations. S corporations must not enter an exempt payee code because they are exempt only for sales of noncovered securities acquired prior to 2012.
Barter exchange transactions and patronage dividends	Exempt payees 1 through 4
Payments over \$600 required to be reported and direct sales over \$5,0001	Generally, exempt payees 1 through 52
Payments made in settlement of payment card or third party network transactions	Exempt payees 1 through 4
1 See Form 1000 MISC Missellensous Income and it	to instructions

1 See Form 1099-MISC, Miscellaneous Income, and its instructions

- <sup>2</sup> However, the following payments made to a corporation and reportable on Form 1099-MISC are not exempt from backup withholding: medical and health care payments, attorneys' fees, gross proceeds paid to an attorney reportable under section 6045(f), and payments for services paid by a federal executive
- agency

Exemption from FATCA reporting code. The following codes identify payees that are exempt from reporting under FATCA. These codes apply to persons submitting this form for accounts maintained outside of the United States by certain foreign financial institutions. Therefore, if you are only submitting this form for an account you hold in the United States, you may leave this field blank. Consult with the person requesting this form if you are uncertain if the financial institution is subject to these requirements. A requester may indicate that a code is not required by providing you with a Form W-9 with "Not Applicable" (or any similar indication) written or printed on the line for a FATCA exemption code

- A-An organization exempt from tax under section 501(a) or any individual retirement plan as defined in section 7701(a)(37)
- B-The United States or any of its agencies or instrumentalities
- -A state, the District of Columbia, a U.S. commonwealth or possession, or any of their political Csubdivisions or instrumentalities

D-A corporation the stock of which is regularly traded on one or more established securities markets, as described in Regulations section 1.1472-1(c)(1)(i)

E-A corporation that is a member of the same expanded affiliated group as a corporation described in Regulations section 1.1472-1(c)(1)(i)

F-A dealer in securities, commodities, or derivative financial instruments (including notional principal contracts, futures, forwards, and options) that is registered as such under the laws of the United States or any state

G-A real estate investment trust

H-A regulated investment company as defined in section 851 or an entity registered at all times during the tax year under the Investment Company Act of 1940

- I-A common trust fund as defined in section 584(a)
- J-A bank as defined in section 581
- K—A broker
- L-A trust exempt from tax under section 664 or described in section 4947(a)(1)
- M-A tax exempt trust under a section 403(b) plan or section 457(g) plan

Note. You may wish to consult with the financial institution requesting this form to determine whether the FATCA code and/or exempt payee code should be completed.

# Line 5

Enter your address (number street and apartment or suite number). This is where the requester of this Form W-9 will mail your information returns.

#### Line 6

Enter your city, state, and ZIP code,

# Part I. Taxpayer Identification Number (TIN)

Enter your TIN in the appropriate box. If you are a resident alien and you do not have and are not eligible to get an SSN, your TIN is your IRS Individual taxpayer identification number (ITIN). Enter it in the social security number box. If you do not have an ITIN, see How to get a TIN below. If you are a sole proprietor and you have an EIN, you may enter either your SSN or EIN. However,

the IRS prefers that you use your SSN. If you are a single-member LLC that is disregarded as an entity separate from its owner (see Limited Liability Company (LLC) on this page), enter the owner's SSN (or EIN, if the owner has one). Do not enter the disregarded entity's EIN. If the LLC is classified as a corporation or partnership, enter the entity's EIN.

Note. See the chart on page 4 for further clarification of name and TIN combinations. How to get a TIN. If you do not have a TIN, apply for one immediately. To apply for an SSN, get Form SS-5, Application for a Social Security Card, from your local SSA office or get this form Application for IRS Individual Taxpayer Identification Number, to apply for an ITIN, or Form SS-4, Application for Employer Identification Number, to apply for an ITIN, or Form SS-4, Application for Employer Identification Number, to apply for an EIN. online by accessing the IRS website at www.irs.gov/businesses and clicking on Employe Identification Number (EIN) under Starting a Business. You can get Forms W-7 and SS-4 from the IRS by visiting IRS. gov or by calling 1-800-TAX-FORM (1-800-829-3676).

If you are asked to complete Form W-9 but do not have a TIN, apply for a TIN and write "Applied For" in the space for the TIN, sign and date the form, and give it to the requester. For interest and dividend payments, and certain payments made with respect to readily tradable instruments, generally you will have 60 days to get a TIN and give it to the requester before you are subject to backup withholding on payments. The 60-day rule does not apply to other types of payments. You will be subject to backup withholding on all such payments until you provide your TIN to the requester.

Note. Entering "Applied For" means that you have already applied for a TIN or that you intend to apply for one soon

Caution: A disregarded U.S. entity that has a foreign owner must use the appropriate Form W-8. Part II. Certification

To establish to the withholding agent that you are a U.S. person, or resident alien, sign Form W-9. You may be requested to sign by the withholding agent even if items 1, 4, or 5 below indicate otherwise

For a joint account, only the person whose TIN is shown in Part I should sign (when required). In the case of a disregarded entity, the person identified on line 1 must sign. Exempt payees, see Exempt pavee code earlier

Signature requirements. Complete the certification as indicated in items 1 through 5 below. 1. Interest, dividend, and barter exchange accounts opened before 1984 and broker accounts considered active during 1983. You must give your correct TIN, but you do not have to sign the certification

2. Interest, dividend, broker, and barter exchange accounts opened after 1983 and broker accounts considered inactive during 1983. You must sign the certification or backup withholding will apply. If you are subject to backup withholding and you are merely providing your correct TIN to the requester, you must cross out item 2 in the certification before signing the form. **3. Real estate transactions**. You must sign the certification. You may cross out item 2 of the certification.

4. Other payments. You must give your correct TIN, but you do not have to sign the certification unless you have been notified that you have previously given an incorrect TIN. "Other payments" include payments made in the course of the requester's trade or business for rents, royalties, goods (other than bills for merchandise), medical and health care services (including payments to corporations), payments to a nonemployee for services, payments made in settlement of payment card and third party network transactions, payments to certain fishing boat crew members and fishermen, and gross proceeds paid to attorneys (including payments to corporations).

5. Mortgage interest paid by you, acquisition or abandonment of secured property, cancellation of debt, qualified tuition program payments (under section 529), IRA, Coverdell ESA, Archer MSA or HSA contributions or distributions, and pension distributions. You must give your correct TIN, but you do not have to sign the certification.

#### What Name and Number To Give the Requester

	For this type of account:	Give name and SSN of:
1.	Individual	The individual
2.	Two or more individuals (joint account)	The actual owner of the account or, if combined funds, the first individual on the account 1
3.	Custodian account of a minor (Uniform Gift to Minors Act)	The minor 2
4.	a. The usual revocable savings trust (grantor is also trustee)	The grantor-trustee 1
	<ul> <li>So-called trust account that is not a legal or valid trust under state law</li> </ul>	The actual owner 1
5.	Sole proprietorship or disregarded entity owned by an individual	The owner <sup>3</sup>
6.	Grantor trust filing under Optional Form 1099 Filing Method 1 (see Regulation section 1.671-4(b)(2)(i)(A))	The grantor *
	For this type of account:	Give name and EIN of:
7.	Disregarded entity not owned by an individual	The owner
	A valid trust, estate, or pension trust	Legal entity 4
9.	Corporation or LLC electing corporate status on Form 8832 or Form 2553	The corporation
10.	Association, club, religious, charitable, educational, or other tax-exempt organization	The organization
11.	Partnership or multi-member LLC	The partnership
	A broker or registered nominee	The broker or nominee
	Account with the Department of	The public entity
	Agriculture in the name of a public entity	
	(such as a state or local government, school	
	district, or prison) that receives agricultural	
	program payments	
14.	Grantor trust filing under the Form 1041	The trust
	Filing Method or the Optional Form 1099	
	Filing Method 2 (see Regulation section 1.671-4(b)(2)(i)(B))	

- <sup>1</sup> List first and circle the name of the person whose number you furnish. If only one person on a joint account has an SSN, that person's number must be furnished.
- 2 Circle the minor's name and furnish the minor's SSN.
- <sup>3</sup> You must show your individual name and you may also enter your business or DBA name on the "Business name/disregarded entity" name line. You may use either your SSN or EIN (if you have one), but the IRS encourages you to use your SSN.
- 4 List first and circle the name of the trust, estate, or pension trust. (Do not furnish the TIN of the personal representative or trustee unless the legal entity itself is not designated in the account title.) Also see Special rules for partnerships on page 2.
- \*Note. Grantor also must provide a Form W-9 to trustee of trust.

Note. If no name is circled when more than one name is listed, the number will be considered to be that of the first name listed.

## Secure Your Tax Records from Identity Theft

Identity theft occurs when someone uses your personal information such as your name, SSN, or other identifying information, without your permission, to commit fraud or other crimes. An identity thief may use your SSN to get a job or may file a tax return using your SSN to receive a refund. To reduce your risk:

Protect your SSN,

- Ensure your employer is protecting your SSN, and
- Be careful when choosing a tax preparer.

If your tax records are affected by identity theft and you receive a notice from the IRS, respond right away to the name and phone number printed on the IRS notice or letter.

If your tax records are not currently affected by identity theft but you think you are at risk due to a lost or stolen purse or wallet, questionable credit card activity or credit report, contact the IRS Identity Theft Hotline at 1-800-908-4490 or submit Form 14039.

For more information, see Publication 4535, identity Theft Prevention and Victim Assistance.

Victims of identity theft who are experiencing economic harm or a system problem, or are seeking help in resolving tax problems that have not been resolved through normal channels, may be eligible for Taxpayer Advocate Service (TAS) assistance. You can reach TAS by calling the TAS toll-free case intake line at 1-877-777-4778 or TTY/IDD 1-800-829-4059.

Protect yourself from suspicious emails or phishing schemes. Phishing is the creation and use of email and websites designed to mimic legitimate business emails and websites. The most common act is sending an email to a user falsely claiming to be an established legitimate enterprise in an attempt to scam the user into surrendering private information that will be used for identity theft.

The IRS does not initiate contacts with taxpayers via emails. Also, the IRS does not request personal detailed information through email or ask taxpayers for the PIN numbers, passwords, or similar secret access information for their credit card, bank, or other financial accounts.

If you receive an unsolicited email claiming to be from the IRS, forward this message to *phishing@irs.gov*. You may also report misuse of the IRS name, logo, or other IRS property to the Treasury Inspector General for Tax Administration (TIGTA) at 1-800-366-4484. You can forward suspicious emails to the Federal Trade Commission at:*spam@uce.gov* or contact them at *www.ftc.gov/idtheft* or 1-877-IDTHEFT (1-877-438-4338).

Visit IRS.gov to learn more about identity theft and how to reduce your risk.

# **Privacy Act Notice**

Section 6109 of the Internal Revenue Code requires you to provide your correct TIN to persons (including federal agencies) who are required to file Information returns with the IRS to report interest, dividends, or certain other income paid to you; mortgage interest you paid; the acquisition or abandonment of secured property; the cancellation of debt; or contributions you made to an IRA, Archer MSA, or HSA. The person collecting this form uses the information on the form to file information returns with the IRS, reporting the above information. Routine uses of this information include giving it to the Department of Justice for civil and criminal litigation and to cities, states, the District of Columbia, and U.S. commonwealths and possessions for use in administering their laws. The information also may be disclosed to other countries under a treaty, to federal and state agencies to enforce civil and criminal laws, or to federal law enforcement and intelligence agencies to combat terrorism. You must provide your TIN whether or not you are required to file a tax return. Under section 3406, payers must generally withhold a percentage of taxable interest, dividend, and certain other payments to a payee who does not give a TIN to the payer. Certain penalties may also apply for providing false or fraudulent information.